# The Mechanism of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-Induced Insulin Secretion in Pancreatic β-cells and the Involvement in Synaptic Plasticity

ZHAO, Wenchao

## A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirement for the Degree of

**Doctor of Philosophy** 

in

Physiology

The Chinese University of Hong Kong

November 2010

UMI Number: 3492025

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS The quality of this reproduction is dependent on the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be **removed**, a note will indicate the deleti**on**.



UMI 3492025

Copyright 2011 by ProQuest LLC.

All rights reserved. This edition of the work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.



ProQuest LLC. 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106 - 1**346**  Thesis/Assessment Committee Professor Po Sing Leung (Chair) Professor Hsiao Chang Chan (Thesis Supervisor) Professor Wing Ho Yung (Thesis Supervisor) Professor Ko Wing Hung (Committee Member) Professor Wong Chris Kong Chu (External Examiner)

### Acknowledgements

After four years' hard work, I finished my thesis finally with the help from too many persons. At this time, I do not know how to express my heartfelt and great thanks to my wife, mother and father. In these years, the support from my family encouraged me greatly so that I could continue my study. On the other hand, after I went to Hong Kong four years ago, they took care of my son without any complaint. As a father, I also think that I should appreciate my son because I can not stay with him during these years when he grows from 1 year old to five years old.

I would like to express my heartfelt thanks to my first supervisor, Professor Hsiao Chang Chan. In 2001, I got a chance to work in her lab and at that time I knew for the first time what was scientific research. Five years later, I studied in ECBRC as a Ph.D student because of her acceptance. In her lab, I learned how to start a research project. I thank her very much because I did learn too much from her, for example, honesty, lenience and kindness. Recently, she also revised my thesis very carefully and helped too much about my graduation.

I should give my appreciation to Professor Wing Ho Yung, who is my second supervisor. I am grateful to him because he accepted me without any hesitation when I was in difficulties, although this will damage his interest. As a teacher, he not only teaches me how to finish my subject but also gives me tremendous support, generous encouragement and careful supervision. In addition, his kindness and strict attitude towards science impressed greatly. Unfortunately, one year's supervision is too short and otherwise, I think that I can learn much more from him.

My appreciation is given to Professor TAM Siu Cheung Michael and Professor Po Sing Leung. When I was in difficulties, they helped me. Professor Po Sing Leung also gave me some suggestions about how to isolate islets from rats correctly and the measurement of insulin in plasma and blood.

I should give my appreciation to Professor AU Chak Leung Simon for I learned too much from the assignment he left to me.

I am grateful to other persons in ECBRC for their warm help in my experiments.

Special thanks to Dr Wen Ming Xu, Dr Qiong He and Dr Jia Ping Zhang, giving me much instruction on western blot technique, Dr Alex, teaching me how to handle animals correctly and always ordering animals for me, Connie W, helping me to do calcium imaging.

In addition, I would like to express my appreciation to Mr Xiao Dong, Mr. Chung Yiu Wa, Miss Angle, Mr Sidney Yu and Miss Priscilla Yu Mei Kuen for their technique support and help throughout these years.

I also give my appreciation to my lab mates in Professor Wing Ho Yung's lab. Mr Xie Hui and Miss Yeung Yeung taught me LTP induction technique. Mr Kenny Ho and Miss Cui Qiao Ling shared their knowledge and experiences in the scientific research.

I would like to express my gratitude to the members of Professor Li Ming's lab, including Cheng Lei, Chen Shi Hui, Zhang Jie Ting, Chen Hao and Lin Xiao Li.

My special appreciation was given to Professor Ya Ke, Miss Xiao Mei Wu and and Mr Fang Du, for their help in my western analysis. Professor Ya Ke also shared her generous advices with me.

Finally, I would like to appreciate all my lab mates, including Miss Li Qian, Miss Yang Ling, Gong Qi and Esther.

## Declaration

This is to declare that the work presented in this thesis is my own and has not been submitted to this or any other institution for any degree, diploma or other qualification.

> Zhao, Wenchao Candidate for Ph. D. Degree School of Biomedical Sciences Faculty of Medicine The Chinese University of Hong Kong

#### Abstract

Cystic fibrosis (CF), which is caused by the deficiency of cystic fibrosis transmembrne conductance regulator (CFTR), is the most common autosomal recessive systemic disease with an incidence of 1: 2500 in Caucasians. Cystic fibrosis-related diabetes (CFRD), as one of the complications of CF patients, is regarded as one of the leading co-morbidity in CF patients. The mechanism of CFRD is attributed to the reduced number of islets due to pancreatic fibrosis caused by the loss of CFTR in pancreatic duct. However, the above mechanism failed to explain the dynamics of insulin secretion induced by glucose tolerance test (GTT) in some CF patients and therefore, we were forced to re-consider the mechanism for the pathogenesis of CFRD. Interestingly, the following facts imply that perhaps there is another mechanism for the onset of CFRD: decreased insulin secretion and decreased plasma HCO3<sup>-</sup> concentration was observed in the metabolic acidosis disease, plasma HCO3<sup>-</sup> level increased accompanied by the elevation of plasma insulin after food intake and CFTR accounted for HCO3<sup>-</sup> transport in many epithelial cells. These facts promoted us to hypothesize that the loss of HCO<sub>3</sub>-induced insulin secretion resulting from the deficiency of CFTR is an alternative mechanism for the onset of CFRD. Our results showed that HCO3<sup>-</sup> could induce insulin secretion of isolated islets from rats. Ca<sup>2+</sup> imaging revealed that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> dose-dependently induced an increase in intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  ([ $Ca^{2+}$ ]) in RIN-5F cells, an insulin-secreting cell line. Removal of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  or addition of nifedipine, the blocker of L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel, decreased the effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> significantly, indicating the activation of L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel during HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> stimulation. The inhibitory effect of BaCl<sub>2</sub> implied the involvement of K<sup>+</sup> channel. The results that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]i was reduced by PKA inhibitor and sAC blocker demonstrated that the pathway of sAC-cAMP-PKA-ATP-sentitive K<sup>+</sup> channel (K<sub>ATP</sub> channel) was responsible for the effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>. The reduction of extracellular Cl or the inhibitor of anion exchanger (AE) inhibited the [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]i increase induced by HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> significantly but the omission of external Na<sup>+</sup> failed. The facts that CFTR blocker decreased the effect of HCO<sub>3</sub> markedly and the expression of CFTR in RIN-5F cells revealed

by western blotting suggested the CFTR-mediated  $HCO_3^-$  transport. These results suggested that  $HCO_3^-$  could induce insulin secretion in a CFTR-dependent manner, which provided a new insight into the understanding of pathogenesis of CFRD and paved the way for the therapy of CFRD.

Apart from CFRD, low cognitive skill index (CSI) was also found in CF patients and was attributed the lacking of vitamin E. Since it is known that insulin plays a role in the learning and memory, decreased plasma insulin level in CF patients is an alternative mechanism for impaired cognitive function. Although numerous studies have found that insulin can improve learning and memory, the mechanism of it is not well understood. In this study, we investigated the effect of insulin on the expression of hippocampal early-phase long-term potentiation (E-LTP) in the immature rats. Hippocampal brain slices were acutely prepared from 10-12 days and 2 months old rats and field excitatory postsynaptic potentials (fEPSCs) were recorded from CA1 region by a multi-electrode in vitro recording system. In the control group, the hippocampal slices of neonatal rats showed no increase in the magnitude of fEPSC after conventional high frequency stimulation (HFS). After pretreatment of the slices with 0.08ng/ml insulin for over one hour, there was no significant change in the magnitude of E-LTP. However, when the insulin concentration increased to 0.8ng/ml, a significant increase in the magnitude of E-LTP was observed. On the contrary, any doses of insulin failed to affect the magnitude of E-LTP of mature rats. These results suggested that insulin could dose-dependently facilitate the production of E-LTP in the hippocampus of infant rats. Application of AG-1024, an inhibitor of insulin receptor, largely abolished the insulin-dependent E-LTP in immature rats rather than adult rats, indicating the involvement of insulin signaling pathway in the insulin effect. On the other hand, increasing the concentration of glucose from 11 mM to 22 or 33 mM did not facilitate the E-LTP and application of indinavir, a blocker of insulin-sensitive glucose transporter-4, did not inhibit the effect of insulin. Therefore, it is unlikely that the facilitory action of insulin on E-LTP is via an indirect effect on glucose homeostasis or utilization. Pretreatment with the MAPK pathway inhibitor PD98059 blocked insulin-mediated E-LTP facilitation. Furthermore, the tetanic stimulation induced a significant increase in the level of phosphorylated p42MAPK in the insulin-treated hippocampus than that in the control group. In conclusion, our results suggested that insulin could facilitate the production of hippocampal E-LTP in infant rats, which may play an important role in modulating the expression of LTP in the developing brain and perhaps is an underlying mechanism for the improving effect of insulin on learning and memory. Since insulin plays an important role in the developing brain, perhaps the deficiency of insulin effect resulted from CF patients induces the impairment of cognitive function. L

囊性纖維變性是最常見的常染色體隱性遺傳疾病,由一種陰離子通道—囊性纖 維變性跨膜電導調節器(CFTR)的缺陷所引起。在白色人種當中,其發病率達到1: 2500。囊性纖維變性糖尿病(CFRD)是其主要的并發癥之一。目前認為,囊性纖維 變性患者由於胰腺導管上皮細胞缺乏 CFTR 通道,造成胰液的水分分泌減少,引起胰 腺導管的阻塞,最終導致胰島數量減少,是囊性纖維變性糖尿病主要的發病機理。 然而,這一理論并不能夠完整解釋某些 CFRD 患者胰島素分泌的特徵。有研究發現了 以下事實:代謝性酸中毒患者的胰島素分泌降低,而該類患者的血漿中的 HCO<sub>3</sub> 含量 降低;進食以後,血漿中的胰島素和 HCO<sub>3</sub> 含量均有所增加;在許多上皮組織中,離 子通道 CFTR 參與了 HCO<sub>3</sub> 的轉運。綜合以上三點,我們推測,血漿當中的 HCO<sub>3</sub> 有可 能促進胰島素的分泌,這一過程需要 CFTR 的參與。而 CFTR 的缺陷導致這一機制的 缺失,最終導致囊性纖維變性糖尿病的發生。爲了驗證這一假設,我們研究了對胰 島素分泌的影響,並且探索了其內在機制。

離體大鼠胰島灌流實驗表明,HCO3<sup>-</sup>可以引起胰島素的分泌。鈣成像技術發現, HCO3<sup>-</sup>能夠促進胰島 β 細胞系-RIN-5F 內的 Ca<sup>2+</sup>濃度增加,而且這一效應呈現出劑量 依賴性。去除細胞外液的 Ca<sup>2+</sup>或者加入 L 型鈣通道阻斷劑均明顯降低這一效應。鉀 通道阻斷劑的應用完全阻斷了 HCO3<sup>-</sup>的作用,而且 PKA 的抑製劑和 sAC 阻斷劑均可以 減弱 HCO3<sup>-</sup>所引起的細胞內 Ca<sup>2+</sup>增加。以上結果表明有可能是 sAC-cAMP-PKA-K<sub>ATP</sub>通道 的依次激活是 HCO3<sup>-</sup>的作用機制。

去除細胞外液中的 C1<sup>-</sup>或者 AE 阻斷劑的應用均明顯降低了 HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>的作用,但是去除細胞外的 Na<sup>+</sup>則相反。CFTR 抑製劑也表現出明顯的阻斷作用,我們還發現 RIN-5F 細胞明顯表達 CFTR 蛋白。以上結果表明 HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>可以促進胰島素的分泌,而這一結果 需要 CFTR 的參與。我們的發現可能提供了一種新穎的 CFRD 發病機制,為 CFRD 的治療提供了新方案。

有研究表明,某些 CF 患者表現出降低的認知技能指數,這一缺陷并不認為與

CFTR 的直接缺陷相關,而是與維他命 E 的缺乏有關。但是大量研究已經表明,胰島 素與學習和記憶功能有著密切的聯繫,而且 CF 患者血漿當中的胰島素濃度明顯降 低。因此,CF 患者的低胰島素分泌是造成學習功能下降的可能原因。儘管大量的研 究已經證明胰島素可以提高學習和記憶功能,但是其內在機制并不是很清楚。在我 們的研究中,我們觀察了胰島素對海馬 CA1 區域 E-LTP 的影響。

在 11-12 天大鼠,海馬腦片并不能夠誘導出 E-LTP,但是經 0.8ng/ml 的胰島素 作用 1 小時后, E-LTP 被誘導出來。0.08ng/ml 的胰島素卻無此作用,表明了該作用 是劑量依賴性的。在成年組大鼠,以上兩種劑量的胰島素均不能夠改變 E-LTP 的幅 度。

胰島素受體的阻斷劑可以明顯阻斷胰島素的作用而不能夠影響正常成年大鼠的 E-LTP,證明了胰島素信號通路的參與。阻斷葡萄糖轉運體-4 的作用并不能夠阻斷 胰島素的作用,而且增加細胞外的葡萄糖濃度也不能夠模仿胰島素的這一作用,表 明胰島素的這一作用并不是通過改變腦組織的糖代謝來實現的。MAPK 通路阻斷劑的 應用阻斷了胰島素的作用,而且在 E-LTP 誘導后,胰島素組海馬腦片的 p42MAPK 表 達高於對照組。我們的結果表明胰島素可以易化幼年大鼠 E-LTP 的產生,而這一機 制的缺陷有可能是 CF 患者學習功能低下的誘因。

Chapter 1 General introduction	1
1.1 Cystic fibrosis	1
1.2 Cystic fibrosis-related diabetes (CFRD)	3
1.2.1 Epidemiology of CFRD	3
1.2.2 Pathogenesis of CFRD	3
1.2.2.1 β-cells function in CFRD patients	3
1.2.2.2 Pancreatic insufficiency	4
1.2.2.3 Islet amyloidosis	5
1.2.2.4 Insulin resistance	6
1.2.2.5 Increased susceptibility of islet to injury	7
1.2.2.6 Autoimmunity of islets	7
1.2.2.7 Apoptosis of β-cells in islet induced by ER stress	8
1.3 Cognitive functions of CF patients	8
1.4 Insulin secretion induced by glucose	9
1.4.1 Introduction of insulin	9
1.4.2 Biphasic insulin secretion induced by glucose	9
1.4.3 The physiological significance of biphasic insulin secretion	10
1.4.4 The mechanism underlying the glucose-induced insulin secretion	12
1.4.4.1 K <sub>ATP</sub> -dependent pathway	12
1.4.4.1.1VDCC in K <sub>ATP</sub> -dependent pathway	13
1.4.4.1.2 $K^+$ channel in the K <sub>ATP</sub> -dependent pathway	14
1.4.4.2 K <sub>ATP</sub> -independent pathway	15
1.5 Insulin in the brain	17
1.5.1 Insulin transport via blood-brain barrier (BBB)	18
1.5.2 Insulin synthesis by the brain	18
1.6 Insulin receptor in the brain	19
1.6.1 The structure of insulin receptor	19
1.6.2 The distribution of insulin receptor in the CNS	20
1.6.3 The insulin signaling pathway in the hippocampus	20
1.7 The effect of insulin on learning and memory	21
1.7.1 The improving effect of insulin on learning and memory	21
1.7.2 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in some diseases	23
1.7.2.1 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in Alzheimer's disease	23
1.7.2.2 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in diabetes mellitus	24
1.7.2.3 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in Parkinson's disease	26
1.7.2.4 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in Huntington's disease	27
1.8 Long-term potentiation in hippocampus	28
1.8.1 Introduction of hippocampus	28
1.8.2 Long-term potentiation (LTP)	28
1.8.3 The dependence of LTP on Ca <sup>2+</sup>	29
1.8.4 Ca <sup>2+</sup> -activated protein kinase	30
1.8.5 The role of AMPA receptor in the production of LTP	31

## **Table of Contents**

1.9 The effect of insulin on hippocampus	33
1.9.1 Glucose metabolism	33
1.9.2 MAPK pathway	34
1.9.3 The effect of insulin on synaptic plasticity	35
1.10 Hypotheses	36
Chapter 2 General methods	45
2.1 Manipulation of cell line	45
2.1.1 Maintenance of cells	45
2.1.2 Preparation of cell stock	46
2.1.3 Recovery of cells from liquid nitrogen stock	46
2.2 Collection of insulin secretion and measurement of insulin concentration	46
2.2.1 Preparation of isolated islets	46
2.2.2 Perfusion of islets	47
2.2.3 Collection of insulin secretion from RIN-5F cells	48
2.2.4 Measurement of insulin concentration	48
2.3 Manipulation of protein	48
2.3.1 Preparation of RIN-5F cells lysates	49
2.3.2 Determination of protein concentration	49
2.3.3 SDS-PAGE	50
2.3.4 Western blotting	50
2.4 Electrophysiological experiments	51
2.4.1 Preparation of hippocampal slices	51
2.4.2 Multi-electrode recording setup	52
2.4.3 Perfusion of slices	53
2.4.4 Induction of early-phase long-term potentiation	53
2.5 Measurement of intracellular Ca <sup>2+</sup>	54
2.6 Statistical analysis	54
Chapter 3 The effect of HCO <sub>3</sub> on insulin secretion	59
3.1 Summary	59
3.2 Introduction	60
3.3 Materials	61
3.3.1 Animals	61
3.3.2 Biochemicals and reagents	62
3.4 Results	62
3.4.1 Insulin secretion induced by HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> in the presence of glucose challenge	62
3.4.2 Insulin secretion induced by HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> in the absence of glucose challenge	63
3.4.3 The role of CFTR in the HCO <sub>3</sub> -induced insulin secretion	64
3.5 Discussion	64
3.5.1 The physiological significance of HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> induced insulin secretion	64
3.5.2 The effect of HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> in different phases on insulin secretion	65
3.5.3 The physiological significance of first insulin secretion induced by HCO3 <sup></sup>	66
3.5.4 The role of HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> -induced insulin secretion in CFRD	67
Chapter 4 The effect of $HCO_3^-$ on intracellular $Ca^{2+}$ of $\beta$ -cells	
and the underlying mechanisms	71

and the second second second

1

1

4.1 Summary	71
4.2 Introduction	72
4.3 Materials	73
4.3.1 Animals and cell line	73
4.3.2 Biochemicals and reagents	74
4.4 Results	74
4.4.1 The effect of $HCO_3^{-1}$ on $[Ca^{2+}]_1^{$	74
4.4.2 The mechanisms of HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> -induced increase in [Ca <sup>2+</sup> ] <sub>i</sub>	75
4.4.3 The HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> entry into $\beta$ -cells	77
4.5 Discussion	78
4.5.1 HCO <sub>3</sub> -induced increase in [Ca <sup>2+</sup> ] <sub>i</sub>	78
4.5.2 The role of L-type $Ca^{2+}$ channel in the $[Ca^{2+}]i$ increase induced by $HCO_3^{-}$	78
4.5.3 The role of $Ca^{2+}$ release from ER in the HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> effect	80
4.5.4 The role of $K_{ATP}$ channel in the HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> -induced increase in $[Ca^{2+}]_{i}$	80
4.5.5 HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> transport across the plasma membrane of $\beta$ -cells	81
Chapter 5 Permissive role of insulin in the expression of long-term	
potentiation in the hippocampus of immature rats	89
5.1 Summary	89
5.2 Introduction	89
5.3 Materials	94
5.3.1 Animals	94
5.3.2 Biochemicals and reagents	94
5.4 Results	94
5.4.1 Differential effects of insulin on LTP in young and adult rats	94
5.4.2 Insulin-dependent LTP is mediated by insulin receptor	95
5.4.3 The facilitation of LTP expression is not	
via regulation of glucose utilization	96
5.4.4 Involvement of the MAPK pathway	96
5.5 Discussion	97
5.5.1 The effect of insulin on LTP	97
5.5.2 The role of glucose metabolism in the effect of insulin	99
5.5.3 The role of p42MAPK in the effect of insulin	100
5.5.4 Other possible mechanisms underlying the effect of insulin	103
Chapter 6 General discussion	
6.1 The role of HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> -induced insulin secretion in CFRD	111
6.2 The role of insulin in the impaired cognitive function of CF patients	111
Abbreviations	113
References	115

ł

I

X

1

I

## **CHAPTER 1**

#### **GENERAL INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1 Cystic Fibrosis**

Cystic fibrosis (CF) is the most common autosomal recessive systemic disease, with an incidence of 1 in 2500 live births in Caucasian population. CF results from defective production of a protein called cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) that functions as a cAMP-regulated Cl<sup>-</sup> channel and plays a significant role in the transport of Cl<sup>-</sup> and HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> in different types of epithelial cells (Morales et al., 1999; Garcia et al., 2009).

The gene that encodes CFTR protein is located on the long arm of human chromosome 7 at the position of q31.2 (Proesmans et al., 2008). More than 1500 mutations about CFTR have been identified, but the number of true disease-causing mutations may be much lower. The most common mutation of CFTR is Delta-F508 mutation, which is caused by deletion of 3 base-pair (CTT) in exon 10 of the CFTR gene and accounts for 70% of all CFTR mutations, while 10–20 less common mutations account for a further 10–15% of all mutant alleles (Garcia et al., 2009; Radpour et al., 2008).

CFTR is a member of the ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporter super family that includes over thirty proteins and functions as a cAMP-mediated Cl<sup>-</sup> channel with a conductance of 7-10pS. CFTR is a glycoprotein including 1480 amino acids and contains five domains: two membrane-spanning domains (MSDs), two nucleotide-binding domains (NBDs) and a unique regulatory domain (RD). Each MSD is composed of six transmembrane segments which are connected by intra- and extracellular loops. Two MSDs gather to form a low conductance anion-selective pore. Each NBD includes conserved amino acid sequences that can interact with ATP. The two NBDs form a dimer by the head-to-tail connection. There are two ATP-binding sites located at the dimer interface. Site 1 is formed by the Walker A and B motifs of NBD1 and the LSGGQ motif of NBD2 and site 2 is formed by the Walker A and B motifs of NBD2 and the LSGGQ motif of NBD1. Anion transport through the CFTR channel is controlled by the interaction of ATP with sites 1 and 2, which induces NBD dimerization and subsequent conformational changes in the MSDs. RD contains many charged amino acids and is distinguished by its multiple consensus phosphorylation sites, which is regulated by cAMP-dependent protein kinase (PKA). Phosphorylation of the RD by the PKA is essential for channel opening (Fig 1.1) (Jiang et al., 1998; Childers et al., 2007; Hwang et al., 2009).

CFTR is mainly expressed in epithelial cells which are widely distributed in the body. In epithelia cells, CFTR plays a fundamental role in salt and water movement across epithelial cells by mediating the transport of Cl<sup>-</sup> and HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>. The expression of CFTR in non-epithelial tissues is also observed, including cardiac myocytes (Nagel et al., 1992), smooth muscular cells (Robert et al., 2005), endothelial cells (Tousson et al., 1998), erythrocytes (Sprague et al., 1998) and all types of cells in pancreatic islet (Boom et al., 2007).

Owing to the wide expression of CFTR protein, patients with CF express a variable spectrum of clinical manifestations including chronic respiratory symptoms, pancreatic insufficiency and malnutrition, bile duct obstruction, male and female infertility, high level of Cl<sup>-</sup> in sweat and intestinal obstruction (Chan et al., 2006; Rowntree et al., 2003).

The median life expectancy of CF patients has improved in the past several decades. In the early 1940s the life expectancy was less than 1 year and a child with CF had a 20% chance of surviving over 1 year (Anderson et al., 1967). 30 years later the life expectancy increased to 16 years and in 2008 a median survival of 37.4 years was reported (Orenstein et al., 2002; Stalvey et al., 2009). In the early years, the leading co-morbidity in CF patients was pulmonary manifestations which expressed chronic inflammation and infection of the airways and then showed episodic exacerbations and tissue destruction resulting from the inflammatory response (Chmiel et al., 2002). As the age of CF patients increases, the new complications associated with aging are emerging. Recently, cystic fibrosis-related diabetes (CFRD) is regarded as one main complication of in CF patients that causes death of subjects (Costa et al., 2005).

#### 1.2 Cystic fibrosis-related diabetes mellitus (CFRD)

#### 1.2.1 Epidemiology of CFRD

Diabetes in CF patients was described for the first time in 1955 (Shwachman et al., 1955). 7 years later 10 patients with diabetes mellitus (DM) were reported from 1300 CF subjects and CFRD was established as a complication of CF patients from then on (Rosan et al., 1962). With the increase in life expectancy of CF patients, the prevalence of CFRD increased as well. The prevalence of CFRD was 3-10% in 1969 and then increased to 14-30% thirty years later (Milner et al., 1969; Handwerger et al., 1969; Yung et al., 1999; Charlton et al., 2001). The latest report about the prevalence of CFRD was about 20.6% in 2007 (Stalvey et al., 2009). The progressive increase in prevalence of CFRD is attributed to the dependence of CFRD onset on age. The prevalence of CFRD is 9%, 26% and 50% at the age of 5 to 9 years, 10 to 20 years and by the age of 30 years respectively (Moran et al., 1998; Lanng et al., 1993a).

CFRD is characterized by chronic hyperglycaemia resulting from the decreased insulin secretion and has some characteristics of both Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes mellitus (DM) but is also distinct from them (Moran et al., 2002). The glucose metabolism in CF patients is also affected by many factors including malnutrition, chronic infection, elevated energy expenditure, glucagon deficiency, abnormal gastrointestinal transition and liver dysfunction (Zirbes et al., 2009).

#### 1.2.2 Pathogenesis of CFRD

#### 1.2.2.1 β-cells function in CFRD patients

Lanng et al (1993b) investigated the insulin secretion of  $\beta$ -cells response to oral glucose test in 30 CF patients including CFRD patients, CF patients with impaired glucose tolerance (IGT) and CF patients with normal glucose tolerance (NGT). This study showed that there were no differences in fasting plasma insulin concentration between CF subjects and healthy controls, suggesting that the basal insulin secretion was not impaired in CFRD patients. However, after oral glucose administration,

the insulin secretion in CFRD patients decreased compared to healthy subjects. Interestingly, although CF with NGT did not express any manifestations of DM, the insulin secretion after glucose challenge decreased compared to healthy controls. Cucinotta's study observed that CF patients with and without DM expressed decreased insulin secretion response to intravenous glucose administration compared with healthy controls, which is consistent with the above study (Cucinotta et al., et al., 1994a). However, this study also found that the basal insulin secretion in CF patients was significantly lower than that of controls, which is opposite to the above. In general, the impairment of insulin secretion response to glucose in CF patients is confirmed but whether the basal insulin secretion is altered is uncertain.

Another characteristic of insulin secretion in CFRD patients is the delayed response to glucose. Moran et al (1991) observed that after intravenous administration of glucose, the time to peak insulin secretion was 20-60 minutes in healthy controls, 30-120 minutes in CF patients with NGT, 60-120 min in the CF patients with IGT and 150 min for CFRD patients. Lanng's study indicated that peak insulin secretion occurred at about 120 minutes in the CFRD patients, 60 minutes in healthy controls (Lanng et al., 1993b). Both studies demonstrated that the insulin secretion response to glucose decreased progressively with increasing IGT.

The deficiency of insulin secretion in CFRD patients is also highlighted by the loss of first phase insulin secretion. After oral glucose administration, CFRD patients showed a significantly decrease in first phase insulin secretion in comparison to CF patients with NGT. However, there were no differences in the second phase insulin secretion between the two groups (Mohan et al., 2009; DeSchepper et al., 1992; Rakotoambinina et al., 1994).

#### **1.2.2.2 Pancreatic insufficiency**

The secretion of  $HCO_3^-$  from pancreatic ductal cells is a CFTR-mediated active process which leads to the much higher  $HCO_3^-$  concentration in pancreatic juice than that in plasma and tissue fluid.

The high osmolarity in pancreatic juice resulting from high level of  $HCO_3^-$  promotes the passive secretion of water into the pancreatic duct from tissue fluid via the tight junction between ductal cells (Whitcomb et al., 2004). The deficiency of CFTR in pancreatic duct causes of  $HCO_3^-$  secretion failure and subsequent decreased water secretion (Freedman et al., 2001). Because the secretion of pancreatic enzymes is not affected by the loss of CFTR, the concentrated pancreatic juice as a result of decreased water secretion is believed to cause the obstruction of pancreatic duct and subsequent dysfunction of  $\beta$ -cells in islets.

In an autopsy study on CF patients, the pancreas of CFRD patients developed fat replacement of exocrine pancreas, reduced number of islets, fibrosis of islets, amyloid deposits in islets, reduced number of insulin-secreting cells in islets, islet cells atrophy and the absence of nesidioblastosis. In contrast, the pancreas from CF patients without DM expressed obvious fibrocystic alteration of the pancreas, islets without morphological changes and distinguished nesidioblastosis, suggesting that the reduced number of islets was responsible for the development of diabetes (Iannucci et al., 1984). Decreased number of  $\beta$ -cells in islets in CFRD patients was also reported by other separate studies (Abdul-Karim et al., 1986; Lohr et al., 1989). Interestingly, although both CFRD patients and CF patients without DM showed morphological changes in the pancreas, the islets in CF patients without DM were intact. The possible reason for this phenomenon is that the time of the developing pancreatitis is not long enough to impair islets. In fact, the pancreas CF patients without DM showed nesidioblastosis, indicating the compensation for the dysfunction of  $\beta$ -cells, which was consistent with the fact that even CF patients with NGT had decreased insulin secretion.

#### 1.2.2.3 Islet amyloidosis

Islet amyloid polypeptide (IAPP) is a 37 amino acids-containing peptide and is co-localized and co-released with insulin. In human, IAPP forms fibrils which are insoluble in water by refolding to a  $\beta$ -sheet conformation and oligomerises. Because IAPP was found in 90% of Type 2 diabetic subjects

by the autopsy study, the deposition of amyloid in pancreatic islets is considered one of the most common pathological characteristics of Type 2 DM. Synthetic IAPP-formed fibrils shows toxic action on islets, including insertion into the lipid bilayer of cell membrane, changes in activity of ion channel on cell membrane, inducing apoptosis (Clark et al., 2004).

An autopsy study of 41 cases of CF patients showed that islet amyloid was observed in 69% subjects of CF with DM by light microscopy, 17% of subjects of CF with borderline DM and none of CF with DM, suggesting that islet amyloidosis resulting from islet amyloid polypeptide is a distinguished feature of CFRD patients (Couce et al., 1996). However, whether amyloid in islets contributes to the dysfunction of  $\beta$ -cells in CFRD patients is not investigated.

#### 1.2.2.4 Insulin resistance

Andersen's study also showed an increase in ratio of insulin vs glucose in CF patients compared to healthy controls, suggesting insulin resistance in CF patients (Andersen et al., 1988). However, Mohan's study indicated the increased insulin sensitivity in CF patients (Mohan et al., 1985). These conflicting results are attributed to the changes of insulin sensitivity with the development of CFRD.

In Moran's study, CF patients were divided into three groups: CF patients with no exocrine insufficiency (NEXO), CF patients with overt diabetes (EXO-IT) and CF patients with impaired insulin secretion but with normoglycemia (EXO). Subjects in NEXO group expressed normal insulin sensitivity in peripheral and hepatic tissues. EXO individuals showed increased insulin sensitivity in peripheral tissues but decreased hepatic insulin sensitivity paradoxically, demonstrating the hepatic insulin resistance. EXO-IT subjects expressed decreased peripheral and hepatic insulin sensitivity (Moran et al., 1994). This study showed that the CFRD patients had insulin resistance at the late stage of diabetes, which may be a mechanism underlying the development of CFRD. Interestingly, CF patients with impaired insulin secretion and normoglycemia showed increased insulin sensitivity rather than insulin resistance. The possible reason is that the increased insulin sensitivity at the early stage of

CFRD is a compensation for the decreased insulin secretion in CF patients. Conflicting results were obtained from a separate study. After oral glucose test, Cucinotta's study showed that there were no significant differences in insulin sensitivity among CF patients with NGT, CF patients with IGT, CFRD patients and healthy controls. Even after a 4-year follow-up of 10 patients, although insulin responses to oral glucose decreased obviously, insulin sensitivity did not change significantly, suggesting that there was no alteration of insulin sensitivity during the development of CFRD (Cucinotta et al., 1994b).

#### 1.2.2.5 Increased susceptibility of islet to injury

Stalvey et al (2006) investigated the effect of streptozotocin, a drug which induces injure of the pancreas and is usually used to induce Type 1 DM animal model, on islet and glucose metabolism in CFTR-/- mice and normal controls. Before intraperitoneal injection of streptozotocin, there were no differences in blood glucose levels under the baseline and glucose challenge. After administration of streptozotocin,  $CFTR^{-/-}$  mice expressed much higher blood glucose level than that in controls. Since there was no difference in the number of islets left in the pancreas between the two groups, it seemed that CFTR exacerbated the dysfunction of injured islet.

#### 1.2.2.6 Autoimmunity of islets

Using ELISA technique, Nousia-Arvanitakis et al (2000) found that islet autoantibodies were detected in 40% of 30 CF patients, which was much higher than that of healthy controls. Most of the CF patients with islet antibodies developed impaired first insulin secretion after glucose challenge, suggesting that autoimmunity might be a possible mechanism for the onset of CFRD. However, another study did not detect islet autoantibodies in CFRD patients and CF patients without DM (Minicucci et al., 2005). Thus, the role of autoimmunity in CFRD is inconclusive.

#### 1.2.2.7 Apoptosis of β-cells in islet induced by endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress

Endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress is a phenomenon that occurs when excessive malfolding protein accumulates in the ER during biosynthesis. ER stress is normally a protective response and an adaptive pathway which is in favor of the survival of cells. However, long-lasting accumulation of proteins misfolding in the ER is toxic to the cells and caused the apoptosis of cells finally. Although there are not any substantial evidences about the role of ER stress in the onset of CFRD, the ER stress in the islet  $\beta$ -cells of CFRD patients is speculated from the following studies.

The high susceptibility of islet  $\beta$ -cells to ER stress has been demonstrated. It was shown that the mice with mutation in the insulin 2 gene developed hyperglycemia and this mutation resulted in the accumulation of mutated pro-insulin in the ER of  $\beta$ -cells, demonstrating the activated ER stress in islet  $\beta$ -cells and the relationship between ER stress and DM (Wang et al., 1999). It is hypothesized that the DeltaF508 mutation, which is the most common mutation of CF patients, caused the misfolding of CFTR protein, subsequent production of ER stress and final apoptosis of islet  $\beta$ -cells as a result of excessive malfolded CFTR in ER. In a study on transfected human epithelial cells expressing the DeltaF508-CFTR protein, the activation of UPR transducer ATF6 and ER stress sensor Grp78, both of which are ER stress markers was detected, indicating the DeltaF508-CFTR protein-induced ER stress (Kerbiriou et al., 2007).

#### 1.3 Cognitive functions of CF patients

In a study on the cognitive function of CF patients, CF subjects were divided into 2 groups: screening (S) and control (C) in accordance to if patients were treated by Wisconsin CF Neonatal Screening Project (WCNSP), which means the diagnosis of CF in time and better nutrition for CF patients. Each group was divided into two subgroups according to their vitamin level (<300E and > 300E). This study showed that patients in C/<300E subgroup expressed significantly lower cognitive skills index (CSI) compared with other subgroups (Koscik et al., 2005). Because vitamin E can

improve learning performance (Comin et al., 2010), the impaired cognitive function in CF patients was attributed to the decreased level of vitamin E. However, in S group, there was no difference in cognitive function between <300E and >300E subgroups. The possibility is the better nutrition in S group than that in control group as a result of WCFSP. Therefore, although impaired cognitive function is observed in some CF patients, it could be due to malnutrition resulted from pancreatic insufficiency rather than the direct effect of CFTR loss.

#### 1.4 Insulin secretion induced by glucose

#### 1.4.1 Introduction of insulin

Insulin is well known for its main function to regulate energy and glucose metabolism in the body. Insulin is synthesized from proinsulin produced by  $\beta$ -cells of islets in the pancreas. After synthesis in the ER, proinsulin is transferred to the Golgi apparatus and then is cleaved by the action of proteolytic enzymes to yield insulin and a connecting peptide fragment referred to as C-peptide. Insulin is a globular protein which is composed of two peptide chains: A and B. A and B chains are connected together by two disulfide bonds and there is an additional disulfide bond within the A chain (Figure 1.2). There are many physiological factors that promote the secretion of insulin in the body and glucose is the most important and common factor among them.

#### 1.4.2 Biphasic insulin secretion induced by glucose

After stimulation of a sudden and long lasting increase in the glucose concentration which is called "square wave" stimulation, the increased insulin secretion expressed a biphasic model which has been reported for the first time by Curry in 1968 and subsequently observed by many other studies (Iversen et al., 1971; Gerich et al., 1974). The insulin secretion increases quickly to the first peak response in 10 minutes after glucose challenge which is called the first phase followed by a slow down and then increases again at a slow rate or keeps at a sustained plateau depending on species. The

biphasic model of insulin secretion was found using isolated and perfused rat pancreas in vitro (Figure 1.3) (Curry et al., 1968), and then in perfused rat islets (Lacy et al., 1972). In normal human subjects, increase in plasma insulin concentration after a challenge of quick and sustained rise in plasma glucose level also expressed a similar biphasic pattern (Vila et al., 2010; Chepurny et al., 2010; Boston et al., 2009).

#### 1.4.3 The physiological significance of biphasic insulin secretion

It has been thought that the very short first phase insulin secretion has no physiological advantages in normal subjects because of the two following reasons. First, the first phase insulin secretion response takes place only after promptly increasing extracellular glucose concentration from a substimulatory to a sustained stimulatory level. In contrast, after increasing the extracellular glucose concentration slowly, the first phase insulin secretion response disappears and the glucose-induced insulin secretion increases progressively (Curry et al., 1968). Second, the fasting plasma glucose level in normal subjects is about 5mM and even after a rich meal the plasma glucose concentration rises to only about 8mM. A very quick elevation in glucose concentration from 3 to 16.7mM that often happens in vitro never occurs physiologically in normal subject. This point has been argued by many studies. Although the first phase of insulin secretion lasts for a very short time, the quick insulin secretion in response to elevation in glucose after meal can decrease the plasma glucose concentration promptly to prevent the impairment of tissues induced by high glucose concentration. It has been shown that patients with IGT or in the early stage of type 2 diabetes were characterized by the absence of first phase insulin secretion without any decrease of the second phase insulin secretion after intravenous glucose load (Rave et al., 2010; Salinari et al., 2009; Emerson et al., 2009), indicating the physiological significance of the first phase insulin secretion. In fact, the about 8mM plasma glucose concentration after a meal is the result of the first phase insulin secretion. Actually, the absence of first phase insulin secretion would result in much higher plasma glucose concentration after a meal

(Yamanouchi et al., 2001). In agreement with this point, Mitrakou's study showed that there was an inverse correlation between the plasma glucose concentration during the second hour and the plasma insulin level 30 minutes after oral glucose test, indicating that the first phase insulin secretion significantly affected subsequent plasma glucose level to keep physiological plasma glucose levels (Mitrakou et al., 1992). In the investigation of relationship between the first phase insulin release and initial plasma glucose increase after glucose challenge, Bruce et al (1987) found that the first phase insulin secretion could inhibit the elevation in plasma glucose concentration induced by glucose challenge. On the other hand, the same study also showed that the greater the insulin release in the first phase, the more lasting the restraining effect on glucose homeostasis. Similarly, in the study of the effect of the first phase insulin secretion on hepatic glucose production, Luzi et al (1987) devided normal human subjects receiving hyperglycemic clamp studies into three groups: group 1, 150 min hyperglycemic clamp; group 2, hyperglycemic clamp with somatostatin and glucagon plus the insulin infusion with the secretion model similar to the second phase of insulin secretion but not to the first phase secretion; group 3, hyperglycemic clamp with somatostatin and glucagon plus the insulin infusion with the secretion model similar to biphasic insulin secretion. The insulin secretion in group 1 expressed normal biphasic secretion and the basal hepatic glucose production was inhibited by about 90% 20 minutes after hyperglycemic clamp and remained suppressed during hyperglycemic clamp. The similar results about basal hepatic glucose production were also found in group 3. Interestingly, in group 2, the basal hepatic glucose production was suppressed by only 50% 60 minutes after hyperglycemic clamp. In group 2, the first phase insulin secretion was suppressed by somatostatin and only the second phase insulin secretion left because of the insulin infusion (Luzi et al., 1989). Therefore, the basal hepatic glucose production could only be inhibited effectively at the presence of the first phase insulin secretion. However, the above studies only partly explain the physiological importance of the first phase insulin secretion and the full understanding of physiological advantages requires further study.

Obviously, the insulin secretion during the second phase is characterized by the gradual increase in insulin secretion as a result of glucose challenge, which results in the decrease in plasma glucose concentration after a meal. Since the second phase insulin secretion sustains for a much longer time than the first phase insulin secretion, the effect of insulin on glucose homeostasis during this phase lasts for a longer time, which is in favor of regulation of blood concentration after food intake. Therefore, the absence of second insulin secretion will lead to much higher plasma glucose level after a meal.

#### 1.4.4 The mechanism underlying the glucose-induced insulin secretion

In Shigeto's study on MIN6 cell line, an insulin-secreting cell line, it has been demonstrated that the application of diazoxide, an opener for ATP-sensitive  $K^+$  channel ( $K_{ATP}$  channel), blocked the first phase insulin secretion completely but did not affect the second phase insulin secretion in response to glucose challenge (Shigeto et al., 2006), suggesting the involvement of  $K_{ATP}$  -dependent pathway in the first phase insulin secretion and the involvement of  $K_{ATP}$  -independent pathway in the second phase insulin secretion.

#### 1.4.4.1 KATP-dependent pathway

How the elevated glucose concentration promotes the insulin secretion during the first phase has been well established by many studies. In the absence of stimulatory concentrations of glucose, the rate of glycolysis in pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells is not very high and the relatively low ratio of ATP:ADP ensures that enough K-<sub>ATP</sub> channels are open in the plasma membrane and the subsequent efflux of K<sup>+</sup> promoted by the higher intracellular K<sup>+</sup> concentration through K-<sub>ATP</sub> channels produces resting membrane potential which is negative inside the  $\beta$ -cells. The voltage-dependent L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel are inactivated by the resting membrane potentials and the influx of Ca<sup>2+</sup> is minimal, resulting in a low intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> ([Ca<sup>2+</sup>],) level and keeping the insulin secretion at a basal level. When  $\beta$ -cells are treated whith much higher level of glucose, the glucose metabolism in  $\beta$ -cells accelerates and leads to an increase in the ratio of ATP: ADP, which induces the closure of K<sub>ATP</sub> channels (Tarasov et al., 2004; Detimary et al., 1996) and in turn leads to the depolarization of membrane potential. The change in membrane potential of  $\beta$ -cells induces the activation the voltage-dependent L-type channel (Henquin et al., 1988) and subsequent exocytosis of insulin-containing granules as a result of the increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>1</sub> concentration (Lang et al., 1999; Lovis et al., 2008) (Figure 1.4). Due to the involvement of K<sub>ATP</sub> channels, the above processes is called K<sub>ATP</sub>-dependent insulin secretion pathway.

#### 1.4.4.1.1 VDCC in KATP-dependent pathway

The expression of several voltage-dependent  $Ca^{2+}$  channels (VDCC) on islet  $\beta$ -cells has been demonstrated and their roles in the insulin secretion are investigated. VDCC are classified according to their electrophysiological and pharmacological characteristics. VDCC includes high-voltage activated (HVA) and low-voltage-activated (LVA). HVA channel includes L-, N-, P-/Q-, and R-types  $Ca^{2+}$  channels, and LVA channel is designated as T-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel (Moosmang et al., 2007).

Although the expression of R-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel on  $\beta$ -cells was observed, its role in the insulin secretion remains controversial. Pereverzev' s study found that intraperitoneal addition of glucose to Ca(v)2.3-/- mice expressed increased blood glucose concentration and decreased insulin release into plasma. After glucose challenge, the insulin secretion of isolated islets from Ca(v)2.3-/- mice was not induced any more (Pereverzev et al., 2002). Vajna et al (2001) found that the addition of SNX-482, a R-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel antagonist, slightly inhibited glucose-induced insulin secretion and reduced the non-L and non-N calcium type Ca<sup>2+</sup> current in INS-1 cells. In agreement with these results, Schulla's study indicated that the application of SNX-482 decreased the voltage-dependent Ca<sup>2+</sup> current by 25% (Schulla et al., 2003). The above studies suggested that R-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel was responsible for the glucose-induced insulin secretion. Another study found that there was a higher glucose increase in

Ca(v)2.3-/- mice than that in wild type mice after glucose challenge. However, the impaired glucose tolerance was attributed to a reduction in insulin sensitivity rather than deficiency in insulin secretion (Matsuda et al., 2001). Therefore, whether R-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel is involved in the glucose-induced insulin secretion remains to be determined by further study.

Takahashi et al found that the Ca(v)2.2-/- mice expressed a lower plasma glucose concentration and a similar pattern of insulin levels to those of wild type mice after glucose tolerance tests. Therefore, although the expression of N-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel in the insulin-releasing cells has been observed (Takahashi et al., 2005), it seems that N-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel doesn't play an important role in the glucose-induced insulin secretion. Satin's study showed that application of omega-conotoxin, the blocker of N-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel, decreased peak  $Ca^{2+}$  current induced by stimulus by about 35% but couldn't block glucose-induced insulin secretion, suggesting that a N-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel can be present without playing a role in insulin secretion (Satin et al., 1995).

Ligon et al found that the application of omega-agatoxin IVA, the blocker of P/Q type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel, inhibited the  $Ca^{2+}$  current induced by glucose, indicating that the involvement of P/Q type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel in the glucose-induced insulin secretion (Ligon et al., 1998). Another independent study found that the glucose-induced elevation of  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  in INS-1 cells, a kind of insulin-secreting cell line, was attributed to L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channels completely, although the existence of P/Q type  $Ca^{2+}$  currents in these cells was observed (Horvath et al., 1998).

Although there are numerous studies showing the possibility that different kinds of  $Ca^{2+}$  channels are involved in the glucose-induced insulin secretion, the L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel is regarded as the main  $Ca^{2+}$  channel responsible for the  $Ca^{2+}$  influx during glucose stimulation according to the role of L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel in the insulin secretion, electrical activity and  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  oscillations (Ashcroft et al., 1994 and 1989; Mears et al., 2004; Henquin et al., 1984; Santos et al., 1991).

#### 1.4.4.1.2 K<sup>+</sup> channel in the K<sub>ATP</sub>-dependent insulin secretion pathway.

The activity of L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel is regulated by the membrane potential which is controlled by  $K^+$  channel. Under normal conditions, the outflow of  $K^+$  through cation channel keeps the resting membrane potential at about -50mV (Henquin JC et al., 1982; Meissner HP et al., 1980) and in turn inactivates the L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel. Once stimulated by glucose, the  $K^+$  channel is closed and then causes the depolarization of the membrane potential to about -40mV with subsequent activation of L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel (Henquin JC et al., 1982; Meissner HP et al., 1980). However, there are several types of K<sup>+</sup> channels located on the plasma membrane of  $\beta$ -cells, including K<sub>ATP</sub> channel, a kind of voltage-dependent with large conductance (maxi-K(V) channel) and Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent K<sup>+</sup> channel (Kca channel) (MacDonald et al., 2002).

It is well documented that  $K_{ATP}$  channel is a key protein during the glucose-induced insulin secretion by regulating the membrane potential of  $\beta$ -cells (Cook et al., 1989; Rorsman et al., 1989; Clark et al., 2010). The roles of maxi-K(V) and Kca channel are not very confirmed. Ribalet et al. found that the activity of maxi-K(V) channel was inhibited by 15mM glucose. The other insulin-secreting stimulus, mannose and 2-ketoisocaproate, which also initiate electrical activity in the islet  $\beta$ -cells, could decrease the activity of maxi-K(V) channel (Ribalet et al., 1988). However, whether maxi-K(V) channel is involved in the glucose-induced insulin secretion is unknown. Using RIN-5F and HIT insulin-secreting cells, Eddlestone et al found a kind of Ca<sup>2+</sup>-activated K<sup>+</sup> channel (Kca channel) which could be blocked by glucose (Eddlestone et al et al., 1989). However, the role of Kca channel in insulin secretion was not investigated.

#### 1.4.4.2 KATP-independent pathway

Although the role of  $K_{ATP}$ -dependent pathway in the glucose-induced insulin secretion has been manifested by many studies, numerous reports found that glucose could also elicit insulin secretion in the absence of  $K_{ATP}$  channels, demonstrating the involvement of  $K_{ATP}$ -independent pathway in the glucose-induced insulin secretion. Panten's study indicated that when the isolated pancreatic mice

islets were perfused with media containing the blockers of  $K_{ATP}$ -channels, the insulin secretion response to the increase of the glucose concentration from 10mM to 40mM expressed a transient decrease in insulin release followed by a sustained enhancement of insulin secretion (Panten et al., 1988). In Gembal's study, it is found that insulin secretion induced by high concentration of extracellular  $K^+$  in the presence of diazoxide, the inhibitor of  $K_{ATP}$  channels closure, was dose-dependently enhanced by glucose challenge and even low level of glucose exerted an effective effect on it (Gembal et al., 1992). In agreement with the above studies, in the investigation of isolated islets, application of 16.7mM glucose combined with extracellular 50mM K<sup>+</sup> induces insulin secretion response which was much greater than that produced by 50mM K<sup>+</sup> alone and the glucose effect was not attenuated by diazoxide, suggesting that glucose still have the ability to increase insulin secretion under the conditions when  $K_{ATP}$  channels were invalid pharmacologically (Sato et al., 1992).

 $K_{ATP}$ -independent pathway is characterized by the amplifying effect of glucose on  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ -induced insulin secretion and thus this pathway is also called amplifying pathway. In the study on mouse isolated islets, it is found that insulin secretion and  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  concentration increased with the step rise of glucose under the stimulation of 8mM glucose. However,  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  level reached saturation at the stimulation of 8mM glucose, the subsequent elevation of glucose concentration failed to increase  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  any more but could promote further insulin secretion (Heart et al., 2006). In another similar study, Henquin et al. divided the mouse islets into two groups: group1, challenged only with 15mM glucose; group 2: challenged by the maximally effective concentration of 500µM tolbutamide, the blocker of K<sup>+</sup> channels, in the presence of 1mM glucose. Although there was no difference in the magnitude of rise in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  between the two groups, the insulin secretion response in group 1 is greater than that in group 2 during the first as well as the second phase (Henquin JC et al., 2009). The two separate studies revealed very interesting relationship between  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  and insulin secretion, i.e., increased insulin secretion without elevation in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . From the above studies it can be seen that the inconsistence between the  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  level and insulin secretion occurred only in the presence of glucose stimulation. Therefore, there must exist a pathway by which glucose amplifies the  $[Ca^{2+}]_{l}$ -induced insulin secretion, which is called the amplifying pathway. The mechanism of the amplifying pathway is unknown by now but perhaps is related to PKA and PKC.

In Komatsu's study, the glucose-induced insulin secretion on HIT-T15, a kind of insulin-secreting cell line, was abolished completely in the presence of nitrenpidine or severe  $Ca^{2+}$  deprivation. However, pretreatment of forskolin or 12-O-tetradecanoyl-phorbol-13-acetate (TPA) increased the glucose-induced insulin secretion greatly in the presence of nitrenpidine or severe  $Ca^{2+}$  deprivation. Subsequent mixed pretreatment of pituitary adenylyl cyclase activating peptide (PACAP, PKC activator) and carbachol (PKA activator) showed the same results (Komatsu et al., 1996). Another study using rat islets also found that the augmentation effect of glucose on insulin secretion increased greatly when PKA and PKC were activated simultaneously (Komatsu et al., 1997). Therefore, it seems that PKA and PKC are involved in the augmentation effect of glucose on insulin secretion.

The feather of amplifying pathway plays a great role in the physiological regulation of glucose metabolism. Because there are many factors in the human body that can stimulate insulin secretion, including amino acids, fatty acids, acetylcholine, PACAP, glucose-dependent insulinotropic polypeptide (GIP), glucagon-like peptide 1(GLP-1) (Prentki et al., 1987; Sharp et al., 1979; Straub et al., 1996a). These factors enhance the glucose-induced insulin secretion by activating PKA and PKC to regulate the insulin secretion rapidly and accurately.

#### 1.5 Insulin in the brain

It is well known that the main function of insulin is to regulate peripheral glucose homeostasis. Although the existence of insulin in the brain has been observed by many studies (Havrankova et al., 1978b; Baskin et al., 1988), there is no substantial evidence showing that insulin plays a physiological role in controlling glucose metabolism in the central nervous system (CNS). It is believed that insulin in the brain is derived from the transportation of plasma insulin across the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and also via synthesis by neurons in the brain, as discussed in the following sections.

#### 1.5.1 Insulin transport via blood-brain barrier (BBB)

Margolis' study found that the insulin level in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) increased with elevation of peripheral plasma insulin concentration, suggesting a relationship between plasma and CSF insulin concentration (Margolis et al., 1967). Study by Banks indicated that human insulin in the mice CSF could be detected after infusion of human insulin into mice and the insulin concentration in CSF increased with the elevation of the dose of infused insulin (Banks et al., 1997a). As mice obviously can not produce human insulin, this study demonstrated conclusively that insulin can cross the BBB to enter the CSF.

The mechanism of insulin transport is a saturable process. It is demonstrated in another study by Bank et al (1997b) that the transport of human insulin radioactively labeled with iodine via BBB was inhibited by addition of human insulin or rat insulin, indicating that transport of insulin via BBB was characterized by the competitive inhibition. Although the transport of insulin via BBB is a carrier-mediated process, the transporter of insulin has not been determined up to date. The study by Miller et al (1994) suggested that insulin receptors on the brain microvessel endothelial cells are responsible for the transport of insulin. In this study, after addition of labeled insulin, the binding of labeled insulin to these receptors triggered the internalization of labeled insulin, a process which was inhibited by addition of unlabeled insulin. This study indicated that the transport of insulin via BBB was an insulin receptor-mediated process, which can explain the saturation of insulin transport via BBB.

#### 1.5.2 Insulin synthesis by the brain

Insulin-like substance has been found in primary culture cells from rabbit fetal neuron cells using immunohistochemical technique. Apart from the cytoplasma, insulin-like substance was also found in

ER and Golgi of neuron cells. The existence of insulin-like mRNA was also observed in neuron cells by in situ hybridization and Northern blots (Schechter et al., 1994). In agreement with the above study, Devaskar et al (1994) observed the existence of insulin mRNA in the rabbit neuron cells. Therefore, the above studies indicated that neurons perhaps can produce insulin by themselves. However, insulin I and II mRNAs were not detected in fetal and adult rat brains using RT-PCR technique, suggesting that insulin could not be produced by neurons (Devaskar et al., 1993; Coker et al., 1990).

The above contrasting results may be explained by the different methods used in the studies. Immunohistochemical technique was employed in Schechter et al's study, in which there might be non-specific binding or cross-reactivity. The study by Havrankova et al (1979) indicated that the level of insulin in the CNS is many times of that in plasma in rats. On the other hand, it has been reported that the insulin level in the brain of rats was about 0.19ng/g wet wt (brain), which is much lower than that in the plasma (1.03ng/ml) (Baskin et al., 1983). It is possible that the non-specific binding or cross-reactivity is responsible for the very high insulin concentration found in the CNS (Park et al., 2001). Non-specific binding or cross reactivity was suggested previously, in which insulin was found to be distributed in the CNS uniformly (Dorn et al., 1982, 1981). Since different regions of brain have different functions and include different substances, the above results suggested that there is non-specific binding in the employment of immunostaining. Therefore, whether neurons can secrete insulin is still inconclusive.

#### 1.6 Insulin receptor in the brain

#### 1.6.1 The structure of insulin receptor

The insulin receptor is a transmembrane protein consisting of two extracellular  $\alpha$ -subunits and two intracellular  $\beta$ -subunits (White et al., 1997). The  $\alpha$ -subunit of peripheral insulin receptor is composed 723 amino acids and has a molecular weight of about 130kDa. The  $\alpha$ -subunit in brain insulin receptor is different from that of peripheral tissue in the lower molecular weight, which is about 115kDa (Heidenreich et al., 1983). The insulin receptors of brain and peripheral tissue have the same structure of  $\beta$ -subunit which includes 620 amino acids and has the molecular weight of 95kDa (Gammeltoft et al., 1985). The  $\alpha$ -subunit contains insulin binding site and the  $\beta$ -subunit includes tyrosine residues (Figure1.5). The binding of insulin to insulin receptor quickly causes the autophosphorylation of tyrosine residues and, in turn, activates the intracellular substrates, for example, insulin receptor substrate (IRS) family. Subsequently, many pathways are activated, such as phosphstidyl inositol-3 kinase (PI3K), GATPase regulators, mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway and others (Avruch et al., 1999).

#### 1.6.2 The distribution of insulin receptor in the CNS

The expression of insulin receptor in the CNS has been demonstrated by many studies and it is found that different regions of brain have different levels of insulin receptor expression. The distribution of insulin receptor in CNS was observed by two independent studies. Havrankova et al (1978a) revealed that almost all the regions of brain showed the expression of insulin receptors and the olfactory bulb, cerebral cortex, hippocampus and hypothalamus contained the highest levels. Unger et al (1989) showed that olfactory bulbs, hypothalamus and median eminence, medial habenula, subthalamic nuclues, subfornical organ, CA1/2 pyramidal cell layer of the hippocampus and piriform cortex expressed the highest density of insulin receptor-like immunoreactivity. Interestingly, the study by Baskin et al (1973) indicated that the regions of brain with the highest insulin concentration are the hypothalamus and olfactory bulb, which is similar to the distribution of insulin receptor. The maldistribution of insulin receptor and insulin in the CNS implies different regulatory effects of insulin on different regions of CNS.

#### 1.6.3 The insulin signaling pathway in the hippocampus

The binding of insulin to insulin receptor and the expression of insulin signaling were also

revealed in the hippocampus. <sup>125</sup>I-insulin could bind to the hippocampus and the binding sites were mainly found in the dentate gyrus and CA1 area of hippocampus (Doré et al., 1997). Baskin et al (1994) demonstrated the expression of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) in hippocampus and found that IRS-1 was co-localized with insulin receptor and phosphotyrosine in the hippocampus, suggesting the structural tight integration of insulin signaling in the hippocampus. Therefore, the intact insulin signaling pathway including insulin, insulin receptor, IRS-1 and phosphotyrosine was found in hippocampus, suggesting that insulin plays an important role in the hippocampus.

#### 1.7 The effect of insulin on learning and memory

In addition to central role of insulin in neuronal survival and food intake, accumulating evidences showing an improvement effect of insulin on learning and memory has emerged in past years (Laron et al., 2009).

#### 1.7.1 The improvement effect of insulin on learning and memory

The improvement effect of insulin on memory has been observed in many experiments. In Seeley et al's study, rats first received an intracerebroventricular injection of insulin or heat-deactivated insulin shortly after training on a step-through passive-avoidance task. After 24 hours, the testing of the task on the rats showed that the latency to enter the dark compartment in insulin group increased significantly compared to that in heat-deactivated insulin group. The results suggested that insulin could increase memory function (Seeley et al., 2000). Since the insulin was injected after the training finished, the above study also suggested that insulin could potentiate memory consolidation. In one study, the mice receiving intraperitoneal injection of insulin expressed decreased memory compared to control group (Kopf et al., 1995). However, because the mice were given insulin peripherally, the glucose concentration in plasma might be reduced which may explain the impairment of memory.

suggested that it was not the insulin that damage the memory (Kopf et al., 1995). Another study also showed that insulin could increase memory function under the conditions of euglycemia (Kern, et al., 2001). In this study, healthy subjects received intravenous injection of insulin at high or low dose. To exclude the effect of insulin on glucose, glucose concentration in plasma was kept at normal level using glucose clamp technique. The subjects in high insulin group expressed a negative potential shift in the auditory evoked brain potentials, which were associated with facilitation of working memory, and the memory performance in words recalled test increased significantly compared to that in low insulin group.

In addition to the effect of insulin on healthy subjects, it has been found that insulin could rescue impaired memory function induced by damaging factors. For example, in one study, after induction of forebrain ischemia, rats were given subcutaneous injection of insulin for one week. 1-2 months after ischemia, the performance of insulin-treated rats in water maze place navigation tasks was much better than that in control groups (Voll et al., 1989). Adult rats were treated with insulin injection for 4 days prior to dorsal hippocampal lesions. In another study, one week after surgery, the rats in insulin group showed decreased deficit in avoidance acquisition and decreased amounts of freezing during the CS-US interval without any changes in the depressed struggling scores (Castro et al., 1976). Blanchard et al (1997) also showed that adult rats receiving scopolamine to injure memory function expressed poor performance in a win-shift radial arm maze, but treatment with insulin improved the impaired memory function significantly (Blanchard et al., 1997). These results indicate the facilitatory effect of insulin on functional recovery of impaired memory after brain damage.

The changes in the insulin signaling pathway in hippocampus during the memory process have also been investigated. After water maze training, the quantity of insulin receptor mRNA in CA1 area was increased and there was an elevation of insulin receptors in the cytoplasm of hippocampal synapse, demonstrating that insulin receptors maybe involved in the process of memory (Zhao et al., 1999). It was also found that the level of tyrosine phosphorylation of insulin receptor in rats increased after
training, indicating that the functional changes of insulin receptors occurred during the memory process (Zhao et al., 1999). Taken together, these results indicate the involvement of insulin-insulin receptor pathway activation in the memory formation.

#### 1.7.2 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in some diseases

# 1.7.2.1 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in Alzheimer's disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a progressive brain disease and the most common form of dementia. AD patients express lower CSF insulin concentration, higher plasma insulin level, and a decreased CSF/plasma insulin ratio compared with healthy subjects (Craft et al., 1988). AD patients show higher fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentration compared to healthy controls. During hyperglycemic clamp, higher steady-state glucose values and normal first- and second-phase insulin responses were recorded in AD patients (Meneilly et al., 1993). These results showed reduced insulin sensitivity index, suggesting that insulin sensitivity in AD patients is impaired. AD patients without progressive dementia showed memory facilitation and elevation in plasma insulin relative to baseline but AD patients with progressive dementia expressed significant decreases in plasma insulin and memory facilitation after 225mg/dl glucose challenge, indicating that plasma insulin concentration was positively correlated with the extent of dementia (Craft et al., 1993).

However, Frolich et al (1998) found that AD patients had stronger insulin-immunoreactivity compared with healthy subjects. In their study, insulin receptor densities of brain in AD patients were reduced in comparison to middle-aged healthy subjects, but increased compared with age-matched healthy subjects. Tyrosine kinase activity, a downstream signal transduction mechanism of insulin receptors, decreased in AD patients compared to middle-aged and age-matched healthy subjects. The increase in insulin receptors in brain is not consistent with the decreased insulin concentration in CSF. Similar results are observed in other studies. For example, rats receiving intracerebroventricular injection of streptozotocin expressed long-term and progressive deficiency in learning and memory, indicating the impairment of working and reference memory (Lannert et al., 1998). Administration of streptozotocin could decrease the insulin-induced phosphorylation of the beta subunit of the insulin receptor, although the insulin receptor intensities increased simultaneously (Kadowaki et al., 1984). Thus, it seems that the impairment of memory is attributed to the dysfunction of insulin signaling transduction and the increased insulin receptors is perhaps a compensation for the dysfunction of insulin signaling. These studies suggested abnormal insulin concentration in CSF, impaired insulin sensitivity and/or a disturbance of insulin signal transduction in AD patients. Given the previous discussion that insulin can improve memory functions of healthy subjects, abnormality of insulin function is likely to contribute significantly in memory loss in AD patients. AD patients with intravenous insulin infusion and constant plasma glucose concentration of fasting baseline level performed much better compared to placebo controls in story recall task, suggesting that insulin alone without secondary changes in glucose metabolism could improve memory function (Craft et al., 1996).

## 1.7.2.2 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in diabetes mellitus

Although diabetes mellitus (DM) is not regarded as a neurological disease, cognitive dysfunction in DM patients was found in 1922 for the first time and was observed by many subsequent studies (Kodl et al., 2008). There are mainly two types of DM, i.e., Type 1 diabetes (also known as insulin-dependent DM) and Type 2 diabetes (also known as insulin-independent DM). Many kinds of cognitive deficits are identified in patients with Type 1 diabetes, such as slowing of information processing speed, worsening psychomotor efficiency, impaired memory and so on (Kodl et al., 2008). There are many factors contributing to the cognitive deficiency, including hyperglycaemia, hypoglycaemia and vascular disease. After injection of streptozotocin to induce Type 1 DM model, the mice expressed a notable memory retention deficiency after training of an active avoidance T-maze task and the memory deficiency could be rescued by administration of insulin (Flood et al., 1990). In another study, 11 weeks after induction of Type 1 DM by injection of streptozotocin, the rats showed impaired spatial memory in water maze task and marked decreased long-term potentiation (LTP) in CA1 area of hippocampus (Biessels et al., 1996). However, the decreased plasma insulin concentration induced by streptozotocin could lead to increase in plasma glucose level and therefore the effect of hyperglycemia on memory function cannot be excluded. Thus, the role of insulin in the deficiency in memory function is uncertain in spite of impaired memory was found in diabetic animal models.

The most common cognitive deficits identified in patients with type 2 DM are impaired memory, decreased psychomotor speed and reduced executive function (Kodl et al., 2008). Diabetic GK rats, a Type 2 DM animal model, showed altered taste aversion, suggesting impaired memory (Marfaing-Jallat et al., 1995). GK rats are characterized by the increased basal glucose concentration and decreased insulin secretion in plasma. Therefore, the role of insulin in the impaired memory of GK rats is inconclusive. In a related study by Oomura et al (1992), the OLETF rats with the lack of cholecystokinin-A receptors were used. The OLETF rat is a kind of Type 2 DM animal model and is characterized by moderate obesity and impaired glucose tolerance. The OLETF rats showed impaired spatial memory in the Morris water-maze task. Since the absence of cholecystokinin-A receptors might contribute to the impaired memory function, the role of insulin in the impaired memory in OLETF rats is again uncertain. Zucker Diabetic Fatty (ZDF) rats, another kind of Type 2 DM animal model, expressed normal performances in Morris water maze task (Belanger et al., 2004). The LTP in CA1 area of hippocampus of ZDF rats was not altered compared to controls. ZDF rats derive from the mutation of leptin receptor gene and are characterized by the insulin resistance, hyperinsulinaemia and impaired glucose tolerance. Although ZDF rats develop has hyperglycaemia, the impairment of memory function was not found in ZDF rats, suggesting that perhaps hyperinsulinaemia rescued the impaired memory function. In these studies, the interesting fact is that impaired memory was found in GK rats with hypoinsulinaemia but not in ZDF rats with hyperinsulinaemia. There are two possible reasons for that: insulin can rescue the damaged memory functions induced by hyperglycaemia and decreased insulin results in impaired memory. Thus, there is no direct evidence proving that decreased

insulin leads to impairment of memory function in DM patients.

Taken the above together, although impaired memory function was detected in Type 1 and Type 2 DM animal models, the role of insulin in it is still not confirmed.

### 1.7.2.3 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in Parkinson's disease

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a degenerative disorder of the CNS and is characterized by muscle rigidity, tremor, a slowing of physical movement, a loss of physical movement and memory deficit. The evidences about the role of insulin in the PD are obtained from the relationship between DM and PD. It has been found that 50% to 80% of PD patients have impaired glucose tolerance (Sandyk et al., 1993). The survey from 24,831 elderly subjects in USA demonstrated that the rate of DM in PD patients was much higher than that in healthy controls (Pressley et al., 2003). Some drugs for the treatment of PD are able to affect the level of insulin. For example, levodopa induces increase in plasma insulin concentration (Craft S et al., 2004). Intracerebroventricular injection of bromocriptine, the agonist of dopamine D<sub>2</sub> receptor, significantly increases the insulin sensitivity of hamsters (Luo et al., 1999). The effect of these drugs on insulin may be responsible for the treatment of PD. Although the relationship between DM and PD is observed, the role of insulin in the memory loss in PD patients is unknown by now. A very early study showed that the rate of dementia increased significantly in PD patients with DM compared with that without DM (Craft et al., 2004). In PD patients, immunohistochemical studies showed that the immunoreactivity of insulin receptors in substantia nigra decreased compared with normal controls. RT-PCR revealed that the level of mRNA of beta subunit in the insulin receptor containing tyrosine kinase domain was reduced in comparison to healthy subjects (Takahashi et al., 1996). Consistent with this study, it has been shown by immunohistochemistry that neurons in the pars compacta of the substantia nigra, paranigral nucleus, parabrachial pigmental nucleus, tegmental pedunculopontine nucleus, supratrocheal nucleus, cuneiform nucleus, subcuneiform nucleus and lemniscus medialis lost insulin receptors (Moroo et al., 1994). However, the expression of insulin receptors in hippocampus is not investigated.

The insulin concentration in CSF of PD patients was also a subject of investigation. It was observed that there were no differences in the level of insulin in CSF between healthy subjects and PD patients (Jimenez-Jimenez et al., 2000). However, this study could not exclude the role of insulin in the dementia in PD patients because PD patients with or without dementia were not identified. Another reason is that the expression of insulin receptors and the related insulin signaling pathway in the brains of PD patients were not determined. Since decreased insulin signaling pathway was found in the hippocampus from AD patients (Frolich et al., 1998), this question should be clarified by further experiments.

#### 1.7.2.4 The role of insulin in cognitive deficiency in Huntington's disease

Huntington's disease (HD), which is also called chorea, is a fatal disease with neurological and psychiatric features and is characterized by involuntary movements and cognitive deficiency. There are no direct evidences about the role of insulin in the dementia of HD patients. However, there is obvious relationship between DM and HD. In one study, 50% of HD patients developed much higher plasma glucose and lower insulin concentration after oral glucose tolerance tests, suggesting impaired glucose tolerance (IGT, Podolsky et al., 1977). Farrer et al. (1985) observed that 10.5% of a batch of 620 HD patients had DM, which was much higher that in controls. It was also found that 32% of HD patients had IGT, which was significantly higher than 3.2% in controls (Schobotz et al., 1976). Similar results were also found in animal experiments. R6/2 mice, a HD animal model, developed high fasting plasma glucose concentration, decreased insulin mRNA and reduced insulin content in  $\beta$ -cells compared with normal controls. Interestingly, this model developed chorea, weight loss and polyuria without eating or drinking deficits simultaneously, suggesting the relationship between DM and HD (Hurlbert et al., 1999; Andreassen et al., 2002). Although there is positive relation between DM and HD, the insulin concentration in CSF, the expression of insulin receptors and insulin signaling pathway in the brain of

HD patients are unknown. Therefore, the role of insulin in cognitive function in HD patients is still uncertain.

#### **1.8 Long-term potentiation in hippocampus**

## **1.8.1 Introduction of hippocampus**

Hipppocampus formation is a main component of the limbic system and composed of the hippocampus, dentate gyrus (DG), subiculum and entorhinal cortex (EC). Hippocampus is composed of DG and cornu ammonis (CA) which is divided into CA1, CA2 and CA3 areas. The hippocampus receives the projection from EC which is also called perforant path. Perforant path ends in granule cells of DG and is the first pathway in hippocampus. From granule cells of DG to pyramidal cells in CA3 area there is the second path in hippocampus which is called mossy fibers. Pyramidal cells in CA3 area send their axons to CA1 area and build the third path in hippocampus which is also called Schaffer collateral pathway (Figure 1.6).

Hippocampus is the most important part for many types of learning and memory and has the ability to change its neuronal connectivity, a phenomenon referred as "synaptic plasticity". Synaptic plasticity is a very common physiological phenomenon whereby synaptic efficacy was changed by the environments. Synaptic plasticity in hippocampus has been regarded as contributing cellular mechanism for information storage and memory formation. The most well known types of long-term synaptic plasticity include long-term potentiation (LTP) and long-term depression (LTD), both of which are widely considered as the cellular mechanisms underlying the learning and memory.

## 1.8.2 Long-term potentiation (LTP)

Long-term potentiation (LTP) is an increase in signal transmission in synapses by stimulating presynaptic and postsynaptic neurons simultaneously. LTP was first described by Bliss and Lomo in 1973 for the first time. This study found that a series of high-frequency stimulation to the perforant

pathway in hippocampus of rabbit induced a long-lasting increase in efficiency of signal transmission in the granule cells of DG (Bliss et al., 1973). By now, many kinds of LTP and the expressions of LTP in different regions of brain have been proved. LTP is divided into two temporal phases: an early-phase LTP (E-LTP) and a late-phase LTP (L-LTP). The E-LTP can be induced by a set of high frequency stimulation (HFS) and lasts for about 1 hour. The L-LTP is can be induced by multiple trains of HFSs and lasts for at least 3 hours. The L-LTP also includes two phases: the early phase in 1 hour and the late phase lasting for at least 2 hours (Zhang et al., 2009). Although the investigation about LTP lasted for over thirty years, the complete mechanisms of the production of LTP, especially that of the L-LTP, are still not entirely clear.

# 1.8.3 The dependence of LTP on Ca<sup>2+</sup>

Intracellular injection of  $Ca^{2+}$  chelator blocked the production of LTP and increase in postsynaptic  $Ca^{2+}$  caused LTP-like changes, indicating the involvement of  $Ca^{2+}$  influx during the production of LTP (Lynch et al., 1983, 1988). There are three pathways contributing to the intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  ([ $Ca^{2+}$ ]<sub>i</sub>) increase during the LTP production: N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors, voltage-dependent  $Ca^{2+}$  channels (VDCC) and  $Ca^{2+}$ -induced  $Ca^{2+}$  release (CICR).

NMDA receptor is a kind of voltage-dependent  $Ca^{2+}$  and monovalent cations channel. In the absence of significant membrane depolarization, NMDA receptor is blocked by voltage-dependent binding of Mg<sup>2+</sup>. Inhibition of NMDA receptors blocked the production of LTP and on the contrary, over-expression of NMDA receptors causes the enhancement of LTP (Collingridge et al., 1983; Tang et al., 1999). Ca<sup>2+</sup> imaging studies with HFS, which as mentioned previously is often used to induce LTP, caused a NMDA receptor-dependent increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  (Alford et al., 1993). The activation of NMDA receptors is described as follows: HFS induces the release of glutamate from the presynaptic neurons and subsequently depolarizes the membrane potential of postsynaptic neurons. The mixture of depolarization and the binding of glutamate to NMDA receptors cause the activation of NMDA

receptor and subsequent Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx (Kauer et al., 1988).

In CA1 area of rat hippocampal slices, a 25-Hz HFS-induced LTP was blocked by the NMDA antagonist significantly but not by L-type VDCC inhibitor. However, a 200-Hz HFS-induced LTP was inhibited by NMDA antagonist and L-type VDCC inhibitor by 50% respectively. The above results suggested that L-type VDCC was also involved in the Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx during the induction of LTP. NMDA receptor-dependent LTP can be blocked by broad-spectrum serine/threonine kinase inhibitor and L-type VDCC-dependent LTP was inhibited by tyrosine kinase inhibitor. These results showed that induction with different parameters produced different types of LTP that have different mechanisms which do not interfere with each other (Cavuş et al., 1996).

Application of thapsigargin, which exhausts  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  stores by blocking  $Ca^{2+}$  pump, blocked the induction but not the expression of LTP, suggesting the involvement of  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  stores in the elevation of  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  during the HFS stimulation (Harvey et al., 1992).

# 1.8.4 Ca<sup>2+</sup>-activated protein kinase

As a consequence of increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub>, several protein kinases are activated and play great roles in the production and expression of LTP. The most studied kinase is alpha-calcium-calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II (CaMK II). The expression of CaMK II in postsynaptic neurons is higher than that in presynaptic neurons, which is physiologically significant for the activation by elevation of postsynaptic  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . The fact that the inhibition of CaMK II blocked the production of LTP demonstrated the involvement of CaMK II (Malenka et al., 1989). The mice with the mutation of CaMK II expressed impaired spatial memory and deficiency in the production but showed normal postsynaptic mechanisms (Silva et al., 1992a, 1992b). Direct injection of the active form of CaMK II into pyramidal cells in CA1 area in hippocampus caused a slowly increase in the magnitude of excitatory postsynaptic currents (EPSCs). Interestingly, HFS failed to induce LTP after injection of active CaMK II, suggesting that the CaMK II-induced enhancement of EPSCs and HFS-induced LTP shared the same mechanisms (Lledo et al., 1995). The activation of CaMK II will last and new CaMK II will be produced in the expression of LTP (Ouyang et al., 1997).

There are some evidences indicating that calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase IV (CaMK IV) is responsible for the production of LTP. After HFS, CaMK IV was activated and, the phosphorylation of cAMP response element-binding protein (CREB), which is the substrate of CaMK IV, increased with the elevation of c-Fos protein which is regulated by CREB (Kasahara et al., 2001). The transgenic mice with the mutation of CaMK IV in the postnatal forebrain expressed impaired L-LTP with normal basic synaptic function and E-LTP. The mice also showed impaired consolidation/retention phase of memory and normal acquisition phase of memory (Kang et al., 2001).

## 1.8.5 The role of AMPA receptor in the production of LTP

The alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA) receptor is a tetramer and is composed of four kinds of subunits: GluR1, GluR2, GluR3 and GluR4. AMPA receptor is also a kind of Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel and the permeability can be reduced by GluR2. Many evidences indicated that AMPA receptors on the postsynaptic neurons are essential for the production of LTP. AMPA receptor is a recycling protein between the plasma membrane and cytoplasma (Malinow et al., 2002). It has been found by many studies that some excitatory synapses only contain NMDA receptor with the absence of AMPA receptor on the postsynaptic plasma membrane at resting membrane potentials which are referred as "morphological silent synapses" (Isaac et al., 1995; Liao et al., 1995). However, activation of NMDA receptors induces a rapid recruitment of AMPA receptors back to the plasma membrane in several minutes, indicating that the recycling of AMPA receptors is regulated by NMDA receptors (Liao t al., 2001). It is also observed that the "morphological silent synapses" could be translated into "functional synapses" by acquiring AMPA receptors and this translation is blocked by NMDA receptor inhibitor (Isaac et al., 1995; Liao et al., 1995). Thus, the role of AMPA receptors in the production of LTP is concluded as follows: some excitatory synapses showed the decreased AMPA receptors on the postsynaptic plasma membrane under the conditions at resting membrane potentials. After HFS, the activation of NMDA receptors promotes the insertion of AMPA receptors on the postsynaptic plasma membrane. The glutamate released from presynaptic neurons binds to AMPA receptors and promotes the activation of AMPA receptors and then resulted in the increase in the magnitude of EPSC. In agreement with the above theory, the sensitivity of pyramidal cells in CA1 area of hippocampus to ionophoretically-applied quisqualate receptor ligands gradually increases during the production of LTP (Davies et al., 1989).

The AMPA receptor on pyramidal cells in CA1 area of hippocampus is mainly composed of GluR1 and GluR2 subunits. It is found that LTP induces the phosphorylation of AMPA receptor on Ser<sup>831</sup> of GluR1. Interestingly, the phosphorylation of AMPA receptor was accompanied by the autophosphorylation of CaMK II and was blocked by the inhibition of CaMK II inhibitor, suggesting that the phosphorylation of AMPA receptor was induced by CaMK II (Barria et al., 1997). The phosphorylation event can increase the single-channel conductance of AMPA receptor (Derkach et al., 1999). Similarly, the mice with the mutation of GluR2 subunit failed to produce LTP after HFS (Zamanillo et al., 1999).

Therefore, the hypothesis for induction of LTP is a sequence of events originating from the release of glutamate from presynaptic neurons induced by HFS. The released glutamate binds to the AMPA receptor on the plasma of postsynaptic neurons and depolarizes the membrane potential. The mixture of glutamate and strong depolarization induced by HFS activates NMDA receptor on the membrane of postsynaptic neurons and promote the influx of  $Ca^{2+}$  and, in turn, promotes the phosphorylation of CaMK II. Activated NMDA receptor causes the insertion of AMPA receptor into the membrane of postsynaptic neurons and the conductance of AMPA receptor is enhanced by phosphorylation of GluR1 of AMPA receptor under the action of activated CaMK II. The activated NMDA receptor increases the influx  $Ca^{2+}$  of and induces LTP (Collingridge et al., 1992).

#### 1.9 The effect of insulin on hippocampus

#### 1.9.1 Glucose metabolism

The main physiological action of insulin in the body is to regulate glucose homeostasis. Therefore, it is worth to consider the role of insulin in the glucose metabolism of the hippocampus. It is well known that glucose is the main nutrient and energy source of neurons. It has been observed that central glucose administration increased cognitive function in rodents and humans (McNay et al., 2010). Because neuron is regarded as an insulin-insensitive organ compared with peripheral tissues, this study cannot definitely prove that it is enhanced glucose metabolism that accounts for the effect of insulin. Most peripheral tissues, including skeletal muscles, cardiac muscles and fat, express a subtype of glucose transporter-4 (GlUT-4), which is responsible for the transport of glucose across the plasma membrane (Wolff et al., 2003). GLUT-4 is a membrane-spanning protein and recycles continuously between cytoplasm and plasma membrane with a higher speed of internalization than exocytosis (Klip et al., 2009). Once the binding of insulin to insulin receptors happens, the activation of insulin signaling promotes the excytosis of GLUT-4 and increases the number of GLUT-4 on the surface of membrane to enhance the uptake of glucose. Thus, GLUT-4 is insulin-sensitive and is the key protein in the regulatory protein in the effect of insulin on peripheral tissues (Huang et al., 2007). However, the main glucose transporters expressed in CNS are glucose transporter-1 (GLUT-1) and glucose transporter-3 (GLUT-3), both of which are insulin-insensitive. GLUT-1 is mainly distributed in astrocytes and the endothelial cells of cerebral microvessels while GLUT-3 is principally expressed in neurons (Vannucci et al., 1998; Simpson et al., 1999; Duelli et al., 2001). Since the two main neuronal GLUTs are unresponsive to insulin, it is generally thought that insulin is not involved in the glucose metabolism in CNS. Recently, however, the expression of GLUT-4 in CNS of rats and the regulatory effect of insulin on CNS glucose homeostasis were revealed by several studies. RT-PCR and in situ hybridization techniques demonstrated the expression of GLUT-4 in the pyramidal cells in hippocampal CA1 and CA3 areas, the granule cells of DG, subiculum, neocortical areas, piriform and

entorhinal cortices, red nucleus and cerebellar Purkinje cells in hindbrain (Messari et al., 2002). A study on SH-SY5Y, a human neuroblastoma cell line, showed that application of insulin increased the translocation of GLUT-4 to the plasma membrane and the uptake of glucose as well (Benomar et al., 2006). Intracerebroventricular administration of insulin increases the number of GLUT-4 on hippocampal plasma membranes and glucose uptake by hippocampus simultaneously, which was blocked by the inhibitor of phosphoinositide 3-kinases (PI3K). The phosphorylation of Akt induced by insulin was also observed in the same study, suggesting the involvement of PI3K pathway in the insulin-induced glucose uptake (Grillo et al., 2009). Intrahippocampal insulin improved spatial memory in a PI3K-dependent pathway, which was blocked by the inhibition of endogenous intrahippocampal insulin signaling. Furthermore, animals developing Type 2 diabetes by high-fat diet expressed impaired basal cognitive function and decreased cognitive response to hippocampal insulin administration (McNay et al., 2010). Taken the above studies together, it is reasonable to speculate that insulin-induced improvement in learning and memory may at least be contributed by its action in promoting the uptake of glucose in hippocampus.

#### 1.9.2 MAPK pathway

Mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) is an integral component of cellular signaling which responds to extracellular stimuli and regulates cellular activities. Many factors can induce the activation of MAPK pathway and the binding of insulin to insulin receptor is one of them (Gogg et al., 2009; White et al., 1998). In a study of learning and memory function of rats involving contextual fear conditioning task, Atkins et al (1998) showed that learning training induced the activation of p42MAPK significantly which was blocked by the inhibition of NMDA receptor. Application of the inhibitor of MAPK kinase, the upstream regulator of MAPK, abolished fear conditioning. English et al (1996) also showed that HFS caused a NMDA receptor-dependent activation of p42MAPK in CA1 area of hippocampus. The activation of p42MAPK could also be induced by activated NMDA receptor

and PKC. It is also found that inhibition of MAPK pathway blocked the production of LTP in hippocampus induced by theta-burst stimulation (Selcher et al., 2003). Taken together, the activation of p42MAPK pathway is induced in the process of learning and memory and appears to be an essential step.

Therefore, we speculated that the activation of MAPK pathway induced by insulin is one mechanism of the improvement effect of insulin on learning and memory. However, there are not any direct evidences supporting this speculation.

## 1.9.3 The effect of insulin on synaptic plasticity

The question of whether insulin can affect synaptic plasticity has been addressed by various studies. Thus, Lee et al. (2009) found that insulin rescued the impaired LTP induced by amyloid  $\beta$ -protein (A $\beta$ ) but failed to alter the normal LTP in the CA1 area of rat hippocmpal slices. In a similar study, addition of insulin restored the impaired LTP of hippocampal slices from streptozotocin-treated rats (Izumi et al., 2003). In agreement with this, Plitzko et al (2001) showed that insulin promotes the conversion of silent synapses to functional synapses. In the study on LTD, which is regarded as another cellular process for learning and memory function, it was found that insulin caused LTD of hippocampus by promoting the internalization of AMPA receptors (Man et al., 2000).

In a *Xenopus* oocyte expression system expressing NMDA receptor, application of insulin potentiated NMDA receptor-mediated currents (Liao et al., 1999; Liu et al., 1992). This potentiation induced by insulin was inhibited by tyrosine protein kinase inhibitor, suggesting the involvement of tyrosine phosphorylation (Liao et al., 1999; Liu et al., 1992). In agreement with the above studies, Skeberdis et al. (2001) found that insulin increased the open probability of NMDA receptor. The recruitment of NMDA receptor to the membrane surface was induced by addition of insulin and the number of NMDA receptors on the plasma membrane increased as a result of speeded NMDA receptor recuriment. Using rat hippocampal slices, it was found that exposure to insulin enhanced the

phosphorylation of NR2A and NR2B subunits of NMDA receptors (Christie et al., 1999). Because NMDA receptor is responsible for the production of LTP, the regulatory effect of insulin on NMDA receptor may contribute to the effect of insulin on the hippocampus.

### 1.10 Hypotheses

CFRD is characterized by chronic hyperglycaemia resulting from the decreased insulin secretion, which is distinct from both Type 1 diabetes and Type 2 diabetes (Moran et al., 2002). Due to the deficiency in glucose homeostasis, CFRD patients have a much higher mortality rate than that of CF patients without DM (Finkelstein et al., 1988). Therefore, understanding the pathogenesis of CFRD helps to decrease the mortality rate and increase the life expectancy of CFRD patients. It is well accepted that the possible reason for impaired insulin secretion in CF patients originates from the deficiency of CFTR in pancreatic duct cells. The deficiency of CFTR results in the decrease of HCO<sub>3</sub> secretion and subsequently reduced pancreatic juice secretion, which causes the obstruction of pancreatic duct due to the concentrated pancreatic enzymes (Gaskin et al., 1982; Brennan et al., 2004). These activated proteases and lipases induce autolysis of the pancreas and, in turn, cause fibrosis and fat infiltration of islets (Soejimaet al., 1986; Iannucci et al., 1984). These anatomical abnormalities lead to reduced number of islets and decreased insulin secretion after exposure to oral glucose (Hinds et al., 1991; Hamdi I, et al., 1993). However, there are some problems with the above explanation. It is found in Rakotoambinina's study that the first phase insulin secretion response to intravenous glucose in CF patients with IGT was significantly lower than that in CF patients with NGT. However, there was no difference in the second phase insulin secretion during hyperglycemic clamp between the two groups (Rakotoambinina et al., 1994). Therefore, perhaps there may be another mechanism contributing to the onset of CFRD. However, what is the mechanism? Perhaps we can be illumined by metabolic acidosis, a "HCO3" deficiency" disease.

Metabolic acidosis is characterized by low blood pH as a result of decreased HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> concentration

in plasma (Kraut et al., 2010; Bigner et al., 1996). The consequences of metabolic acidosis can be serious, including death and coma. The symptoms of metabolic acidosis may include some mental disorders, headache, chest pain, palpitations, hypoxia, decreased visual acuity, abdominal pain, amuscle weakness and bone pains. Interestingly, the decreased insulin secretion was also observed in cows with metabolic acidosis (Bigner et al., 1996). Since acidification can lead to the increase in insulin secretion (Rebolledo et al., 1983, 1978; Ohta et al., 1991), it seems that the decreased HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> level is responsible for the impaired insulin secretion of islets  $\beta$ -cells.

On the other hand, it is well known that food intake leads to an increase in plasma  $HCO_3^-$  concentration, which is called "postprandial alkaline tide" (Vaziri et al., 1980). Likewise, food intake can also induce insulin secretion from  $\beta$ -cells in pancreas. The time-dependent similarity between insulin secretion and  $HCO_3^-$  level also suggests that perhaps there is relationship between the plasma  $HCO_3^-$  and insulin secretion. Combined with the fact that CFTR plays a great role in the transport of  $HCO_3^-$  across the plasma membrane (Hug et al., 2003), we are promoted to hypothesize that the mutation of CFTR may impair the  $HCO_3^-$  effect on insulin secretion, which is perhaps an alternative mechanism for the onset of CFRD. In our study, we investigated the effect of  $HCO_3^-$  on insulin secretion, the underlying mechanism and the role of CFTR. Our study helps to understand the pathogenesis of CFRD and is useful for the therapy of CFRD patients.

Although insulin is well known for its action on peripheral glucose homeostasis, the role of insulin in CNS was investigated by many studies (Laron et al., 2009). In addition to its central role in neuron survival and food intake, accumulating evidences about the improving effect of insulin on learning and memory have emerged. Several studies found that insulin had the ability to across the BBB to enter CSF and bind to the insulin receptor on hippocampus (Margolis et al., 1967; Banks et al., 1997a; Havrankova et al., 1978a; Doré et al., 1997). Numerous studies showed that insulin administration improved the memory of human and rats (Voll et al., 1989; De et al., 1976; Flood et al., 1990; Kern et al., 2001; Seeley et al., 2000) and the impaired memory was found in DM patients or

animal models (Flood et al., 1990; Oomura et al., 2002; Marfaing-Jallat et al., 1995; Kodl et al., 2008). These studies showed that insulin played an important role in the memory process.

Interestingly, low CSI was also found in CF patients. Thus, the fact that insulin plays a role in the process of memory suggests that decreased insulin secretion in CF patients is an alternative mechanism for impaired cognitive function although the impaired memory was attributed the lack of vitamin E. However, the mechanism underlying the improving effect of insulin on memory is unknown. Since previous studies reported that Type 1 DM animal model expressed impaired LTP in hippocampus, we hypothesize that the memory-improving effect of insulin can be attributed to the effect of insulin on LTP. In this study, we investigated the effect of insulin on LTP of hippocampus and the underlying mechanisms, which help us to understand the onset of impaired cognitive function in CF patients with decreased insulin secretion and are useful for the prevention of mental impairment.



Figure 1.1 The structure of CFTR protein. CFTR is composed of five domains: two membrane-spanning domains (MSDs), two nucleotide-binding domains (NBDs) and a unique regulatory domain (RD). Each MSD is composed of six transmembrane segments which are connected by intra- and extracellular loops. The two MSDs gather to form a low conductance anion-selective pore. Each NBD includes conserved amino acid sequences that can interact with ATP. The two NBDs form a dimer by the head-to-tail connection. RD contains many charged amino acids and is distinguished by it multiple consensus phosphorylation sites, which is regulated by PKA.

(http://prometheus.mse.uiuc.edu/glossary/cf/)



**Figure 1.2 The structure of insulin.** Insulin is synthesized in the form of proinsulin, a single polypeptide chain. After catalyst by proteases, proinsulin is transformed into C peptide, A and B chains. A and B chains are connected together by two disulfide bonds and there is an additional disulfide bond within the A chain.

(http://www.pharmacorama.com/en/Sections/Insulin\_1.php)



Figure 1. 3 Biphasic insulin secretion induced by glucose. After stimulation of a sudden and long lasting increase in the glucose concentration, the increased insulin secretion expressed a biphasic model which contains a quick first peak response in 10 minutes followed by a slow down and then increase to a high level again in rat islets. (Straub et al., 2002b)



Figure 1.4 The  $K_{ATP}$ -dependent pathway in the glucose-induced insulin secretion. When  $\beta$ -cells are treated by much higher level of glucose, the metabolism in  $\beta$ -cells accelerates and leads to an increase in the ratio of ATP: ADP, which induces the closure of  $K_{ATP}$  channels and in turn leads to the depolarization of membrane potential. The change in membrane potential induces the activation the voltage-dependent L-type channel and the subsequent exocytosis of insulin-containing granules as a result of the increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub>.

(http://www.jci.org/articles/view/33296/files/JCI0833296.f1/medium)



Figure 1.5 The structure of insulin receptor. The insulin receptor is composed of two extracellular  $\alpha$ -subunits and two intracellular  $\beta$ -subunits. Each  $\alpha$ -subunit has one insulin binding site. The binding of insulin to binding site activates tyrosine kinase and then promotes the phosphorylation of tyrosine residuals on  $\beta$ -subunits.

(http://www.pharmacology2000.com/Diabetes/InRec.gif)



**Figure 1.6 The main pathways in hippocampus.** Perforant path (PP) arises from EC and terminates in granule cells in DG. Mossy fibers (MF) arise from granule cells in DG and terminate in pyramidal cells in CA3 area. Schaffer collateral (SC) arises from pyramidal cells in CA3 area and terminates in pyramidal cells in CA1 area. (Wang et al, 2005).

# **CHAPTER 2**

# **GENERAL METHODS**

## 2.1 Manipulation of cell line

#### 2.1.1 Maintenance of cells

RIN-5F, a insulin-secreting cell line used in my experiments, was purchased from ATCC (USA). The transplantable rat islet cell tumor is induced by radiation and then is transplanted to nude mouse. Subsequently, the RIN-m cell line was separated and established from the nude mouse and is cloned into RIN-5F cell line finally. The RIN-5F cell is a kind of insulin-secreting cell line derived from the RIN-m rat islet line. Apart from insulin, the RIN-5F produces L-dopa-decarboxylase (a marker for cells with amine precursor uptake and decarboxylation) (Bhathena et al., 1984; Oie et al., 1983).

RIN-5F were cultured in the flask filled with appropriate Roswell Park Memorial Institute 1640 (RPMI 1640) culture medium (GibcoBRL, USA) supplemented with 50 unit/ml penicillin-streptomycin and 10% v/v fetal bovine serum (FBS) (GibcoBRL, USA). The flask was placed in a humidified incubator at the temperature of 37°C with 5% CO<sub>2</sub> to keep the pH of culture medium at about 7.4. The culture medium was changed in 2-3 days when the color of the culture medium turned yellow. When cells reached about 80%-90% confluence, the cells would be passaged. After removing the culture medium from the flask gently, the cells were washed using 5ml Hanks' Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS) (GibcoBRL, USA) to remove remaining culture medium and then the cells were trypsinized with 1.5 ml trypsin-EDTA for several minutes. After most cells were separated from the bottom of flask, the digestion was neutralized by 3ml RPMI 1640 culture medium. After the cell suspension was transferred to a 15-ml centrifuge tube, the tube was centrifuged at 1000 rpm in a CR412 desktop centrifuge (Jouan, USA) for 5 minutes at room temperature. The supernatant was removed to wash out the residual trypsin. The cell pellet was re-suspended with fresh culture medium and transferred to new flasks. The ratio of the subcultivation was about 1:2 to 1:4.

#### 2.1.2 Preparation of cell stock

RIN-5F cells at about 80%-90% confluence on a 60mm culture dish were washed with HBSS solution and trypsinized. After neutralization and centrifugation, the cell pellet was re-suspended using lml fresh RPMI 1640 culture medium supplemented with 50 unit/ml penicillin-streptomycin, 10% v/v FBS and 5% DMSO. The suspension of these cells were transferred to a cryotubes<sup>™</sup> vial (Nuncbrand Demark) and then the vial was put in a freezing pot (Stratagene, CA). The pot was placed into a -80°C freezer for one night. In the freezer, the temperature of the cell stock decreased at a constant rate of about 1°C/min. After the cell stock was frozen, cell stocks were transferred into liquid nitrogen.

## 2.1.3 Recovery of cells from liquid nitrogen stock

The cell stock was taken out from the liquid nitrogen tank and was placed into 37°C water bath immediately. After the cell stock was thawed, 10ml RPMI 1640 with 10% v/v FBS was put into a 15-ml centrifuge tube. The 15-ml centrifuge tube was centrifuged at 1000 rpm in a CR412 desktop centrifuge (Jouan, USA) for 5 minutes at room temperature. After centrifugation, the supernatant was discarded to remove DMSO and the cell pellet was re-suspended using 4ml RPMI 1640 with 10% v/v FBS. The suspension was then transferred into a 25cm<sup>2</sup> flask and incubated in the incubator. The culture medium was changed in the next day to remove residual DMSO and dead cells. When cells reached about 80%-90% confluence, the cells were passaged. After 2 passages, the cells can be used for experiments.

### 2.2 Collection of insulin secretion and measurement of insulin concentration

#### 2.2.1 Preparation of isolated islets

Animal experimentation was conducted according to institutional guidelines. Healthy adult male Wistar Albino rats with the body weight between 200 to 300g and DeltaF-508 CFTR mice with different genotypes were used in our experiments. Animals were housed under controlled temperature (23°C) with free access to water before surgery. After the rats were anesthesized with mixture of xylazine and ketamine (13 and 87 mg/kg body weight, respectively, im), the abdomen was opened by a midline abdominal incision to expose the pancreas. After ligation of bile duct nearby the pancreatic duct, a pancreatic duct cannula was made by inserting a syringe needle at the junction between the pancreatic duct and the duodenal wall for injection of 8-10ml or 2ml collagenase IV dissolved in D-Hank's solution with the concentration of 0.5mg/ml for rats and mice respectively. When the pancreas expanded, the pancreas were removed from rats or mice and put into a centrifuge tube with appropriate Hank's solution. Then the centrifuge tube was put in a 37°C water bath and incubated for 10 minutes. After shaking the centrifuge tube for 10 seconds to turn the pancreas into pieces, add appropriate Hank's solution with 10% v/v FBS to neutralize the collagenase and centrifuge the tube at 1000 rpm for 5 minutes. After centrifugation, the supernatant was removed and the cell pellet was washed with Hank's solution without FBS. Then the cell pellet was re-suspended in the RPMI 1640 culture medium with 50 unit/ml penicillin-streptomycin and 10% v/v FBS. The suspension was put in 90mm Petri dish and the islets were picked up under light microscope. These islets were used after one day's incubation in the incubator. Hank's solution contains the following ionic composition (g/l): NaCl, 8.0; KCl, 0.4; MgSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.1; MgCl<sub>2</sub>·6H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.1; Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>·2H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.06; KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>·2H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.06; CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1.85; NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 0.35; glucose, 0.3. Calcium and magnesium were removed in D-Hank's solution. The pH of the solution was adjusted to 7.4. The osmolarity of the solution was kept between 290-310mOsm.

## **2.2.2 Perfusion of islets**

The isolated islets from normal adult rats were divided into five groups. The isolates islets from CF mice were divided into two groups. The treatment in every group and all the solutions used in the perfusion of islets were list in Table 2.1 and 2. Pancreatic isolated islets were put in a small chamber and were perfused using a peristaltic pump under room temperature. The perfusion of isolated islets

was maintained at a flow rate of 1ml/min, which did not induce the impairment of insulin secretion. After beginning of the perfusion of islets, the first over 30 minutes were regarded as an equilibration stage to stabilize the physiological function of islets. Subsequently, the effluent fluid was collected before challenge of glucose or  $HCO_3^-$  as the baseline insulin secretion. And then the insulin secretion at time points of 0 minute, 5 minutes and 60 minutes after challenge were collected. The collecting time lasted for 1 minute, i.e, 1ml effluent fluid was collected every time. The effluent fluid was put into 1ml-centrifuge tube and kept in -80°C freezer for the measurement of insulin concentration.

## 2.2.3 Collection of insulin secretion secreted from RIN-5F cell line

After the RIN-5F cells were digested from flask, these cells were cultured in 24-well plate with the concentration of  $1.5 \times 10^6$  every well. After two days, the culture medium was removed and the cells were washed by HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-free solution twice to remove residual culture medium. Then these cells were divided into two groups and added with different solutions. In control group, the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-free solution was added which contains the following ionic composition (mM): NaCl, 130; KCl, 5; Hepes, 20; CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 2.5; MgCl<sub>2</sub>, glucose, 10mM. In HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> group, 40mM NaCl was replaced by 40mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub>. The osmolarity of the solution was kept between 290- 310mOsm. During the experiments, the cells in control group and HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> group were put in incubator gassed with air and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> respectively at the temperature of 37°C. After incubation for one hour, the solution was transferred into 1ml-centrifuge tube and kept in -80°C freezer for subsequent assay for insulin concentration.

## 2.2.4 Measurement of insulin concentration

Insulin ELISA kit purchased from Mercodia (Sweden, Cat. No.:10-1149-10) was used to measure insulin concentration. The procedures were performed according to the guideline of the kit.

## 2.3 Manipulation of protein

### 2.3.1 Preparation of RIN-5F cell lysates

RIN-5F cells were cultured in six-well plate with 2ml culture medium in every well. After three days, the culture medium was removed carefully from adherent cells and then the cells was washed with 1ml HBSS to remove culture medium. After removal of HBSS, 250µl trypsin-EDTA solution for every well was added. After several minutes, 500µl culture medium was put into every well and transferred the mixture of trypsin-EDTA solution, culture medium and RIN-5F cells into a microcentrifuge tube and then tube was centrifuged at 13,000 rpm in a desktop centrifuge (Eppendorf, Germany) for 5 minutes. The supernatant was discarded to remove culture medium and trypsin. The cell pellet was re-suspended with 1ml PBS and was centrifuged again. The supernatant was discarded to remove residual culture medium and trypsin. The cell pellet was re-suspended with one time pellet-volume of radioimmunoprecipitation assay (RIPA) lysis buffer and then was incubated on ice for 30 minutes. All the RIPA lysis buffers were supplemented with Pimix (1:200 dilution) and 0.1M PMSF (1:100 dilution) to inhibit proteases. The mixture of RIN-5F and RIPA lysis was centrifuged at 13,000 rpm for 30 minutes at 4°C and the supernatant was collected and transferred to a new microcentrifuge tube for protein concentration measurement and the pellet was discarded. The measurement of protein concentration of the lysate was described in the following. To confirm the expression of expected proteins, the lysate was analyzed by SDS-PAGE, a kind of gel electrophoretic system for analyzing proteins, followed by western blotting.

#### 2.3.2 Determination of protein concentration

Bradford protein assay system (Bio-Rad, USA; Catalog#:500-0006) was used to determine the protein concentration of cell lysates.

Firstly, we prepared a series of standard protein solutions using bovine serum albumin (BSA) diluted with distilled water to final concentrations of 0 (saline only), 2, 4 and 8mg BSA/l. Add  $1\mu$  l of each of the above protein standard solution and lysates to different wells of 96-well plate. Secondly,

added 200µl of diluted dye reagent (1:5 dilution with distilled water) and incubated at room temperature for over 5 minutes and then adjusted the spectrophotometer to a wavelength of 595 nm. Finally, waited for 30 seconds and read each of the standards and samples at 595nm wavelength. The readings of the serially diluted protein standard solution were plotted with linear regression to get the reference and the concentrations of these samples were calculated according to the reading results of the samples relative to the protein standards.

#### 2.3.3 SDS-PAGE

In general, proteins in SDS-sample buffer were separated on 8% or 10% polyacrylamide gels. For preparation of separating gel mix, the pre-mixed separating gel mix (5 ml) was mixed with 25 µl of 10% w/v APS (Ammonium persulfate) and 2.5 µl of TEMED, and incubated to polymerize at room temperature. After the separating gel mixture was polymerized, the stacking gel was prepared. To get the stacking gel, 2ml stacker solution was mixed with 20µl of 10% w/v APS and 2µl of TEMED. Then the stacking gel mixture was put on the top of the polymerized separating gel carefully and a 14-well comb was inserted into the stacking gel gently. After the stacking gel mixture was polymerized, the comb was removed from the stacking gel produced by the insertion of comb. The tank was filled with SDS-PAGE running buffer completely. After assembling the gel to a CBS SG-125 (CBS Scientific, USA) apparatus, the protein in the lysates samples were separated by a constant current of 25mA per gel.

## 2.3.4 Western blotting

The transferring of proteins from polyacrylamide gels to Hybond-ECL nitrocellulose membranes was performed using Trans-Blot® SD Semi-Dry Electrophoretic Transfer Cell (BioRad, USA) (Amersham, USA).

After a stack of six layers of filter paper (Whatman, UK) was steeped completely using protein transfer buffer, the six-piece filter paper stack wase placed into the bottom part of the apparatus. A nitrocellulose membrane of the same size with the polyacrylamide gel was soaked with distilled water and then was steeped by transfer buffer and, in turn, was placed on the top of the six-piece filter paper stack. Then the polyacrylamide gel was placed on the nitrocellulose membrane gently. Another stack of six layers of filter paper was soaked completely and then was put on the top of polyacrylamide gel carefully. The mixture of the above was assembles and the current of 0.8mA/cm<sup>2</sup> was applied for transfer for one and a half hours. After the transfer finished, put the nitrocellulose membrane in 4% milk in Tris Buffered Saline-Tween 20 (TBST) buffer for incubation for one hour for the purpose of blocking. Then the nitrocellulose membrane was then put in 2% milk TBST buffer containing the primary antibody with the appropriate dilution. After incubation in cold room with shaking overnight with the room temperature of 4°C, the nitrocellulose membrane was washed using TBST for four times with 5 minutes each time. The nitrocellulose membrane was then put in 2% milk in TBST including the secondary antibody combined with horse reddish peroxidase (Amersham Biosciences, USA) at the appropriate concentration at room temperature for 2 hours. After incubation finished, the nitrocellulose membrane was washed using TBST for six times with 5 minutes each time. After washing, the nitrocellulose membrane was incubated with 1ml ECL Western Blot Detection Reagent (Amersham Biosciences, USA) for 1 minute and then was exposed to light-sensitive films (Fuji, Japan). The exact time of exposure was determined by the intensity of the signals on the films. After exposure, the development of the films was performed using a filmprocessing machine (Eastman Kodak, USA).

## 2.4 Electrophysiological Experiments

#### 2.4.1 Preparation of hippocampal slices

Acute hippocampal brain slices were used in electrophysiological experiments. After anesthesia

deeply with isoflurane (Minrad, Inc) (the death should be prevented), the rats was decapitated immediately and then put the head in the ice-cold artificial cerebrospinal fluid (ACSF) with the bubble of 95% O2 and 5%CO2 to decrease the metabolism of brain. ACSF contains the following ingredients (mM): NaCl, 120, KCl, 2, MgSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O, 1.2, KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 1.2, NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 26, CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 2.5, glucose, 11. In the cold ACSF, the brain was taken out from the skull as soon as possible. After immergence for 1 minute in the iced ACSF, the brain was removed to an ice-cold platform and then was cut along the midline to exposure the hippocampus. The two halves of the brain were fixed on a platform in a box filled with ice-cold ACSF bubbled with 95% O2 and 5%CO2. Then the hippocampus was sliced at the thickness of 300µm using a motorized vibrating microtome (Integraslice, Campden, UK). In general, only the middle part of hippocampus was used in our experiments and the other parts were discarded. The prepared slices were transferred to a glass box full of oxygenated ACSF under room temperature and were trimmed using scalpel to get the slices containing the main structure of hippocampus, especially the CA1 area. At last, the trimmed slices were gently transferred to a beaker filled with ACSF bubbled by of 95% O<sub>2</sub> and 5%CO<sub>2</sub> under the surrounding temperature of 37°C. The incubation time in the beaker was longer than 2 hours to remove the effect of stress on slices induced by the operation. The whole process which was from the decapitation to the accomplishment of prepared slices should be finished within 20 minutes to avoid hypoxia impairement.

## 2.4.2 Multi-electrode recording setup

The field excitatory postsynaptic potentials (fEPSCs) of hippocampal slices were recorded from CA1 region by a relatively new planar multi-electrode recording system which is called MED 64 system (Alpha Med sciences Co., Ltd, Tokyo, Japan). The MED64 system is a 64 planar microelectrodes array system and is composed of four parts: the integrated amplifier (SU-MED640), splitter (Med B02), connector, probe and the related software (performer 2.0, Conductor and MED 64 Recorder for evoked response) for the management of the MED64 system. The integrated amplifier

includes internal stimulator which can stimulate and record the signals from all the electrodes of the 64 array transmitted from the probe. The splitter is an optional component of the system which is connected to the integrated amplifier and divided the 8×8 array into 4 independent grids with each of them including 4×4 microelectrodes. Therefore, it is possible that the signals from 4 slices in 4 different probes are monitored and recorded simultaneously. The connector is an intermediator between the MED probe and the amplifier for the transmission and provides a stable platform for the MED probe. The Med probe is used for the transmission of stimulation to the hippocampal slice and the recording of fEPSPs of hippocampus, and then transmits them to the connector. There are several types of probes for the experiments and P210A is used in our experiments. P210A has 20µm of array size and 100µm of interpolar distance which is suitable for the hippocampal slices of rats.

## 2.4.3 Perfusion of slices

To prepare the perfusion of the hippocampal slices, the ACSF was warmed in  $37^{\circ}$ C water bath and bubbled with 95% O<sub>2</sub> and 5%CO<sub>2</sub> 15 minutes before the slices were transferred to the Med probe from incubating beaker. The probe was filled with warmed and oxygenated ACSF. After the slices were taken out of the incubating beaker gently, the slice was put in the probe quickly. Under the monitoring of microscope (MIC-D, Olympus Ltd., Japan), the slice was manually moved to the correct position to make sure that the CA1 area of hippocampus was in the centre of the microelectrode arrays. The image of the slice in the probe was taken for reference during the stimulation. Subsequently, the probe was placed in the connector and the perfusion of ACSF with the temperature of  $37^{\circ}$ C and the mixture of 95% O<sub>2</sub> and 5%CO<sub>2</sub> was continued at the rate of 1.5ml/minute.

#### 2.4.4 Induction of early-phase long-term potentiation

The early-phase long-term potentiation (E-LTP) was recorded in our experiments. Firstly, the appropriate stimulation electrode and recording electrode were determined according to the shape of

the fEPSPs and the position of electrodes in the probe. Secondly, the stimulus intensity was 30-40% of that causing maximum response. After a stable baseline for over 30 minutes, a conventional high frequency stimulation (HFS) containing a train with the 100Hz stimulation was applied and then he fEPSPs was recorded for over 1 hour. E-LTP was quantified as the percentage the average magnitude of the fEPSPs during 50-60 minutes after HFS over that of baseline within the 30 minutes before HFS.

## 2.5 Measurement of intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup>

RIN-5F cells grown on coverslips were used for measurement of intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup>. The coverslips were sterilized using 70% alcohol for 1 day and then were put into 35mm Petri dish. After the RIN-5F cells were digested from flask, these cells were cultured on coverslips after washing off residual trypsin and culture medium. After one day's growth, the coverslips were washed three times using PBS and then the mixture of 1ml HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-free solution,  $3\mu$ M Fura-2-acetoxy-methylester (Fura-2AM) and 1.6 $\mu$ M pluronic F127 was put in the Petri dish. After incubation for over 45 minutes, the coversilp was taken from Petri dish and put in a specially designed miniature chamber. The measurement of intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration was recorded in an inverted Olympus 1X70 microscope equipped with a CCD camera. Fura-2AM crosses cell membranes and the acetoxymethyl groups are cut by intracellular esterases in the interior of the cells. The maximum excitation wavelengths for fura-2-Ca<sup>2+</sup> and fura-2-complex are 380nm and 340nm. The ratio of the emissions at those wavelengths was directly proportional to the amount of intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration and the images were captured by using MetaFluro from Universal Imaging Corp. (Washington, DC). The HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-free solutions used in the experiments are listed in Table 2.3. All the solutions were gassed with air because of the omission of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>.

## 2.6 Statistical analysis

One-Way ANOVA was used for the comparison of the measurement of intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  ([ $Ca^{2+}$ ]<sub>i</sub>)

and the magnitude of LTP. Repeated measurement ANOVA and paired *t*-test are used for the insulin secretion induced by  $HCO_3$ . Tests for equal variances and normality should be performed before One-Way ANOVA and Repeated measurement ANOVA. Non parametric test was used when heterogeneity of variance and/or asymmetrical distribution were found. P<0.05 is considered a statistical significance.

I

I

Composition (mM)	NaCl	Glucose	NaHCO <sub>3</sub>
A solution (low glucose concentration without HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> )	130	3.3	
B solution (high glucose concentration without $HCO_3$ )	130	20	
C solution (high glucose concentration with $60 \text{mM HCO}_3$ )	70	20	60
D solution (low glucose concentration without HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> )	130	3.3	
E solution (low glucose concentration with $60 \text{mM HCO}_3$ )	70	3.3	60
F solution (low glucose concentration with $25 \text{mM HCO}_3$ )	105	3.3	25
G solution (low glucose concentration with $20 \text{mM HCO}_3$ )	110	3.3	20
H solution (low glucose concentration with $40 \text{mM HCO}_3$ )	90	3.3	40

Table 2.1 The composition of different solutions used for the perfusion of isolated rats. All the solutions also contain the following composition: KCl, 5mM; Hepes, 20mM; CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 2.5mM; MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 1mM; 0.1%BSA. The pH of the solution was adjusted to 7.4. The osmolarity of the solution was kept between 290- 310 mOsm.

	Treatment	Equilibtation	Challenge	
	3.3mM glucose to 20mM glucose	Assister	<b>D</b> solution	
Glucose challenge	without HCO <sub>3</sub>	A solution	B solution	
for healthy rats	3.3mM glucose without $HCO_3^-$ to	Assistion	C solution	
	20mM glucose with 60mM HCO <sub>3</sub>	A solution		
HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> challenge for healthy rats	0mM HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> to 25mM HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup>		F solution	
	20mM HCO3 <sup>-</sup> to 40mM HCO3 <sup>-</sup>	G solution	H solution	
	40mM HCO3 <sup>-</sup> to 60mM HCO3 <sup>-</sup>	H solution	E solution	
HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> challenge for				
CF mice	20mM HCO <sub>3</sub> to 40mM HCO <sub>3</sub>	G solution	H solution	

Table 2.2 The treatment on isolated islets in groups of perfusion experiments.

Composition(mM)	normal	Na+-free	Cl <sup>-</sup> -free	Low Cl	Ca <sup>2+</sup> -free
NaCl	130				130
KCl	5	5			5
HEPES	20	20	20	20	20
Glucose	10	10	10	10	10
$CaCl_2$	2.5	2.5		2.5	
$MgCl_2$	1	1			1
NMDG-Cl		130			
Na-gluconate			130	130	
K-gluconate			5	5	
1/2Ca-gluconate			5		
MgSO <sub>4</sub>			1	1	

 Table 2.3 The ionic composition of different solutions used in the experiments. The osmalarity in

 these solutions were regulated to 290-310 mOsm using D-mannitol.
# **CHAPTER 3**

# THE EFFECT OF HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> ON INSULIN SECRETION

#### 3.1 Summary

Cystic fibrosis (CF), which is caused by the deficiency of cystic fibrosis transmembrne conductance regulator (CFTR), is the most common autosomal recessive systemic disease with an incidence of 1: 2500 in Caucasians. Cystic fibrosis-related diabetes (CFRD), as one of the complications of CF patients, is regarded as the leading co-morbidity in CF patients. The mechanism of CFRD is attributed to the reduced number of islets as a result of pancreatic fibrosis caused by the loss of CFTR in pancreatic duct. However, the above mechanism failed to explain the dynamics of insulin secretion induced by glucose tolerance test (GTT) in some CF patients and therefore, we were forced to re-consider the mechanism for the pathogenesis of CFRD. Interestingly, the following facts imply that perhaps there is another mechanism for the onset of CFRD: decreased insulin secretion was observed in metabolic acidosis with decreased plasma HCO3<sup>-</sup> concentration, plasma HCO3<sup>-</sup> level increased accompanied by the elevation of plasma insulin after food intake and CFTR accounted for  $HCO_3$  transport in many epithelial cells. These facts promoted us to hypothesize that the loss of HCO<sub>3</sub>-induced insulin secretion resulting from the deficiency of CFTR is an alternative mechanism for the onset of CFRD. Our results showed that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> potentiated glucose-induced insulin secretion of isolated islets from healthy rats. In the absence of glucose challenge, HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> dose-dependently caused insulin secretion. Using CF animal model, we showed that insulin secretion of islets isolated from DeltaF508-CFTR mutation and wild type mice increased by about  $46.7 \pm 13.1\%$  and  $100.7 \pm 1.2\%$ respectively, however there was no significant difference between the two groups. In conclusion, our results showed that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> could induce insulin secretion irrespective of glucose challenge, which may be helpful for the treatment of patients with HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> deficiency. The role of CFTR in the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect on insulin secretion should be investigated by further study.

# **3.2 Introduction**

Cystic fibrosis (CF) is the most common autosomal recessive systemic disease with an incidence of 1: 2500 in Caucasians (Brennan et al., 2004). CF is derived from the dysfunction of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR), a cAMP-regulated CI<sup>-</sup> channel (Morales et al., 1999). As CFTR is widely distributed in the body, the deficiency in CFTR leads to many clinical complications in CF patients, including chronic respiratory symptoms, pancreatic insufficiency, bile duct obstruction, male and female infertility, high CI<sup>-</sup> concentration in the sweat and intestinal obstruction (Chan et al., 2006; Rowntree et al., 2003).

In 1955, CF-related diabetes (CFRD) was described as one of the complications of CF patients for the first time (Shwachman et al., 1955). From then on, the number of CF patients developing diabetes mellitus (DM) increased when the life expectancy of CF patients increased from 1 year to 37 years. Recently, the incidence of CFRD is even increased to about 43% of CF patients and CFRD has been regarded as the leading co-morbidity in CF patients (Rana et al., 2010; Moran et al., 1998; Alves et al., 2007; Costa et al., 2005).

CFRD is characterized by chronic hyperglycaemia resulting from the decreased insulin secretion and is distinct from both Type 1 diabetes and Type 2 diabetes (Moran et al., 2002). Owing to the deficiency in glucose homeostasis, CFRD patients have a much higher mortality rate than that of CF patients without DM (Finkelstein et al., 1988). Therefore, understanding the pathogenesis of CFRD may help to decrease the mortality rate and increase the life expectancy of CFRD patients.

It is well accepted that the possible reason for impaired insulin secretion in CF patients originates from the deficiency of CFTR in pancreatic duct cells. The deficiency of CFTR results in the decrease of pancreatic juice secretion due to the reduced  $HCO_3$  level and subsequent obstruction of pancreatic duct (Gaskin et al., 1982; Brennan et al., 2004). The accumulation of proteases and lipases in the pancreatic duct cause decreased insulin secretion as a result of reduced number of islets (Hinds et al., 1991; Hamdi et al., 1993; Soejima et al., 1986; Iannucci et al., 1984). However, in Rakotoambinina's study, it is found that only the first phase insulin secretion in CF patients was impaired and the second phase insulin secretion was not (Rakotoambinina et al., 1994), which is not consistent with the above explanation. Therefore, perhaps there is another mechanism contributing to the onset of CFRD and metabolic acidosis can provide some clues.

Clinically, metabolic acidosis is characterized by low blood pH and decreased HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> concentration in plasma with the decreased insulin secretion (Bigner et al., 1996; Kraut et al., 2010; Bigner et al., 1996). Obviously, low blood pH is not the mechanism of the decreased insulin secretion as acidification is considered a stimulating factor of insulin secretion (Rebolledo et al., 1983, 1978; Ohta et al., 1991). Therefore, it seems that the decreased HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> level is responsible for the impaired insulin secretion of islets  $\beta$ -cells. Combined with the fact that CFTR plays a great role in the transport of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> across the plasma membrane (Hug et al., 2003), we hypothesize that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> has the ability to stimulate insulin secretion of  $\beta$ -cells in which CFTR perhaps is involved.

### **3.3 Materials**

#### 3.3.1 Animals

Male healthy adult Wistar Albino rats weighing between 200 to 300g were supplied by the laboratory animal service center (LASEC) of the faculty of medicine, the Chinese University of Hong Kong (CUHK). Animals were maintained in a room with fixed temperature of 23°C, the controlled humidity and a 12-h cycle of light/dark. Animals were housed in polycarbonate cages and had free access to food and water. A lot of bedding of pine shavings was put on the bottom of the cages. The bedding is changed once in three days.

DeltaF508-CFTR mutation mice, a CF animal model in which CFTR protein contains the mutation of Delta-F508, were used in my experiments. This CF animal model is caused by deletion of a 3 base-pair (CTT) deletion in exon 10 of the CFTR gene, leading to the loss of codon 508 (phenylalanine) of CFTR protein (Okay TS et al., 2005). DeltaF508-CFTR mutation mice were

maintained by LASEC under the condition described above. (Animal license No: (07-240) in DH/ORHI/8/2/1 pt. 10))

#### 3.3.2 Biochemicals and reagents

Collagenase IV, NaCl, KCl, MgSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O, MgCl<sub>2</sub>·6H<sub>2</sub>O, Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>·2H<sub>2</sub>O, KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>·2H<sub>2</sub>O, CaCl<sub>2</sub>, NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, glucose, Na-gluconate, Ca-gluconate, K-gluconate and NMDG were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (USA). Ethanol was obtained from MERK (Germany).

#### **3.4 Results**

#### 3.4.1 Insulin secretion induced by HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> in the presence of glucose challenge

We first investigated the effect of  $HCO_3$  on insulin secretion of isolated rat islets upon glucose challenge using perfusion technique. The glucose-induced insulin secretion is characterized by a first phase in which the peak response occurs from 3 to 7 minutes and a subsequent slow increase to the second peak response (Curry et al., 1968; Lacy et al., 1972; Vila et al., 2010).

In our study, there was a significant increase in insulin secretion from  $0.52\pm0.02$  ng/ml to  $0.79\pm0.09$  ng/ml 5 minutes after elevating the glucose concentration from 3.3mM to 20mM in the absence of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (Figure 3.1A, n=4, P<0.05). At the same time point after elevation of glucose level combined with addition of 60mM HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, the insulin secretion increased significantly from  $0.47\pm0.06$  ng/ml to  $1.04\pm0.15$  ng/ml (Figure 3.1A, n=4, P<0.01). Although glucose challenge could promote insulin secretion irrespective of the presence of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, the degree of the increase in insulin secretion in HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-free group was only 49.8% over the baseline, which is much lower than that of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-treated group (118.7%) (Figure 3.1B, P<0.01), indicating that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> could enhance glucose-induced insulin secretion of the first phase.

However, as observed in Figure 3.1A, it seemed that the second phase response to glucose challenge disappeared in my study. Sixty minutes after glucose load during when the second phase

occurs, there was an obvious but not significant increase in insulin secretion over the baseline in  $HCO_3$ -free group (40.8%, P>0.05, Figure 3.1A). Similarly, in the  $HCO_3$ -treated group, a slight and non-significant increase in insulin secretion during the second phase was observed (8.8%, P>0.05, Figure 3.1A).

The above results showed that  $HCO_3^-$  could increase the glucose-induced insulin secretion in the first phase but not in the second phase after a "square wave" stimulation of higher glucose concentration. However, the above experiments were performed in the presence of glucose load and we could not determine the effect of  $HCO_3^-$  alone on insulin secretion. Therefore, the role of  $HCO_3^-$  in the insulin secretion in the absence of glucose challenge was investigated in the following experiments.

## 3.4.2 Insulin secretion induced by HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> in the absence of glucose challenge

In these experiments, the islets were treated by  $HCO_3^-$  challenge in the absence of glucose. Five minutes after shift of  $HCO_3^-$  concentration from 0, 20, and 40mM to 25, 40 and 60mM respectively, the insulin secretion increased from  $0.74 \pm 0.08$  mg/ml,  $0.32 \pm 0.02$  ng/ml and  $0.50 \pm 0.02$  ng/ml to 1.79  $\pm 0.32$  ng/ml (n=3),  $0.59 \pm 0.07$  ng/ml (n=3) and  $0.58 \pm 0.07$  ng/ml (n=5), increased by about 139%, 80.5% and 15.6% respectively (Figure 3. 2A, B, C and D, P<0.05), indicating that  $HCO_3^-$  alone could induce insulin secretion in a concentration-dependent manner. Interestingly, the degree of the increase in insulin secretion also decreased with the raise of  $HCO_3^-$  level (Figure 3. 2D), suggesting that the maximum effect of  $HCO_3^-$  on insulin secretion happened in the range from 0 to 25mM.

Sixty minutes after increase in  $HCO_3^-$  level from 0, 20, and 40mM to 25, 40 and 60mM respectively, the insulin secretion were  $0.73 \pm 0.21$  mg/ml,  $0.36 \pm 0.06$  mg/ml and  $0.51 \pm 0.03$  mg/ml respectively, there were no statistical significances observed in comparison to the baseline (Figure 3. 2A, B and C, P>0.05), demonstrating that  $HCO_3^-$  could not enhance insulin secretion 60 minutes after challenge.

#### 3.4.3 The role of CFTR in the HCO<sub>3</sub>-induced insulin secretion

In many epithelial tissues, the transport of  $HCO_3^-$  across plasma membrane is CFTR-mediated and thus we hypothesized that CFTR was involved in the insulin secretion induced by  $HCO_3^-$ . To test this hypothesis, DeltaF-508 CFTR mice, a kind of CF animal model, was used. In Figure 3. 3A, the isolated islets from wild type mice showed an increase in insulin secretion from  $0.478\pm0.021$  mg/ml to  $0.959\pm0.036$  mg/ml 5 minutes after elevation of  $HCO_3^-$  level from 20 to 40mM (n=2). In the group of DeltaF-508 CFTR mice, the same treatment increased the insulin secretion from  $0.477\pm0.012$  mg/ml to  $0.701\pm0.072$  mg/ml (n=4). However, there was no statistical difference in the increase in insulin secretion between wild type and DeltaF-508 CFTR mice (Figure 3. 3B,  $100.7\pm1.2\%$  vs  $46.7\pm13.1\%$ ).

Sixty minutes after  $HCO_3^-$  challenge, the insulin secretion in wild type and DeltaF-508 CFTR mice were  $0.504 \pm 0.031$  m/min and  $0.465 \pm 0.006$  m/min respectively, with no statistical changes compared to that of baseline.

#### **3.5 Discussion**

#### 3.5.1 The physiological significance of HCO3<sup>-</sup>-induced insulin secretion

 $HCO_3^-$ , which has a concentration of about 20mM in the plasma, is a very important anion in the body and has many physiological functions, such as regulating the extracellular and intracellular pH and osmolarity, involvement in the processes of spermatogenesis and sperm capacitation, promoting digestion of food in the duodenum and so on (Xu et al., 2007; Chen et al., 2009). The level of  $HCO_3^$ in plasma is affected by many factors, including breath, sports and food intake. It is well known that food intake leads to an increase in plasma  $HCO_3^-$  concentration from 20 to 25 mM, which is called "postprandial alkaline tide" (Vaziri et al., 1980; Ozaki J et al., 2000). Interestingly, food intake can also induce insulin secretion from  $\beta$ -cells in the pancreas. The time-dependent similarity between insulin secretion and  $HCO_3^-$  level promotes us to consider if there is relationship between them. Since  $HCO_3^-$  in the plasma can reach most of the tissues in the body, of course, including pancreatic  $\beta$  cells, an interesting question is raised whether increased HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> level plays a significant role in the regulation of insulin secretion after food intake?

In our studies, addition of  $HCO_3^-$  enhanced insulin secretion of isolated islets from normal rats in the presence or absence of glucose load, demonstrating that  $HCO_3^-$  may play an important role in the regulation of insulin secretion after food intake. This idea is supported by the clinical features of metabolic acidosis.

Metabolic acidosis is characterized by the decreased pH resulted from reduced HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> concentration in plasma (Kraut et al., 2010). It is found that glucose tolerance test caused a higher plasma glucose level and lower insulin secretion in metabolic acidosis cows than those in normal controls, suggesting that the insulin secretion was impaired during metabolic acidosis. The impaired insulin secretion was partly restored by oral administration of NaHCO<sub>3</sub> before glucose tolerance test (Bigner et al., 1996), which is consistent with the fact that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> has the ability to stimulate insulin secretion.

### 3.5.2 The effect of HCO<sub>3</sub> in different phases on insulin secretion

Interestingly, our study also showed that  $HCO_3^-$  promoted insulin secretion 5 minutes rather than 60 minutes after  $HCO_3^-$  challenge, what does such difference between the two time points mean? The time points of 5 and 60 minutes belong to different phases of insulin secretion induced by glucose. After stimulation of a sudden and long lasting increase in the glucose concentration which is also called "square wave" stimulation, the increased insulin secretion expressed a biphasic model which has been proved by many subsequent studies (Iversen et al., 1971; Gerich et al., 1974). The insulin secretion increased quickly to the first peak response in 10 minutes which is called first phase followed by a slow down and then increase again at a slow rate or keep a sustained plateau depending on the species used. The biphasic model of insulin secretion was found using isolated and perfused rat

pancreas in vitro (Curry et al., 1968) and then in perfused rat islets (Lacy et al., 1972) and normal human subjects (Vila et al., 2010; Chepurny et al., 2010; Boston et al., 2009). Thus, the different effects of  $HCO_3^-$  at different time points showed that  $HCO_3^-$  could promote insulin secretion during the first phase.

The results about the second phase insulin secretion observed in our study were unexpected. As observed in Figure 3. 1A, the insulin secretion 60 minutes after glucose challenge failed to exhibited statistical increase over the baseline. The possible reason for this phenomenon is different experimental conditions compared the other laboratories. However, the two groups were performed under the same experiments conditions and therefore, the fact that  $HCO_3^-$  did not exert any effect on insulin secretion during the second phase was suggested.

#### 3.5.3 The physiological significance of first phase insulin secretion induced by HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>

The first phase insulin secretion lasts only for several minutes, and thus the following question is raised: does the first phase insulin secretion play an important role in the regulation of glucose metabolism in the body?

Although the first phase of insulin secretion lasts for a very short time, the quick insulin secretion in response to elevation in glucose after meal can decrease the plasma glucose concentration promptly to prevent the impairment of tissues induced by high glucose concentration. This idea is suggested by the fact that some patients with IGT or type 2 diabetes were characterized by the absence of the first phase insulin secretion without any decrease of the second phase insulin secretion after intravenous glucose load (Rave et al., 2010; Salinari et al., 2009; Emerson et al., 2009). The inhibitory effect of the first phase insulin secretion on the elevation in plasma glucose concentration induced by glucose challenge and the inverse correlation between the plasma glucose test provide substantial evidences for the above idea (Mitrakou et al., 1992; Bruce et al., 1987). However, it is well documented that the first phase insulin secretion is mainly caused by glucose, and therefore, the question is raised, can the deficiency in  $HCO_3^-$ -induced insulin secretion cause defective insulin secretion after a meal? Namely, does  $HCO_3^-$ -dependent insulin secretion play a physiological role in the glucose metabolism?

In cows with metabolic acidosis, decreased insulin secretion was observed only in less than 60 minutes after oral glucose test, especially at the 30 minutes, suggesting that the deficiency of first phase insulin secretion could be due to decreased  $HCO_3^-$  level (Bigner et al., 1996). Thus, the increase in  $HCO_3^-$  concentration after food intake may play a physiological role in the regulation of glucose homeostasis.

#### 3.5.4 The role of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced insulin secretion in CFRD

There is evidence showing that CFTR play a significant role in the transport of  $HCO_3^-$  across plasma membrane (Mizumori et al., 2009; Wheat et al., 2000; Hug et al., 2003) and therefore, we hypothesized that CFTR was involved in the effect of  $HCO_3^-$  by mediating its transport. In our study, the increase in  $HCO_3^-$ -induced insulin secretion was about 100.7% in wild type mice, which is twofold of that in CFTR mutant mice (46.7%). Unfortunately, the statistical significance between the two groups was not found. There are two possibilities about the statistical result. One is that CFTR is not involved in the  $HCO_3^-$  effect. The other is that the number in the group of wild type mice is too small (n=2), which perhaps affects the statistical result. Therefore, this study failed to determine the role of CFTR in the effect of  $HCO_3^-$ .

# Figure:



Figure 3. 1 The effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> on insulin secretion in the presence of glucose challenge. A: There was an increase in insulin secretion compared with the baseline in the presence or absence of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> application 5 minutes but not 60 minutes after glucose challenge. \* P < 0.05 in HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-free group, ## P < 0.01 in HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> challenge group B: 5 minutes after glucose challenge, insulin secretion increased by about 118.7±6.5% (n=4) in the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> challenge group, which is significantly higher than that in the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-free group (49.8±10.4%, n=4). \* P < 0.05, Data were expressed as mean±S.E.M



Figure 3. 2 The effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> on insulin secretion in the absence of glucose challenge. A, B and C: The insulin secretion increased by about  $139.7 \pm 17.4\%$ ,  $97.0 \pm 4.0\%$  and  $15.5 \pm 3.9\%$  respectively compared with the baseline secretion 5 minutes after HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> elevation but no change in insulin secretion were observed at 60 minutes. D: The degree of the increase in insulin secretion decreased with the raise of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> concentration. Data were expressed as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M, \* *P*<0.05, \*\*\* *P*<0.001



Figure 3. 3 The effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> on insulin secretion of isolated islets from different genotypes of DeltaF-508 CFTR mice. A: There was an increase in insulin secretion 5 minutes rather than 60 minutes after elevation of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> from 20 to 40mM compared with the baseline in the absence of glucose challenge. \* P < 0.05 in DeltaF-508 CFTR mice group, # P < 0.05 in wild type group. B: 5 minutes after elevation of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> from 20 to 40mM, the insulin secretion increased by about 100.7± 1.2% and 46.7±13.1% in wild type and DeltaF-508 CFTR mice respectively. Data were expressed as mean±S.E.M

# **CHAPTER 4**

# THE EFFECT OF $HCO_3^-$ ON INTRAECELLULAR $Ca^{2+}$ OF $\beta$ -CELLS AND THE UNDERLYING MECHANISMS

# 4.1 Summary

As a new secretagogue for insulin secretion, the mechanism of HCO<sub>3</sub>-induced insulin secretion is unknown. There are evidences showing that HCO3<sup>-</sup> can activate intracellular soluble adenylyl cyclase (sAC) to increase cAMP level. Numerous studies suggested that cAMP could increase intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  ( $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ ) through three different pathways, including closure of ATP-sensitive K<sup>+</sup> channel (KATP channel), activation of voltage-dependent Ca2+ channel (VDCC) and induction of Ca2+ release from intracellular stores. Thus, we hypothesized that HCO3<sup>-</sup> promoted insulin secretion via sAC-cAMP pathway. Since insulin exocytosis is the last step of insulin secretion and is triggered by  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ , we investigated the effect of  $HCO_3^-$  on  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  and the underlying mechanisms using RIN-5F, an insulin-secreting cell line, to test our hypothesis. Addition of NaHCO3 dose-dependently induced the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  but NaCl, Na-gluconate and Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> failed to affect  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ , suggesting that it was  $HCO_3^-$  responsible for the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . Removal of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  or addition of nifedipine, the blocker of L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel decreased the effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> significantly, indicating the involvement of L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel. The inhibitory effect of BaCl<sub>2</sub> on the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ suggested the involvement of K<sup>+</sup> channel. The HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> was reduced by PKA inhibitor and sAC blocker, indicating that the pathway of sAC-cAMP-PKA was responsible for the effect of  $HCO_3$ . The reduction of extracellular Cl<sup>-</sup> or the inhibitor of anion exchanger (AE) significantly blocked the  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  increase induced by  $HCO_3^-$  but the omission of external Na<sup>+</sup> failed. The facts that CFTR blocker decreased the effect of HCO3<sup>-</sup> markedly and the expression of CFTR in RIN-5F cells demonstrated by western blotting suggested the involvement of CFTR in mediating  $HCO_3^-$  effect. In conclusion, our results suggested the possibility that  $HCO_3^-$  enter  $\beta$ -cells through a CFTR- and AE-dependent pathway, and then, induced the closure of  $K_{ATP}$  channel and subsequent activation of L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> for the influx of extracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup>, in which intracellular sAC-cAMP may be involved. The involvement of CFTR in the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> suggests that the lack of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect due to deficiency in CFTR may be related to the onset of CFRD.

# 4.2 Introduction

There are many physiological factors in the body which can enhance insulin secretion, including glucose, fatty acids, amino acids, glucagon, glucose-dependent insulinotropic polypeptide (GIP), glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1), acetylcholine and HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> which is a new secretagogue (Haber et al., 2006). Although the mechanisms underlying insulin secretion induced by these factors may be different, the exocytosis of insulin is the last step. Insulin exocytosis is a process that is triggered by  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  (Hou et al., 2009). The facts that most of the above stimulating factors promote insulin secretion by increasing  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  via different pathways indicate that perhaps HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> can affect  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . However, the question is raised on how HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> increase  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  to regulate insulin secretion.

 $HCO_3$  can increase intracellular soluble adenylyl cyclase (sAC) activity in a pH-independent manner in vivo and in vitro (Litvin et al., 2003; Chen et al., 2000; Tresguerres et al., 2010). sAC is a protein with the molecular weight of about 48kD and is distinguished from the G protein-responsive transmembrane adenylyl cyclase (Litvin et al., 2003; Chen et al., 2000; Tresguerres et al., 2010). The activation of sAC catalyzes the conversion of ATP to cAMP and subsequently results in an increase in intracellular levels of cAMP. There are numerous studies showing that cAMP could increase  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ through three different pathways, including closure of ATP-sensitive K<sup>+</sup> channel (K<sub>ATP</sub> channel), activation of voltage-dependent Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel (VDCC) and induction of Ca<sup>2+</sup> release from intracellular stores.

 $K_{ATP}$  channel is gated by intracellular ATP and plays a fundamental role in insulin secretion induced by some secretagogues. During the glucose-induced insulin secretion, the metabolism of glucose in pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells increases the ratio of ATP:ADP and then closes  $K_{ATP}$  channel to depolarize the membrane. The depolarization leads to the activation of L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel with subsequent Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx. The binding of GLP-1 to GLP-1 receptor could also inactivate  $K_{ATP}$  channel to induce the elevation of  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  and subsequent insulin secretion (Holst et al., 2007). Apart from ATP, increase in intracellular cAMP is an inhibitory regulator for the  $K_{ATP}$  channel on the membrane of  $\beta$ -cells (Holz et al., 1993; Kang et al., 2008).

Influx of  $Ca^{2+}$  through VDCC accounts for the insulin exocytosis in the process of glucose-induced insulin secretion. The  $Ca^{2+}$  current of VDCC could be potentiated by cAMP analogue as well as GLP-1 through PKA-dependent pathway (Kanno et al., 1998; Suga et al., 1997; Furman et al., 2010). It was observed that forskolin and IBMX induced the phosphorylation of the cardiac-type alpha 1 subunit of VDCC as well the insulin secretion in a kind of insulin-secreting cell line (Leiser et al., 1996).

 $Ca^{2+}$  release from intracellular stores is regarded as one mechanism for the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ after glucose stimulation (Varadi et al., 2004; Roe et al., 1993). GLP-1 was shown to enhance  $Ca^{2+}$ release from endoplasmic reticulum (ER) in a cAMP-PKA pathway by activation of ryanodine channel and/or through phosphorylation of the IP3 receptor on the ER (Kang et al., 2005; Holz et al., 1999; Islam et al., 1998; Dyachok et al., 2004; Tsuboi et al., 2003).

Since  $HCO_3^-$  can increase the production of intracellular cAMP which is a promoter of insulin secretion, we hypothesize that  $HCO_3^-$  induces the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  in a cAMP-dependent manner in which  $K_{ATP}$  channel, VDCC and CICR are perhaps involved.

#### 4.3 Materials

#### 4.3.1 Animals and cell line

Insulin-secreting cell line, RIN-5F, is used in my experiments, was purchased from ATCC (USA). The transplantable rat islet cell tumor is induced by radiation and then is transplanted to nude mouse. Subsequently, the RIN-m cell line was established from the nude mouse and is cloned into RIN-5F cell line. The RIN-5F cell is a kind of insulin-secreting cell line derived from the RIN-m rat islet line.

#### 4.3.2 Biochemicals and reagents

Collagenase IV, nifidipine, H<sub>89</sub>, 2-HE, CFTR(inh)-172, NPPB, NaCl, KCl, MgSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O, MgCl<sub>2</sub>·6H<sub>2</sub>O, Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>·2H<sub>2</sub>O, KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>·2H<sub>2</sub>O, CaCl<sub>2</sub>, NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, glucose, Na-gluconate, Ca-gluconate, K-gluconate and NMDG were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (USA). Ethanol was obtained from MERK (Germany). Roswell Park Memorial Institute 1640 (RPMI 1640) culture medium, Fetal bovine serum (FBS), Hanks' Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS) and Tris base were purchase from GIBCO BRL/ Invitrogen (USA). Anti-rabbit Ig antibody conjugated with horse reddish peroxidase, Karnamycin, ECL Western Blot Detection Reagent, Hybond-ECL nitrocellulose membranes, were from Amersham Biosciences. FITC labeled goat anti-rabbit secondary antibody were purchased from Promega (USA). Acrylamide, Bis N-N'-methylene-bis-acrylamide, Coomassie blue were obtained from Bio-Rad laboratories (USA).

## 4.4 Results

# 4.4.1 The effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> on [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub>

We first examined the effect of  $HCO_3^-$  on insulin secretion of RIN-5F cells. As observed in Figure 4.1A, the insulin concentration was about  $18.6 \pm 1.3$  mg/ml and  $14.2 \pm 7.5$  mg/ml in 40mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub> group (n=4) and control group (addition of 40mM NaCl, n=4) respectively. Compared with control group, insulin secretion in NaHCO<sub>3</sub> group increased by about 31.1% (Figure 4.1A, P<0.05), indicating that  $HCO_3^-$  could promote insulin secretion in RIN-5F cells, which is similar to that of isolated islets.

It is well known that insulin secretion from  $\beta$ -cells is a process of exocytosis which is triggered by  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . Therefore, we next investigated if  $HCO_3^-$  had the ability to affect  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . External addition of NaHCO<sub>3</sub> induced an increase in fura-2 fluorescence ratio which contained a transient peak followed by a sustained plateau (Figure 4.1B), suggesting that NaHCO<sub>3</sub> had the ability to increase  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . Both the peak and plateau were induced dose-dependently by NaHCO<sub>3</sub> and with an EC50 of 14.17mM and 2.73mM respectively (Figure 4.1C and D). Interestingly, the peak lasted for a very short time and the plateau showed long-lasting sustain without decay. Obviously, the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  expressed in the form of plateau was the main mechanism for NaHCO<sub>3</sub>-induced insulin secretion. Thus, we focused on the plateau induced by NaHCO<sub>3</sub> in all the subsequent experiments using Ca<sup>2+</sup> imaging technique.

Addition of NaHCO<sub>3</sub> not only elevated  $HCO_3^-$  level but also increased the osmolarity, pH and Na<sup>+</sup> concentration of extracellular solution. Therefore, the role of  $HCO_3^-$  alone in the effect of NaHCO<sub>3</sub> on  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  was investigated in the following experiments.

As showed in Figure 4.1B, addition of 40mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub> induced a markedly increase in fura-2 fluorescence ratio ( $0.123\pm0.017$ , n=6). However, the increase in fura-2 fluorescence ratio induced by application of 40mM NaCl and Na-gluconate were only about  $0.033\pm0.010$  (Figure 4.2A, n=12) and  $0.030\pm0.011$  (Figure 4.2B, n=13) respectively, which were much lower than that in NaHCO<sub>3</sub> group (Figure 4.2A and B, P<0.001), indicating that increased osmolarity and Na<sup>+</sup> level were not involved in the effect of NaHCO<sub>3</sub> on  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . Addition of 55mM Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> induced an increase in fura-2 fluorescence ratio with the magnitude of about  $0.021\pm0.008$ , which was significantly lower than that in NaHCO<sub>3</sub> group (Figure 4.2C, P<0.01, n=8) and thus excluded the role of increased pH in the effect of NaHCO<sub>3</sub> on  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . In general, the above results indicated that it was HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> but not other factors to induce an increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  after NaHCO<sub>3</sub> stimulation.

# 4.4.2 The mechanisms of HCO3<sup>-</sup>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub>

There are two pathways which are responsible for the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  of  $\beta$ -cells during insulin secretion: the influx of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  and the release of  $Ca^{2+}$  from ER (Dukes et al., 1993; Worley et al., 1994). In our study, removal of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  decreased the  $HCO_3^-$ -induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  by about 75% (Figure 4.3A, P<0.01, n=5), suggesting the involvement of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$ 

influx in the effect of  $HCO_3^-$ . It has been reported that there are several  $Ca^{2+}$  channels on the membrane of  $\beta$ -cells and L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel is regarded as the main one which contributes to the  $Ca^{2+}$  influx during the glucose-induced insulin secretion (Leech et al., 1994; Ligon et al., 1998; Satin et al., 1995). To investigate if the  $HCO_3^-$ -induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  was due to the activation of L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel, nifedipine, the inhibitor of L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel was used. Figure 4.3B showed that addition of nifedipine(1µM), blocked the  $HCO_3^-$ -induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  completely and significantly (n=8) in comparison to that in control group, proving that L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel played an important role in the effect of  $HCO_3^-$ .

L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel is regulated by the membrane potential which is controlled by  $K_{ATP}$  channel.  $K_{ATP}$  channel on the membrane of  $\beta$ -cells can be inactivated by exposure to glucose and then L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel is activated as a result of depolarization of membrane potential (Jahanshahi et al., 2009). To examine the role of K<sup>+</sup> channel in the effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, BaCl<sub>2</sub>, the inhibitor of K<sup>+</sup> channel, was employed. As observed in Figure 4.4A, application of BaCl<sub>2</sub>, abolished the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> completely and significantly compared with that of control group (P<0.001), indicating that K<sup>+</sup> channel was involved in mediating the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect.

To determine the mechanism for activation of K<sup>+</sup> channel by HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, the role of cAMP in the effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> was investigated. Pretreatment of PKA inhibitor, H89 (4µM), decreased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  by about 44% (Figure 4.4B, P<0.05), suggesting that cAMP played an important role in the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect. Since it has been observed that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> could activate sAC to increase intracellular cAMP level (Tresguerres et al., 2010), we investigated if sAC was involved in mediating HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect. Pretreatment of 2-HE (20µM), the blocker of sAC, decreased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  increase by about 49% (Figure 4.4C, P<0.01). Consistent with this result, the expression of sAC in RIN-5F cells was demonstrated by western blot analysis (Figure 4.4D). Combined with the fact that intracellular cAMP was another inhibitory regulator for K<sub>ATP</sub> channel (McQuaid et al., 2006; Kang et al., 2006), these results suggest that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> increases  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  by

activating KATP channel in the sAC-cAMP pathway.

## 4.4.3 The HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> entry into β-cells?

There are several studies showing the expression of Na<sup>+</sup>-HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-cotransporter (NBC) and Na<sup>+</sup>-driven CI/HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-exchanger (NCBE) on  $\beta$ -cells (Wang et al., 1994; Soyfoo et al., 2009; Bulur et al., 2009). To determine the roles of NBC and NBCE in the transport of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, the external Na<sup>+</sup> was removed to block the action of NBC and NBCE. Figure 4.5A showed that the removal of extracellular Na<sup>+</sup> significantly enhanced rather than reduced the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> by 218.6% (n=6) compared with that in control group (Figure 4.5A, P<0.01), suggesting that both NBC and NCBE were not responsible for the transport of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>. As observed in Figure 4.5B, removal extracellular CI<sup>-</sup> for over 30 minutes significantly decreased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> by about 68% (P<0.05, n=5). The similar results was also found after decreasing the external CI<sup>-</sup> level from 142mM to 5mM. As observed in Figure 4.5C, the reduction of CI<sup>-</sup> level inhibited the effect of Ca<sup>2+</sup> completely and significantly (P<0.05, n=3), implying that perhaps CI<sup>-</sup>/HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-exchanger (anion exchanger, AE) which is widely distributed in epithelial cells of the body was involved. To further confirm this result, H<sub>2</sub>DIDS, the inhibitor of AE was used. Application of H<sub>2</sub>DIDS (100µM) decreased HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> by about 83% (Figure 4.5D, P<0.05, n=9), indicating the possibility that AE was involved in the transport of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> across plasma membrane.

The fact that CFTR-mediated HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> transport was demonstrated in many tissues (Hanrahan et al., 2004) promoted us to hypothesize that CFTR was also involved in the influx of extracellular HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>. Addition of NPPB(100 $\mu$ M) or CFTR(inh)-172(2.5 $\mu$ M), two inhibitors of CFTR, blocked HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> significantly (Figure 4.6 A and B, NPPB: P<0.001, n=7; 172: P<0.05, n=3), demonstrating that CFTR is involved in the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> increase. To further confirm the role of CFTR, the expression CFTR in RIN5F cells was investigated by western blotting analysis. Figure 4. 6C showed the expression of CFTR protein of RIN-5F cells, which is consistent

with that has been reported (Boom A et al., 2007).

#### 4.5 Discussion

# 4.5.1 HCO<sub>3</sub>-induced increase in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]i

In this chapter, we investigated the effect of  $HCO_3^-$  on  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  in RIN-5F cells. First of all, we examined if  $HCO_3^-$  could induce insulin secretion of RIN-5F cells. As expected, our results showed that NaHCO<sub>3</sub> increased insulin secretion by RIN-5F cells significantly and thus indicated that RIN-5F cells was an appropriate in vitro model for the study of mechanisms underlying the  $HCO_3^-$ -induced insulin secretion.

Although the experiments of  $Ca^{2+}$  imaging showed that NaHCO<sub>3</sub> induced an increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ , we couldn't determine the role of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> in this phenomenon because addition of 40mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub> could increase HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> level as well as the osmolarity, pH and Na<sup>+</sup> concentration, all of which could affect insulin secretion. In a study on HC9 cells, another  $\beta$ -cell line, decrease of external osmolarity induced a transient secretion of insulin, demonstrating the influence of osmolarity on insulin secretion (Straub et al., 2002). It is found that increase of extracellular Na<sup>+</sup> concentration enhanced glucose-induced insulin secretion of perfused pancreas isolated from rats (Mokuda et al., 1998). In our study, the results that addition of 40mM NaCl, Na-gluconate almost could not induce any increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ , indicating that it was not the increase in Na<sup>+</sup> level and/or osmolarity to induce the elevation of  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  after treatment of NaHCO<sub>3</sub>. Manning's study observed that external alkalization failed to stimulate insulin secretion of  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . Therefore, the role of increased pH in the effect of NaHCO<sub>3</sub> was excluded.

# 4.5.2 The role of L-type $Ca^{2+}$ channel in the $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ increase induced by $HCO_3^{-1}$

There are two pathways contributing to the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  of  $\beta$ -cells during the insulin

secretion: the influx of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  via  $Ca^{2+}$  channel and the release of  $Ca^{2+}$  from ER (Dukes et al., 1993; Worley et al., 1994). In our study, removal of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  completely reduced the  $HCO_3^{-}$ -induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  significantly, indicating that influx of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  was responsible for the elevation of  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ .

VDCC includes L-, N-, P-/Q-, R-, and T-types  $Ca^{2+}$  channels (Moosmang et al., 2007). Although the expression of R-, N-, and P-/Q-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel on  $\beta$ -cells was observed, their roles in the glucose-induced insulin secretion were not confirmed (Pereverzev et al., 2002; Vajna et al., 2001; Takahashi et al., 2005; Satin et al., 1995; Ligon et al., 1998; Horvath et al., 1998). In fact, L-type  $Ca^{2+}$ channel is regarded as the main  $Ca^{2+}$  channel for the influx of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  during glucose stimulation according to the role of L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel in the insulin secretion, electrical activity and  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  oscillations (Ashcroft et al., 1994 and 1989; Mears et al., 2004; Henquin et al., 1984; Santos et al., 1991).

In this study, the application of nifedipine, the inhibitor of L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel blocked the  $HCO_3^{-}$ -induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  completely, demonstrating that L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel may account for the  $Ca^{2+}$  influx induced by  $HCO_3^{-}$ .

In addition, the Ca<sup>2+</sup> current of L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel could be potentiated by cAMP analogue as well as GLP-1 through PKA-dependent pathway (Kanno et al., 1998; Suga et al., 1997; Furman et al., 2010). It was observed that forskolin and IBMX induced the phosphorylation of the cardiac-type alpha 1 subunit of the voltage-sensitive Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel as well the insulin secretion in a kind of insulin-secreting cell line (Leiser et al., 1996). Since  $HCO_3^-$  could increase intracellular cAMP via activation of sAC, another possibility is that L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel could be activated during  $HCO_3^-$  stimulation. However, our study found that application of K<sup>+</sup> channel blocker completely blocked the effect of  $HCO_3^-$ , suggesting that L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel could not be activated directly without the opening of K<sup>+</sup> channel during  $HCO_3^-$  stimulation.

# 4.5.3 The role of Ca<sup>2+</sup> release from ER in the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect

 $Ca^{2+}$ -induced  $Ca^{2+}$  release (CICR) from endoplasmic reticulum (ER) is regarded as one mechanism for the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  after glucose stimulation (Varadi et al., 2004; Roe et al., 1993). Because the inhibition of inflow of external  $Ca^{2+}$  could also block CICR, the role of CICR in the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  after  $HCO_3^{-}$  stimulation can not be excluded although the role of L-type  $Ca^{2+}$ channel was confirmed.

Interestingly, removal of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  failed to abolish the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  completely, suggesting a mechanism of increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  which was different from CICR and  $Ca^{2+}$  influx through VDCC. This phenomenon suggested that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> had the ability to enhance  $Ca^{2+}$  release from intracellular stores directly. The similar result was also observed in Roe's study. It is found that glucose could still caused  $Ca^{2+}$  release from ER in the absence of extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  (Roe et al., 1993). There are several studies suggesting that GLP-1 stimulates  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  release in a cAMP-PKA pathway by activation of ryanodine channel and/or through phosphorylation of the IP3 receptor (Kang et al., 2005; Holz et al., 1999; Islam et al., 1998; Dyachok et al., 2004; Tsuboi et al., 2003). Combined with the observed inhibition of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect by PKA inhibitor, we speculate that HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> promoted  $Ca^{2+}$  release from intracellular stores via cAMP-PKA pathway. However, we do not have direct evidences to support this.

# 4.5.4 The role of $K_{ATP}$ channel in the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$

L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel is regulated by the membrane potential which is controlled by K<sup>+</sup> channel and there are several types of K<sup>+</sup> channels located on the plasma membrane of  $\beta$ -cells, including K<sub>ATP</sub> channel, a kind of voltage-dependent with large conductance (maxi-K(V) channel) and Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent K<sup>+</sup> channel (Kca channel) (MacDonald et al., 2002). However, the roles of maxi-K(V) and Kca channel are not very confirmed and it is well accepted that K<sub>ATP</sub> channel is a key protein during the glucose-induced insulin (Cook et al., 1989; Rorsman et al., 1989; Clark et al., 2010; Ribalet et al., 1988; Eddlestone et al., 1989).

Apart from ATP, intracellular cAMP is also an inhibitory regulator of  $K_{ATP}$  channel (McQuaid et al., 2006; Kang et al., 2006; Tresguerres et al., 2010). In some studies, it has been suggested that  $HCO_3^-$  can increase intracellular sAC activity in a pH-independent manner in vivo and in vitro (Litvin et al., 2003; Chen et al., 2000). sAC is a protein with the molecular weight of about 48kD and is distinguished from the G protein-responsive transmembrane adenylyl cyclase (Litvin et al., 2003; Chen et al., 2000). The activation of sAC catalyzes the conversion of ATP to cAMP and subsequently results in an increase in intracellular level of cAMP. In our study, both cAMP antagonist and sAC inhibitor decreased the  $HCO_3^-$ -induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  significantly. In addition, the expression of sAC in RIN-5F cells was confirmed by western blotting. Therefore, it is likely that the sequence of events underlying the  $HCO_3^-$  effect involves  $HCO_3^-$ -sAC-cAMP-K<sub>ATP</sub> channel.

## 4.5.5 HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> transport across the plasma membrane of β-cells

Since the expression of two kinds of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> transporter, Na<sup>+</sup>-HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-cotransporter (NBC) and Na<sup>+</sup>-driven Cl<sup>-</sup>/HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> -exchanger (NCBE) in rat pancreatic islets has been reported (Soyfoo et al., 2009; Bulur et al., 2009; Wang et al., 1994), we hypothesized that perhaps NBC and/or NBCE mediated the transport of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> across the plasma membrane. However, completely removal of extracellular Na<sup>+</sup> to block the action of NBC and NBCE didn't decrease the elevation of  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  induced by HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> at all, indicating that NBC and NBCE were not what we expected. On the contrary, removal of extracellular Na<sup>+</sup> increased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  by about 218%, which was an interesting result. Possibly, this phenomenon is related to the activity of Na<sup>+</sup>-Ca<sup>2+</sup> exchanger (NCX) on the plasma membrane of pancreatic islet  $\beta$ -cells. The action of NCX is to mediate the outflow of Ca<sup>2+</sup> in exchanger for Na<sup>+</sup> after elevation of  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  (Ximenes et al., 2003; Herchuelz et al., 2007). The removal of external Na<sup>+</sup> induced the decrease of the activity of NCX and the much higher increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  as a result of reduced Ca<sup>2+</sup> outflow.

In Pace's study, it is found that application of DIDS, the inhibitor of AE, blocked the electrical activity of  $\beta$ -cells induced by glucose, indicating the possibility of the existence of AE on  $\beta$ -cells (Pace et al., 1982). We showed that inhibition of AE by application of AE inhibitor or the removal of extracellular Cl<sup>-</sup> blocked [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> increase significantly, indicating the involvement of AE.

Although CFTR is known to be a Cl<sup>-</sup> channel, the role of CFTR in the transport of  $HCO_3^-$  in epithelial cells has been reported (Hug et al., 2003). Thus we hypothesized that CFTR was also involved in the transport of  $HCO_3^-$  in RIN-5F cells. Consistent with what we expected, application of CFTR inhibitors blocked the increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  significantly. Taken together, we have elucidated that AE transported  $HCO_3^-$  into cells with the exchange of intracellular Cl<sup>-</sup> which enters into cells via CFTR again. Therefore, the recycle of Cl<sup>-</sup> through CFTR and AE was responsible for the  $HCO_3^-$  transport. Similar model has been suggested in epithelial cells by other studies (Mizumori et al., 2009; Wheat et al., 2000). However, there are no direct evidences demonstrating the expression of AE in islets and we do not have evidences to support this model. Therefore, the above model should be proved by further study.

**Figures:** 



Figure 4.1 The effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> on RIN-5F. A: Application of 40mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub> increased insulin secretion by about 31%. B: Addition of NaHCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> induced an increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ , which contained a transient peak followed by a sustained plateau. NaHCO<sub>3</sub> induced the peak (C) and plateau (D) dose-dependently. \* P < 0.05, Data were expressed as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M



Figure 4.2 The role of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> in the NaHCO<sub>3</sub>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]i$ . Application of 40mM NaCl (A) and Na-gluconate (B), 55mM Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> (C) almost couldn't elevate  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . \*\* P < 0.01, \*\*\* P < 0.001, Data were expressed as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M,



Figure 4.3 The roles of extracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> and L-type calcium channels in the effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>. A: Removal of extracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> decreased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_1$  by about 75%. B: Addition of nifedipine(1µM), the inhibitor of L-type calcium channels, blocked the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_1$  completely. \*\* *P*<0.01, \*\*\* *P*<0.001, Data were expressed as mean±S.E.M,



Figure 4.4 The role of  $K_{ATP}$  channel in the effect of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>. A: Application of BaCl<sub>2</sub>, the inhibitor of K<sup>+</sup> channel, decreased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>1</sub> increase completely. **B**, **C**: Pretreatment of H89 (4µM), a kind of cAMP antagonist, or 2-HE (20µM), the blocker of sAC, decreased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>1</sub> increase by about 44% and 49% respectively. **D**: Western blot showed the expression of sAC in RIN-5F cell line. \* P < 0.05, \*\* P < 0.01, \*\*\* P < 0.001, Data are expressed as mean±S.E.M,



Figure 4.5 The mechanisms of HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> transport across plasma menbrane. A: Removal of extracellular Na<sup>+</sup> increased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . B: Removal of extracellular Cl<sup>-</sup> decreased HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect by about 68%. C: Decrease of extracellular Cl<sup>-</sup> level to 5mM abolished HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect completely. D: Application of H<sub>2</sub>DIDS(100µM), the inhibitor of AE, decreased HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> effect by about 83%. \* P < 0.05, \*\* P < 0.01, Data were expressed as mean ± S.E.M<sub>2</sub>



Figure 4.6 The role of CFTR in HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ . A: The application of NPPB(100µM), the inhibitor of CFTR, decreased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  completely. B: The application of CFTR(inh)-172(2.5µM), the inhibitor of CFTR, decreased the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  by about 83%. C: The expression of CFTR in RIN-5F cell line showed by western blot. \* P < 0.05, \*\* P < 0.01, Data were expressed as mean ± S.E.M,

# **CHAPTER 5**

# PERMISSIVE ROLE OF INSULIN IN THE EXPRESSION OF LONG-TERM

# POTENTIATION IN THE HIPPOCAMPUS OF IMMATURE RATS

### 5.1 Summary

Many studies indicate that learning and memory deteriorate in conditions in which insulin signaling is impaired including diabetes and Alzheimer's disease. However, previous studies fail to establish a clear role of insulin on long-term potentiation (LTP) in the hippocampus. In this study, we investigated the effect of insulin on the expression of LTP in the hippocampus of immature (11-12 days) and adult (2 months) rats in vitro. While insulin pretreatment did not affect the magnitude of hippocampal LTP in the adult group, it facilitated the expression of LTP in the young rats, which otherwise did not express LTP in response to standard high frequency stimulation (HFS). Application of AG-1024, an inhibitor of insulin receptor, largely abolished the insulin-dependent LTP in the young rats indicating the involvement of insulin receptor. On the other hand, increasing the concentrations of extracellular glucose failed to facilitate the LTP and application of the insulin-responsive glucose transporter-4 inhibitor indinavir did not impair the effect of insulin. These results suggest that the facilitatory action of insulin on LTP is not via an indirect effect on glucose homeostasis or utilization. Involvement of the MAPK pathway was revealed by pretreatment with the specific inhibitor PD98059 which blocked the insulin-mediated LTP facilitation and that HFS induced a significant increase in the level of phosphorylated p42MAPK in the insulin-treated hippocampus. The present study suggests that insulin may be an essential factor in the developing brain allowing the expression of LTP to facilitate learning and memory.

#### **5.2 Introduction**

Although insulin is well known for its action on peripheral glucose homeostasis, the roles of insulin as a neuromodulator and neurotrophic factor in the brain have received much attention in recent

years (Chiu and Cline, 2010; Van der Heide et al., 2006; Kodl & Seaquist, 2008; McNay, 2007; Laron Z et al., 2009). The interest on a central action of insulin was prompted by the early unexpected finding that the brain contains insulin and insulin receptor. Margolis et al (1967) found that the insulin concentration in CSF increased with elevation of peripheral plasma insulin level, suggesting the relationship of insulin between plasma and CSF. Banks et al (1977a) observed that human insulin in CSF was detected after infusion of human insulin into mice and the insulin concentration in CSF increased with the elevation of the dose of infused insulin. Because mouse can not produce human insulin, the above study indicated that insulin had the ability to enter into CSF across the blood-brain barrier (BBB). Additionally, insulin-like substance was detected in neurons by several studies. Insulin-like substance was observed in primary culture cells from rabbit fetal neuron cells and rats brain using immunohistochemical technique (Schechter et al., 1994; Havrankova et al., 1978b). Apart from cytoplasm, insulin-like substance was also found in endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi of neuron cells. The existence of insulin-like mRNA was suggested in neuron cells by in situ hybridization and Northern blots (Schechter et al., 1994). In agreement with the above, Devaskar's study observed the existence of insulin mRNA in the rabbit neuron cells (Devaskar et al., 1994). However, no studies identified the insulin-like substance found in neurons as insulin secreted from pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells. Moreover, insulin I and II mRNAs were not detected in fetal and adult rats using RT-PCR technique. Therefore, whether neurons could produce insulin is inconclusive.

The increased awareness of the possible causal link between insulin resistance and cognitive deficits in diabetes suggested that CNS is a target organ for insulin (Kodl & Seaquist, 2008). Winocur et al (2005) found that obese Zucker rat developed impaired memory function and insulin resistance as well. Diabetic GK rats, a Type 2 DM animal model, expressed impaired memory (Marfaing-Jallat et al., 1995). The OLETF rat, another Type 2 DM animal model, is characterized by moderate obesity and impaired glucose tolerance and developed impaired spatial memory in the Morris water-maze task (Oomura et al., 2002). Clinically, different kinds of cognitive deficits are identified in patients with

both Type 1 and Type 2 DM, including slowing of information processing speed, worsening psychomotor efficiency, impaired memory (Kodl et al., 2008). Furthermore, there is evidence that defective insulin signaling contributes to the pathophysiology of Alzheimer's diseases (AD) (Kodl & Seaquist, 2008; McNay, 2007). It is found that AD patients expressed a decreased CSF/plasma insulin ratio compared with healthy subjects. Interestingly, the difference was positively related to the development of AD (Craft et al., 1988).

Experimental studies from human and animals in general point to a facilitatory role of insulin in cognitive performance. In an in vivo study, the rats received an intracerebroventricular injection of insulin or heat-deactivated insulin shortly after training on a step-through passive-avoidance task. After 24 hours, the testing of the task on the rats showed that the latency to enter the dark compartment in insulin group increased significantly compared to that in heat-deactivated insulin group, indicating that insulin could increase memory function (Seeley et al., 2000; Park et al., 2000). The same result was also observed in Kern's experiments. Healthy human subjects received intravenous injection of insulin with high or low dose. To exclude the effect of insulin on glucose, glucose concentration in plasma was kept at normal level using glucose clamp technique. The subjects in high insulin group expressed a negative potential shift in the auditory evoked brain potentials, which were associated with facilitation of working memory, and the memory performance in words recalled test increased significantly compared to that in low insulin group (Kern et al., 2001). Administration of insulin intranasally in human also resulted in enhancement of memory functions (Benedict et al, 2007).

Insulin also exerts a restorative action on memory impairment in various settings, including drug-induced experimental model of diabetes, model of stress (Moosavi et al., 2007) and also in Alzheimer's disease patients (Craft et al., 1999). After induction of forebrain ischemia, the rats were given subcutaneously injection of insulin for one week. 1-2 months after ischemia, the performance of insulin-treated rats in water maze place navigation tasks was much better than that in control groups (Voll et al., 1989). Similarly, adult rats were treated with insulin injection for 4 days prior to dorsal

hippocampal lesions. One week after surgery, the rats in insulin group showed decreased deficiency in avoidance acquisition and decreased amounts of freezing during the CS-US interval without any changes in the depressed struggling scores, demonstrating the facilitatory effect of insulin on functional recovery of impaired memory after brain damage (De et al., 1976). Consistent with the above studies, the impairment of memory was also observed in DM animal model. After injection of streptozotocin to induce Type 1 DM animal model, the mice and rats expressed a marked memory deficiency after train of an active avoidance T-maze task or Morris water maze task and the memory deficiency could be rescued by administration of insulin (Flood et al., 1990; Biessels et al., 1998). The impaired memory was also enhanced by treatment of insulin in AD patients and the rats with treatment of chronic restraint stress (Moosavi et al., 2007; Craft et al., 1999).

The above findings are consistent with the observation that insulin receptors are especially abundant in the hippocampus in both rat and human. Havrankova's study indicated that almost all the regions of brain showed the expression of insulin receptors and the olfactory bulb, cerebral cortex, hippocampus and hypothalamus contained the highest levels (Havrankova et al., 1978a). Similarly, Unger's results showed that olfactory bulbs, hypothalamus and median eminence, medial habenula, subthalamic nuclues, subfornical organ, CA1/2 pyramidal cell layer of the hippocampus and piriform cortex expressed the highest density of insulin receptor-like immunoreactivity (Unger et al., 1989). The concentrated expression of insulin receptors in hippocampus was also revealed in other independent studies (Marks et al., 1990; Hopkins & Williams, 1997). Moreover, the binding of insulin to insulin receptor and the expression of insulin signaling were also found in hippocampus. Doré's study demonstrated that <sup>125</sup>I-insulin could bind to the hippocampus and the binding sites were mainly found in the dentate gyrus and CA1 area of hippocampus (Doré et al., 1997). Baskin's experiments indicated the expression of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) and found that IRS-1 was co-localized with insulin receptor and phosphotyrosine in the hippocampus, suggesting the structural tight integration of insulin signaling in the hippocampus (Baskin et al., 1994). On the other hand, the

expression of insulin receptors in the hippocampus increased in the process of memory. After water maze training, it was found that IR mRNA in the CA1 and dentate gyrus of the hippocampus was up-regulated (Zhao et al., 1999; Dou et al., 2005).

It is widely accepted that long-term synaptic plasticity including long-term potentiation (LTP) and long-term depression (LTD) in the hippocampus is the mechanism that underlies some forms of learning and memory. To investigate the mechanisms of the role of insulin in cognitive function, the effect of insulin on LTD and LTP was studied. In Huang's study, application of insulin for 10 minutes dose-dependently caused a reduction of fEPSPs, which was called insulin-induced LTD-like phenomenon (Huang et al., 2004). However, this effect of insulin need to be confirmed due to the fact that the lowest concentration of insulin used in this study was about ten millions and three millions times of that in CSF of rats and humans respectively (Stein et al., 1983; Ratzmann et al., 1980). In addition, the streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats developed enhanced rather than impaired LTD compared with control groups, indicating that perhaps LTD was not involved in the effect of insulin on learning and memory (Gardoni et al., 2002).

Likewise, the effect of insulin on LTP remains unclear. In fact, insulin has not been reported to facilitate high frequency stimulation (HFS)-induced LTP. Also, although several studies show that in experimental diabetes, LTP is impaired and can be rescued by insulin (Biessels et al., 1996, 1998; Izumi et al., 2003), there are reports showing that LTP is preserved in this condition (Bélanger et al., 2004). Thus, the exact relationship between insulin and LTP is still obscure.

In this study, we addressed the question of whether insulin application has any effect on LTP expression in the hippocampus of normal rats. Since it is known that insulin receptor expression is developmentally regulated (Chiu and Cline, 2010; Park et al., 2009), we examined and compared the effect of insulin on LTP in both immature and adult rats. Our experiments reveal that insulin plays a critical permissive role in LTP expression in the immature brain via insulin receptors but not through its influence in glucose utilization/homeostasis. This finding suggests that insulin may be an

indispensible endogenous factor allowing the expression of LTP in the normal young animals for learning and memory, and provides an explanation for the well known observation of declined cognitive function in children with insulin-dependent, type 1 diabetes.

## **5.3 Materials**

## 5.3.1 Animals

Male healthy Sprague-dawley rats with the age of 10-12 days and 2 months were supplied by the laboratory animal service center (LASEC) of the faculty of medicine, the Chinese University of Hong Kong (CUHK). Animals were maintained in a room with fixed temperature of 23°C, the controlled humidity and a 12-h cycle of light/dark. Animals were housed in polycarbonate cages and had free access to food and water. A lot of bedding of pine shavings was put on the bottom of the cages. The bedding is changed once in three days.

#### 5.3.2 Biochemicals and reagents

DMSO, NaCl, KCl, MgSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O, NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, D(+)-glucose, CaCl<sub>2</sub>, K<sub>2</sub>HPO4 and insulin were purchase from sigma (USA), indinavir was obtained from TRC (Canada), PD98059 was from Cayman (USA) and AG1024 was purchased from Spectrum (USA).

# **5.4 Results**

#### 5.4.1 Differential effects of insulin on LTP in young and adult rats

We first examined the ability of the hippocampal slices from 2 month old (adult) and 11-12 days old (young) rats to exhibit LTP. After baseline recording for at least 30 mins, standard HFS (100 Hz, 1 s) stimuli were delivered to the Schaffer collateral pathway and fEPSPs were recorded in the CA1 dendritic layer for at least 60 mins. As shown in Figure 5. 1A, in the adult group, the fEPSP amplitude was potentiated to 165.8  $\pm$  13.0% of baseline (12 slices, 8 rats). On the other hand, HFS failed to
induce potentiation of the fEPSP in the young rat measured at the end of 60 mins (Figure 5. 1B, 100.3  $\pm$  6.4% of baseline, 8 slices, 4 rats).

To test the effect of insulin on LTP, some hippocampal slices from both age groups were pre-treated with insulin (0.08 ng/ml or 0.8 ng/ml) for at least 1 hr before delivery of HFS. As shown in Figure 5. 1A, in the adult group, the magnitude of LTP was not altered by insulin at both 0.08 ng/ml (158.5  $\pm$  14.4%, 8 slices 5 rats, P > 0.05 compared with control) and the higher concentration of 0.8 ng/ml (149.3  $\pm$  10.3%, 10 slices 5 rats, P>0.05 compared with control). Strikingly, however, in the young rats in which HFS could not induce LTP, pre-treatment with insulin induced potentiation of the fEPSP in a dose-dependent manner (Figure 5. 1B). At a concentration of 0.08 ng/ml, the fEPSP measured at the end of 60 min was 102.6  $\pm$  3.4% of baseline ((Figure 5. 1B, 9 slices from 6 rats, P > 0.05 compared with control). Significant potentiation of the fEPSP, i.e. LTP, was enabled at an insulin concentration of 0.8ng/ml. The amplitude of the of the fEPSP at 60 min after HFS was 120.4  $\pm$  4.4% of baseline (Figure 5. 1B, 10 slices from 6 rats, P < 0.01, compared with control). These results indicate that under the experimental conditions of the present study, insulin plays a permissive role in the expression of LTP in young rats while it is without effect on the LTP in the adult hippocampus.

## 5.4.2 Insulin-dependent LTP is mediated by insulin receptor

To determine the involvement of insulin receptor in mediating the effect of insulin on synaptic plasticity, we studied the effect of tyrosine kinase inhibitor, tyrphostin AG-1024, a known insulin receptor inhibitor, on the observed insulin-dependent LTP in the young rats. Incubation of the hippocampal slices with 80nM of AG-1024 did not affect the basal synaptic transmission (Figure 5. 2A). However, as shown in Figure 5. 2B, pre-treatment of the slices with AG-1024 for 30 mins before HFS and throughout the experiment largely abolished the insulin-dependent LTP. The magnitude of LTP in the presence of AG-1024 was 105.8  $\pm$  2.5% (15 slices from 9 rats), which was significantly lower than that of the insulin alone group (Figure 5. 2B, 130.4 $\pm$  5.7%; 14 slices from 7 rats, P <

0.001).

We also tested the effect of AG-1024 on the LTP expressed by the adult hippocampus. In the control group, the LTP magnitude was 143.8  $\pm$  9.4% (Figure 5. 2C, 12 slices from 6 rats). Treatment with AG-1024 did not affect the LTP (148.6  $\pm$  8.3%, 11 slices 6 rats, P > 0.05; Figure 5. 2C). These results indicate that AG-1024 itself does not have a direct effect on LTP and is in line with the notion that the LTP expressed in the adult hippocampus is not dependent on insulin.

### 5.4.3 The facilitation of LTP expression is not via regulation of glucose utilization

The effect of insulin on glucose metabolism in the brain is uncertain, and is still much of a debate (Laron, 2009). To address the possibility that the facilitatory action of insulin on LTP expression in the young animal is via its effect on glucose utilization, we performed two sets of experiments. In the first experiment, we studied the effect of indinavir, an insulin-sensitive glucose transporter-4 (GLUT-4) inhibitor, on the insulin-dependent LTP. In the insulin-treated group, the magnitude of LTP was 122.2  $\pm$  4.9% (Figure 5. 3A, 10 slices from 5 rats). Pre-incubation of the slices with indinavir (100µM) for over 30 minutes did not affect the magnitude of LTP observed (Figure 5. 3A, 118.7  $\pm$  9.1%, 11 slices from 6 rats, P > 0.05). In the second set of experiment, we tested the impact of increasing the extracellular glucose concentration on the neonatal LTP. As shown in Figure 5. 3B, elevation of glucose concentration from 11mM to 22mM or 33mM did not affect the magnitude of LTP in the young rat (104.6  $\pm$  3.2%, 9 slices from 6 rats and 106.7  $\pm$  2.2%, 10 slices from 6 rats respectively, P > 0.05). Taken together, these data strongly suggest that the facilitatory action of insulin on LTP expression is not an indirect effect via the regulation of glucose availability to the neurons.

## 5.4.4 Involvement of the MAPK pathway

We next explored the intracellular signaling pathway of the insulin-dependent LTP. Specifically, we tested the involvement of MAPK pathway, which has been shown to be a major signaling pathway

mediating the effect of insulin in the peripheral organs (Saltiel & Kahn, 2001). Figure 5. 4A shows that in the insulin treatment group, the average of magnitude of fEPSP obtained in 8 slices from 4 rats was  $119.4 \pm 3.2\%$ . When PD98059 (20µM), the inhibitor of MAPK pathway, was applied before and continued throughout the experiment, the LTP magnitude was reduced to  $106.6\pm 3.3\%$  (Figure 5. 4A, 10 slices from 5 rats, P < 0.05).

To further confirm the involvement of MAPK pathway in the effect of insulin, we examined the expression of phosphorylated MAPK in the hippocampus of young rats after HFS stimulation by Western blot analysis. As shown in Figure 5. 4B, the ratio of phosphorylated p42 MAPK vs total p42 MAPK increased significantly in the presence of insulin compared to that in control group (Figure 5. 4B, 0.0768±0.0254 vs 0.0452±0.0187, n=3, P<0.05). However, the ratio of phosphorylated p44 MAPK vs total p44 MAPK did not changed compared to that in control group (Figure 5. 4B, 0.0384±0.0171 vs 0.0407±0.0173, n=3, p>0.05).

#### **5.5 Discussion**

## 5.5.1 The effect of insulin on LTP

Despite different lines of evidence supporting a role of insulin in facilitating learning and memory, the relationship between insulin and LTP, the best cellular candidate underlying memory formation, remains elusive up to date. By investigating the action of insulin on the expression of hippocampal LTP in healthy adult and young rats, we show that insulin plays a permissive role in the expression of LTP in young rats but has minimal effect in the adult rats. This conclusion is based on the fact that the hippocampus obtained from 11-12 days old rats, in contrast to that of the adult, could not express LTP in response to the conventional HFS paradigm. However, addition of 0.8ng/ml (or 137nM) of insulin allowed the expression of a decent LTP, which amounts to over 20% of potentiation in fEPSP. On the other hand, insulin application had no effect on the magnitude of the LTP in the adult hippocampus, which is in agreement with previous studies (van der Heide, 2005; Lee et al., 2009).

These findings lead to some interesting speculations. First, it has been shown by others (Harris & Teyler, 1984; Jackson et al., 1993; Lu et al., 1996) and also in the present study that hippocampal slices from rats younger than 2 weeks are much weaker in the ability to express LTP, and therefore are regarded as developmentally immature. Our study suggests that the hippocampus at 11-12 days is capable of expressing LTP in response to the standard one train HFS. The fact that they could not express LTP could be due to the removal of endogenous factors like insulin in the incubation fluid rather than due to inherent deficit. We would like to point out that, unlike many studies on insulin, the concentration of insulin that we used in the present study was low, at sub-nanomolar concentration, which is likely to be within the physiological range (Stein et al., 1983; Ratzmann et al., 1980). Second, insulin as a neuromodulator is particularly important for learning and memory in young subjects. This speculation is in line with the observation that the expression of insulin receptor is developmentally regulated, being highest in early postnatal stages and decreases with age (Chiu & Cline, 2010; Park et al., 2009), and can explain the cognitive dysfunction found in children with type 1 diabetes in which there is deficiency in insulin production (Gaudieri et al., 2008). In the adult hippocampus, it is possible that other factors, e.g. BDNF, or mechanisms serve to ensure the expression of LTP which as a result relies less on insulin.

Our results imply the involvement of insulin receptor in mediating the insulin-dependent LTP. This is based on the fact that the insulin receptor inhibitor AG-1024 and the MAPK pathway inhibitor PD98059 significantly suppressed the effect of insulin. However, due to the similarity between insulin receptor and that of insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1), and that both insulin and IGF-1 can act on these two types of receptors, we cannot rule out a role of IGF-1. In fact, the tyrosine kinase inhibitor AG-1024 inhibits both receptors. However, since the expression of insulin receptor and IGF-1 receptor within the hippocampus is different, with the insulin receptor being higher in CA1 region (Bondy et al., 1992), it is likely that insulin is the more important endogenous factor in permitting the expression of LTP in the CA3-CA1 pathway *in vivo*.

### 5.5.2 The role of glucose metabolism in the effect of insulin

What is the mechanism that insulin facilitates the expression of LTP? It is well known that glucose is the main nutrient and energy source of neurons (McNay et al., 2010). However, there are great differences in glucose metabolism between brain and peripheral tissues. Most of peripheral tissues, including skeletal muscles, cardiac muscles and fats, express a subtype of glucose transporter-4 (GIUT-4), which is responsible for the transport of glucose across the plasma membrane (Von et al., 2003). GLUT-4 is a membrane-spanning protein and recycles continuously between cytoplasm and plasma membrane with higher speed of internalization than exocytosis (Klip et al., 2009). Once the binding of insulin to insulin receptors happens, the activation of insulin signaling promotes the exocytosis of GLUT-4 and increases the number of GLUT-4 on the surface of membrane to enhance the uptake of glucose. Thus, GLUT-4 is insulin-sensitive and is the key protein in the effect of insulin on peripheral tissues (Huang et al., 2007). However, the main glucose transporters expressed in CNS are glucose transporter-1 (GLUT-1) and glucose transporter-3 (GLUT-3), both of which are insulin-insensitive. GLUT-1 is mainly distributed in astrocytes and the endothelial cells of cerebral microvessels while GLUT-3 is principally expressed in neurons (Vannucci et al., 1998; Simpson et al., 1999; Duelli et al., 2001). Since the two main neuronal GLUTs are resistance to insulin, it is generally regarded that brain was an insulin-insensitive organ (Lund-Andersen, 1979).

However, recent studies suggest the presence of the insulin-responsive GLUT-4 in the brain, and insulin can induce GLUT-4 translocation to the plasma membrane in neurons. RT-PCR and in situ hybridization techniques demonstrated the expression of GLUT-4 in the pyramidal cells of hippocampal CA1 and CA3 areas, the granule cells of DG, subiculum, neocortical areas, piriform and entorhinal cortices, red nucleus and cerebellar Purkinje cells in hindbrain (Messari et al., 2002). Insulin treatment increased translocation of GLUT-4 to the plasma membrane in hippocampal slices of rats and human neuroblastoma cell line (Benomar et al., 2006; Piroli et al., 2007). Intracerebroventricular administration of insulin increases the number of GLUT-4 on hippocampal plasma membrane and

glucose uptake by hippocampus simultaneously, which was blocked by the inhibitor of phosphoinositide 3-kinases (PI3K). The phosphorylation of Akt induced by insulin was also observed in the same study, suggesting the involvement of PI3K pathway in the insulin-induced glucose uptake (Grillo et al., 2009). Intrahippocampal insulin improved spatial memory in a PI3K-dependent pathway, which was blocked by inhibition of endogenous intrahippocampal insulin signaling. The animals developing Type 2 diabetes by a high-fat diet expressed impaired basal cognitive function and decreased cognitive response to hippocampal insulin administration due to the insulin resistance (McNay et al., 2010). Therefore, an insulin-induced increase in glucose utilization and subsequent increase in energy supply is a possible mechanism underlying the facilitatory effect of insulin on LTP.

To test this hypothesis, the inhibitor of GLUT-4 was used. Indinavir is a kind of protease inhibitor used for the treatment of acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS). However, the AIDS patients treated with indinavir expressed very high prevalence of insulin resistance (Safrin et al., 1999). Further study found that indinavir reduced glucose uptake by inhibition of GLUT-4 rather than other GLUTs, suggesting that indinavir was a selective blocker of GLUT-4 (Murata et al., 2000, 2002). In our study, indinavir which was used as an inhibitor of GLUT-4, didn't express any effects on insulin-mediated E-LTP, suggesting that insulin-sensitive GLUT-4 didn't play a role in the insulin-dependent E-LTP and then ruled out the involvement of glucose metabolism induced by insulin. To further confirm this result, we investigated the increased extracellular glucose concentration on the E-LTP of neonatal rats. Our results showed that elevation of glucose level from 11mM to 22 or 33mM didn't affect the magnitude of E-LTP of immature rats. In general, the involvement of insulin-induced glucose metabolism in the effect of insulin was not supported by our results.

### 5.5.3 The role of p42MAPK in the effect of insulin

Mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) is an integral component of cellular signaling which responds to extracellular stimuli and regulates cellular activities.

In a study of learning and memory of rats in contextual fear conditioning task, Atkins et al.

showed that learning training induced the activation of p42MAPK significantly in a NMDA receptor-dependent manner. Application of the inhibitor of MAPK kinase, the upstream of MAPK, abolished fear conditioning (Atkins et al., 1998). English's study showed that HFS caused a NMDA receptor-mediated activation of p42MAPK in CA1 area of hippocampus. The activation of p42MAPK could also be induced by activated NMDA receptor and PKC (English et al., 1996). It is also found that inhibition of MAPK pathway blocked the production of LTP in hippocampus induced by theta-burst stimulation (Selcher et al., 2003). Thus, the activation of p42MAPK pathway is induced in the process of learning and memory and may play an essential role in learning and memory. Owing to the facts that the binding of insulin to insulin receptor leads a sequential activation of Raf, MEK and MAPK (Gogg et al., 2009; White et al., 1998), we hypothesized that insulin-activated MAPK pathway was responsible for the effect of insulin on E-LTP.

We found that in our study application of PD98059, the inhibitor of MAPK pathway, almost blocked the insulin-dependent E-LTP completely, indicating the involvement of MAPK pathway. Consistent with the above results, tetanic stimulation induced a significant increase in the expression of phosphorylated p42MAPK in insulin-treated slices in comparison to that in control group.

However, how MAPK pathway facilitates the production of E-LTP of neonatal rats? In general, the induction of LTP is a sequent events originating from the release of glutamate from presynaptic neurons induced by tetanic stimulation. The released glutamate binds to the AMPA receptors on the plasma membrane of postsynaptic neurons and depolarizes the membrane potential. The mixture of glutamate and strong depolarization induced by tetanic stimulation activates NMDA receptor on the membrane of postsynaptic neurons and promotes the influx of Ca<sup>2+</sup> and, in turn, promotes the phosphorylation of CaMK II (Malenka, et al., 1989; Silva et al., 1992a, 1992b; Lledo et al., 1995; Alford et al., 1993; Collingridge et al., 1983; Tang et al., 1999). Activated NMDA receptor causes the insertion of AMPA receptor into the membrane of postsynaptic neurons and the conductance of AMPA receptor is enhanced by phosphorylation of GluR1 of AMPA receptor under the action of activated

CaMK II (Barria et al., 1997; Derkach V et al., 1999). The activated AMPA receptor increases magnitude of EPSC (Collingridge et al., 1992). From the above description, AMPA receptor may play an important role in the induction of LTP.

However, the synapses in the hippocampus of neonatal rats are different from that of adult rats. It has been proved by many studies that excitatory synapses in infant rats only contain NMDA receptors with the absence of AMPA receptors on the postsynaptic plasma membrane at resting membrane potentials and these synapses are referred as "morphological silent synapses" (Isaac et al., 1995; Liao et al., 1995; Petralia et al., 1999; Takumi et al., 1999). During the first two weeks after birth, a gradual decreasing relative occurrence of these "silent" synapses are observed in the hippocampus of neonatal rats (Durand et al., 1996; Liao and Malinow, 1996; Hsia et al., 1998) by conversion of these synapses from NMDA to dual NMDA and AMPA receptor-containing synapses in an activity-dependent manner (Isaac et al., 1995; Liao et al., 1995; Durand et al., 1996). On the other hand, the hippocampal fEPSPs in neonatal rats after titanic stimulation express different forms compared to that of mature rats. After stimulation, the magnitude of fEPSPs increased within 30-40 minutes and then decayed to the baseline, suggesting the expression of short-term potentiation (STP) with the lack of LTP of neonatal hippocampus (Figurov et al., 1996; Muller et al., 1989). These facts promote us to conclude that the absence of AMPA receptor is responsible for the lack of LTP.

Several studies indicated that insulin and MAPK pathway have the ability to alter the distribution of AMPK receptor. It is also found that the insertion of the GluR1 subunit of AMPA receptor was stimulated by application of insulin (Passafaro et al., 2001). Treatment of 17-Beta-estradiol resulted in increased membrane levels of GluR1 in hippocampal slices in an MAPK-dependent pathway (Zadran et al., 2009).

According to these studies, we speculated that insulin-induced insertion of AMPA receptor into plasma membrane of postsynaptic neurons may be responsible for the facilitatory effect of insulin on E-LTP from developing hippocampus. Of course, we do not have any evidences to support the above hypothesis.

## 5.5.4 Other possible mechanisms underlying the effect of insulin

There are other potential mechanisms by which insulin can facilitate the expression of LTP. For example, it has been found that insulin promotes cell surface expression of NMDA receptors (Skeberdis et al, 2001), which can lead to enhanced synaptic transmission. Insulin also enhances NMDA receptor-mediated current in hippocampal neurons (Liu et al., 1995). These effects could lower the threshold for the induction of LTP in the hippocampus and allows its expression in response to the HFS. Insulin may also facilitate the expression of LTP by increasing the protein expression of the dendritic scaffolding protein PSD-95 (Lee et al., 2005) and the recruitment of the insulin receptor substrate IRSp53, which has been shown to be translocated to the synapses in response to neuronal activity (Hori et al., 2005). Obviously, further work is needed to dissect the detailed mechanism.

In conclusion, our results identify an acute, restorative action of insulin on LTP expression in the young animals suggesting its importance in the synaptic plasticity, and therefore learning and memory, of the developing brain. This finding highlights a new fact of insulin signaling in addition to the growing belief that this protein is important for synapse maturation and maintenance during the development process (Chiu & Cline, 2010). Since cognitive impairment is a common feature in children suffering from the insulin-dependent type 1 diabetes, understanding the role of insulin in the developing nervous system is important not only scientifically but also has clinical implication.





Figure 5.1: The effect of insulin on E-LTP in the CA1 area of hippocampal slices from immature and mature rats. A: fEPSPS of adult rats were recorded and titanic stimulation (1 train, 100 Hz, 1 s)

was used to induce E-LTP. No significance was found among control and insulin treatment groups. B: fEPSPS of infant rats were recorded. 0.8ng/ml insulin significantly increased the potentiation of fEPSPs induced by HFS compared with those of control group and 0.08ng/ml insulin group. \*\* P<0.01 compared with control group, ##: P<0.01 compared to 0.08ng/ml insulin group, Data are expressed as mean±S.E.M.



Figure 5.2: The effect of AG-1024 on E-LTP. A: Incubation of the hippocampal slices with 80nM of

AG-1024, the inhibitor of insulin receptor, did not affect the basal synaptic transmission. **B:** AG-1024 significantly decreased the magnitude of insulin-mediated E-LTP of neonatal rats. **C:** Addition of AG-1024 didn't affect the magnitude of E-LTP from mature rats. \*\*\* P < 0.001. Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M.



Figure 5.3: The role of glucose metabolism in the E-LTP. A: Application of indinavir (100 $\mu$ M), the inhibitor of insulin-sensitive GLUT-4, didn't exert any effect on the magnitude of E-LTP of infant rats in the presence of insulin treatment. B: Increase of glucose concentration from 11mM to 22 or 33mM didn't facilitate the production of E-LTP of immature rats. Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M.



Figure 5.4: The involvement of activated p42MAPK in the insulin-dependent E-LTP. A: Pretreatment of PD98059 (20µM), the inhibitor of MAPK pathway, significantly decreased the

magnitude of insulin-mediated E-LTP of postnatal rats. B: Western blotting showed that titanic stimulation induced an increase in the expression of phosphorylated p42MAKPK in 10 minutes in the insulin-treated hippocampal slices in comparison to that in control group using infant rats. \* P < 0.05. Data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M.

# **CHAPTER 6**

## **GRNERAL DISCUSSION**

#### 6.1 The role of HCO3<sup>-</sup>-induced insulin secretion in CFRD

CFRD is characterized by chronic hyperglycaemia caused by the decreased insulin secretion and is distinct from both Type 1 diabetes and Type 2 diabetes (Moran et al., 2002). The mechanism of dysfunction of insulin secretion in CFRD patients has been investigated by many studies. The possible reason for impaired insulin secretion in CF patients originates from pancreatic insufficiency as a result of the deficiency of CFTR in pancreatic duct cells. However, this explanation is not supported by the fact that some CF patients developed the absence of the first insulin secretion with intact the second insulin secretion after glucose challenge (Rakotoambinina et al., 1994).

Our results provide another possible explanation for the dysfunction of insulin secretion in CFRD. We observed that inhibition of CFTR blocked the  $HCO_3^-$ -induced increase in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  significantly, indicating that CFTR was involved in the effect of  $HCO_3^-$  on  $\beta$ -cells. CFRD is also characterized by the reduced first phase insulin secretion (Mohan e tal., 2009; DeSchepper et al., 1992), which is consistent with the enhancement effect of  $HCO_3^-$  on first phase insulin secretion. Taken together, it seems that the absence of  $HCO_3^-$ -induced insulin secretion as a result of CFTR deficiency was one possible reason for the defective insulin secretion in CFRD.

Although our study proposes a novel theory for the onset of CFRD, the previous explanation can not be discarded because the reduced islets in the pancreas was observed and the decrease of second phase insulin secretion was also found in some CF patients with IGT and NGT (Soejima et al., 1986; Iannucci et al., 1984; Austin et al., 1994). In fact, the two explanations are not contradictory to each other and perhaps are responsible for different stages of CFRD or different types of CFRD.

#### 6.2 The role of insulin in the impaired cognitive function of CF patients

Only a very few studies focus on the central nervous system (CNS) of CF patients on account of

the well accepted idea that the dysfunction of CFTR doesn't exert any effects on the function of neurons. Although lower cognitive skills index (CSI) was observed in some CF patients, this phenomenon was attributed to the decreased level of vitamin E resulting because of malnutrition (Koscik et al., 2005). However, the decreased insulin secretion provided another mechanism for the impaired cognitive function in CF patients.

Insulin is well known for its action on peripheral glucose homeostasis. The location of insulin and insulin receptor in CNS suggest that CNS is a target organ for insulin (Margolis et al., 1967; Banks et al., 1997a; Havrankova et al., 1978a; Unger et al., 1989). In addition to its central role in neuron survival and food intake, accumulating evidences about the improving effect of insulin on learning and memory has emerged (Seeley et al., 2000; Kern et al., 2001). In addition, diabetic patients and animal models expressed impaired memory (Kodl et al., 2008; Marfaing-Jallat et al., 1995; Oomura et al., 2002). Numerous studies proved that insulin could rescue the impaired cognitive function (Lee et al., 2009; Izumi et al., 2003; Voll et al., 1989; De et al., 1976). Our study demonstrated that insulin could facilitate the production of hippocampal E-LTP in infant rats. Over all, the decreased insulin secretion is a possible reason for the impaired cognitive function in CF patients.

## Abbreviations

AD	Alzheimer's disease
AE	anion exchanger, Cl <sup>-</sup> /HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> -exchanger
AMPA	alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid
BBB	blood-brain barrier
CaMK II	alpha-calcium-calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II
CaMK IV	calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase
CICR	Ca <sup>2+</sup> -induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> release
CNS	central nervous system
CF	cystic fibrosis
CFRD	cystic fibrosis related diabetes mellitus
CFTR	cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator
CREB	cAMP response element-binding protein
CSF	cerebrospinal fluid
CSI	cognitive skills index
DM	diabetes mellitus
E-LTP	early-phase LTP
ER	endoplasmic reticulum
fEPSP	field excitatory postsynaptic potentials
GAD	glutamate decarboxylase
GIP	glucose-dependent insulinotropic polypeptide
GLP-1	glucagon-like peptide-1
GLUT	glucose transporter
HD	Huntington's disease
HFS	high frequency stimulation
HVA	high-voltage activated
IAPP	islet amyloid polypeptide
IGT	impaired glucose tolerance
IRS	insulin receptor substrate
K <sub>ATP</sub> channel	ATP-sensitive K <sup>+</sup> channel
Kca channel	Ca <sup>2+</sup> -dependent K <sup>+</sup> channel
L-LTP	late-phase LTP
LTD	long-term depression
LTP	long-term potentiation
LVA	low-voltage-activated
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MF	mossy fibers
maxi-K(V) channel	voltage-dependent with large conductance $K^+$ channel
NBC	Na <sup>+</sup> -HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> -cotransporter
NCBE	Na <sup>+</sup> -driven Cl <sup>-</sup> /HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> -exchanger
NCX	Na <sup>+</sup> -Ca <sup>2+</sup> exchanger
NGT	normal glucose tolerance
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
PD	Parkinson's disease

PI3K	phosphoinositide 3-kinases
PP	perforant path
sAC	soluble adenylyl cyclase
SC	Schaffer collateral
STP	short-term potentiation

## References

L.

Abdul-Karim FW, Dahms BB, Velasco ME, Rodman HM. Islets of Langerhans in adolescents and adults with cystic fibrosis. A quantitative study. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 1986, 110: 602-606.

Alford S, Frenguelli BG, Schofield JG, Collingridge GL. Characterization of Ca2+ signals induced in hippocampal CA1 neurones by the synaptic activation of NMDA receptors. J Physiol. 1993, 469:693-716.

Andreassen OA, A Dedeoglu and V Stanojevic et al., Huntington's disease of the endocrine pancreas: insulin deficiency and diabetes mellitus due to impaired insulin gene expression, Neurobiol Dis. 2002, 11: 410-24.

Andersen O, Garne S, Heilmann C, Petersen KE, Petersen J, Koch C. Glucose tolerance and insulin receptor binding to monocytes and erythrocytes in patients with cystic fibrosis. Acta Pædiatr Scand. 1988, 77: 67 - 71.

Ashcroft FM. ATP-sensitive potassium channelopathies: focus on insulin secretion. J Clin Invest. 2005, 115(8):2047-58.

Ashcroft FM, Proks P, Smith PA, Ammala C, Bokvist K, Rorsman P. Stimulus-secretion coupling in pancreatic beta cells. J Cell Biochem. 1994, 55 [Suppl]: 54–65

Ashcroft, F.M., Rorsman, P. "Electrophysiology of the pancreatic  $\beta$ -cell" Prog. Biophys. Mol. Biol. 1989, 54: 87-143

Atkins CM, Selcher JC, Petraitis JJ, Trzaskos JM, Sweatt JD. The MAPK cascade is required for mammalian associative learning. Nat Neurosci. 1998, 1(7):602-9.

Austin A, Kalhan SC, Orenstein D, Nixon P, Arslanian S. Roles of insulin resistance and beta-cell dysfunction in the pathogenesis of glucose intolerance in cystic fibrosis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1994, 79(1):80-5.

Avruch J. Insulin signal transduction through protein kinase cascades. Mol Cell Biochem. 1999, 182: 31-48.

Banks, W.A., Jaspan, J.B., Huang, W. and Kastin, A.J., Transport of insulin across the blood-brain barrier: saturability at euglycemic doses of insulin. Peptides. 1997, 18:1423-29.

Banks WA, Jaspan JB, Kastin AJ. Selective, physiological transport of insulin across the blood-brain barrier: novel demonstration by species-specific radioimmunoassays. Peptides. 1997, 18(8):1257-62.

Barria A, D Muller, V Derkach, LC Griffith, TR Soderling. Regulatory Phosphorylation of AMPA-Type Glutamate Receptors by CaM-KII During Long-Term Potentiation. Science. 1997, 276:2042-45.

Baskin D.G., D. Porte, Jr, K. Guest and D.M. Dorsa, Regional concentrations of insulin in the rat brain. Endocrinology. 1983, 112:898–903.

Baskin DG, Schwartz MW, Sipols AJ, D'Alessio DA, Goldstein BJ, White MF. Insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) expression in rat brain. Endocrinology. 1994, 134(4):1952-5.

Baskin DG, Wilcox BJ, Figlewicz DP, Dorsa DM. Insulin and insulin-like growth factors in the CNS. Trends Neurosci. 1988, 11:107-11.

Belanger A., N. Lavoie, F. Trudeau, G. Massicotte and S. Gagnon, Preserved LTP and water maze learning in hyperglycaemic-hyperinsulinemic ZDF rats, Physiol Behav. 2004, 83:483-94.

Benomar Y, Naour N, Aubourg A, Bailleux V, Gertler A, Djiane J, Guerre-Millo M, Taouis M. Insulin and leptin induce Glut4 plasma membrane translocation and glucose uptake in a human neuronal cell line by a phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase- dependent mechanism. Endocrinology. 2006, 147(5):2550-6.

Bhathena SJ, et al. Insulin, glucagon, and somatostatin secretion by cultured rat islet cell tumor and its clones. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 1984, 175: 35-38.

Biessels G J., A. Kamal, G.M. Ramakers, I.J. Urban, B.M. Spruijt, D.W. Erkelens and W.H. Gispen, Place learning and hippocampal synaptic plasticity in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. Diabetes, 1996, 45:1259-66.

Biessels, G.J., Kamal, A., Urban, I.J.A., Spruijt, B.M., Erkelens, D.W., Gispen, W.H., Water maze learning and hippocampal synaptic plasticity in Streptozotocin-diabetic rats: effects of insulin treatment. Brain Res. 1998, 800:125-35.

Bigner DR, Goff JP, Faust MA, Burton JL, Tyler HD, Horst RL. Acidosis effects on insulin response during glucose tolerance tests in Jersey cows. J Dairy Sci. 1996, 79(12):2182-8.

Blackard WG, Nelson NC: Portal and peripheral vein immunoreactive insulin concentrations before and after glucose infusion. Diabetes. 1970, 19:302–306.

Blanchard, J.G. and Duncan, P.M. Effect of combinations of insulin, glucose and scopolamine on radial arm maze performance. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav. 1997, 58:209-14.

Bliss TV and Lomo T. Long-lasting potentiation of synaptic transmission in the dentate area of the anaesthetized rabbit following stimulation of the perforant path. J Physiol. 1973, 232:331-56.

Bondy CA, Bach MA, Lee WH. Mapping of brain insulin and insulin-like growth factor receptor gene expression by *in situ* hybridization. Neuroprotocols. 1992, 1(3):240-9

Boom A, Lybaert P, Pollet JF, Jacobs P, Jijakli H, Golstein PE, Sener A, Malaisse WJ, Beauwens R. Expression and localization of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator in the rat

endocrine pancreas. Endocrine. 2007, 32(2):197-205.

Boston RC, Pei D, Moate PJ. A numerical deconvolution method to estimate C-peptide secretion in humans after an intravenous glucose tolerance test. Metabolism. 2009, 58(7):891-900.

Brennan AL, Geddes DM, Gyi KM, Baker EH. Clinical importance of cystic fibrosis-related diabetes. J Cyst Fibros. 2004, 3: 209-222.

Bruce DG, Storlien LH, Furler SM, Chisholm DJ. Cephalic phase metabolic responses in normal weight adults. Metabolism. 1987, 36: 721-725.

Bulur N, Virreira M, Soyfoo MS, Louchami K, Delporte C, Perret J, Beauwens R, Malaisse WJ, Sener A. Expression of the electrogenic Na+-HCO3--cotransporter NBCe1 in tumoral insulin-producing BRIN-BD11 cells. Cell Physiol Biochem. 2009, 24(3-4):187-92.

Cavuş I, Teyler T. Two forms of long-term potentiation in area CA1 activate different signal transduction cascades. J Neurophysiol. 1996, 76(5):3038-47.

Chan HC, Shi QX, Zhou CX, Wang XF, Xu WM, Chen WY, Chen AJ, Ni Y, Yuan YY. Critical role of CFTR in uterine bicarbonate secretion and the fertilizing capacity of sperm. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2006, 250: 106-113.

Charlton J, Liddle K, Innes A, McKnight J. Setting up a diabetes/cystic fibrosis service. Diabet Med. 2001, 18: 100A.

Chen WY, Xu WM, Chen ZH, Ni Y, Yuan YY, Zhou SC, Zhou WW, Tsang LL, Chung YW, Höglund P, Chan HC, Shi QX. Cl- is required for HCO3- entry necessary for sperm capacitation in guinea pig: involvement of a Cl-/HCO3- exchanger (SLC26A3) and CFTR. Biol Reprod. 2009, 80(1):115-23.

Chen Y, Cann MJ, Litvin TN, Iourgenko V, Sinclair ML, Levin LR, Buck J. Soluble adenylyl cyclase as an evolutionarily conserved bicarbonate sensor. Science. 2000, 289(5479):625-8.

Chepurny OG, Kelley GG, Dzhura I, Leech CA, Roe MW, Dzhura E, Li X, Schwede F, Genieser HG, Holz GG. PKA-dependent potentiation of glucose-stimulated insulin secretion by Epac activator 8-pCPT-2'-O-Me-cAMP-AM in human islets of Langerhans. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2010, 298(3):E622-33.

Childers M, Eckel G, Himmel A, Caldwell J. A new model of cystic fibrosis pathology: lack of transport of glutathione and its thiocyanate conjugates. Med Hypotheses. 2007, 68(1):101-12.

Chiu SL, Cline HT. Insulin receptor signaling in the development of neuronal structure and function. Neural Dev. 2010, 15(5):7.

Chmiel J.F., M. Berger and M.W. Konstan, The role of inflammation in the pathophysiology of CF

lung disease, Clinical Reviews in Allergy & Immunology. 2002, 23: 5-27.

Christie, J.M., Wenthold, R.J. and Monaghan, D.T. Insulin causes a transient tyrosine phosphorylation of NR2A and NR2B NMDA receptor subunits in rat hippocampus. J. Neurochem. 1999, 72:1523-28.

Clark A, Nilsson MR. Islet amyloid: a complication of islet dysfunction or an aetiological factor in Type 2 diabetes? Diabetologia. 2004, 47(2):157-69.

Clark R, Proks P. ATP-Sensitive Potassium Channels in Health and Disease. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2010, 654:165-92.

Coker G.T.I., D. Studelska, S. Harmon, W. Burke and K.L. O'Malley, Analysis of tyrosine hydroxylase and insulin transcripts in human neuroendocrine tissues. Mol Brain Res. 19908:93-98.

Collingridge GL, Kehl SJ, and McLennan H. Excitatory amino acids in synaptic transmission in the Schaffer collateral-commissural pathway of the rat hippocampus. J Physiol. 1983, 334: 33-46.

Collingridge GL, Randall AD, Davies CH, Alford S. The synaptic activation of NMDA receptors and Ca2+ signalling in neurons. Ciba Found Symp. 1992, 164:162-71; discussion 172-5.

Comin D, Gazarini L, Zanoni JN, Milani H, de Oliveira RM. Vitamin E improves learning performance and changes the expression of nitric oxide-producing neurons in the brains of diabetic rats. Behav Brain Res. 2010, 26;210(1):38-45.

Cook DL, Ikeuchi M. Tolbutamide as mimic of glucose on beta-cell electrical activity. ATP-sensitive K+ channels as common pathway for both stimuli. Diabetes. 1989, 38(4):416-21.

Costa M, Potvin S, Berthiaume Y, Gauthier L, Jeanneret A, Lavoie A, Levesque R, Chiasson J, Rabasa-Lhoret R. Diabetes: a major co-morbidity of cystic fibrosis. Diabetes Metab. 2005, 31: 221-232

Couce M, TD O'Brien, A Moran, PC Roche and PC Butler. Diabetes mellitus in cystic fibrosis is characterized by islet amyloidosis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1996, 81(3):1267-72.

Craft S, Asthana S, Newcomer JW, Wilkinson CW, Matos IT, Baker LD, Cherrier M, Lofgreen C, Latendresse S, Petrova A, Plymate S, Raskind M, Grimwood K, Veith RC. Enhancement of memory in Alzheimer disease with insulin and somatostatin, but not glucose. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1999, 56(12):1135-40.

Craft S, Dagogo-Jac S.E. k, B.V. Wiethop, C. Murphy, R.T. Nevins, S. Fleischman, V. Rice, J.W. Newcomer and P.E. Cryer, Effects of hyperglycemia on memory and hormone levels in dementia of the Alzheimer type: a longitudinal study. Behav Neurosci, 1993, 107:926-40.

Craft S., Newcomer J., S. Kanne, S. Dagogo-Jack, P. Cryer, Y. Sheline, J. Luby, A. Dagogo-Jack and A.

Alderson, Memory improvement following induced hyperinsulinemia in Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol A. 1996, 17:123-30.

Craft S, Peskind E, Schwartz MW, Schellenberg GD, Raskind M, Porte D Jr. Cerebrospinal fluid and plasma insulin levels in Alzheimer's disease. Neurology. 1998, 50:164-68.

Craft S, Watson GS. Insulin and neurodegenerative disease: shared and specific mechanisms. Lancet Neurol. 2004, 3(3):169-78.

Cucinotta D, De Luca F, Arrigo T, Di Benedetto A, Sferlazzas C, Gigante A, Rigoli L, Magazzù G. First-phase insulin response to intravenous glucose in cystic fibrosis patients with different degrees of glucose tolerance. J Pediatr Endocrinol. 1994a, 7(1):13-7.

Cucinotta D, De Luca F, Gigante A, Arrigo T, Di Benedetto A, Tedeschi A, Lombardo F, Romano G, Sferlazzas C. No changes of insulin sensitivity in cystic fibrosis patients with different degrees of glucose tolerance: an epidemiological and longitudinal study. Eur J Endocrinol. 1994b, 130(3):253-8.

Curry DL, Bennett LL, Grodsky GM: Dynamics of insulin secretion by the perfused rat pancreas. Endocrinology. 1968, 83:572–584.

Davies SN, Lester RA, Reymann KG, and Collingridge GL. Temporally distinct pre- and post-synaptic mechanisms maintain long-term potentiation. Nature. 1989, 338: 500-03.

Dean PM. Ultrastructural morphometry of the pancreatic B-cell. Diabetologia. 1973, 9:115-19.

De Castro, J.M. and Balagura, S. Insulin pretreatment facilitates recovery after dorsal hippocampal lesions. Physiol. Behav. 1976, 16:517-20.

Derkach V, A Barria, TR Soderling.  $Ca^{2+}/calmodulin-kinase$  II enhances channel conductance of  $\alpha$ -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionate type glutamate receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1999, 96(6):3269-74.

DeSchepper J, Hachimi-Idrissi S, Smitz J, Dab I & Loeb H. First phase insulin release in adults cystic fibrosis patients: correlation with clinical and biological parameters. Hormone Research 1992, 38: 260–263.

Detimary P, Van den Berghe G, Henquin JC. Concentration dependence and time course of the effects of glucose on adenine and guanine nucleotides in mouse pancreatic islets. J Biol Chem 1996, 271:20559-565.

Devaskar S.U., B.S. Singh, L.R. Carnaghi, P.A. Rajakumar and S.J. Giddings, Insulin II gene expression in rat central nervous system. Regul Peptides. 1993, 48:55–63.

Devaskar S.U., S.J. Giddings, P.A. Rajakumar, L.R. Carnaghi, R.K. Menon and D.S. Zahm, Insulin

gene expression and insulin synthesis in mammalian neuronal cells, J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269: 8445-54.

Doré S, Kar S, Rowe W, Quirion R. Distribution and levels of [1251]IGF-I, [1251]IGF-II and [1251]insulin receptor binding sites in the hippocampus of aged memory-unimpaired and -impaired rats. Neuroscience. 1997, 80(4):1033-40.

Dorn A, Bernstein HG, Hahn HJ, Ziegler M, Rummelfänger H. Insulin immunohistochemistry of rodent CNS: apparent species differences but good correlation with radioimmunological data. Histochemistry. 1981, 71(4):609-16.

Dorn A., Rinne A., H.J. Hahn, H.G. Bernstein and M. Ziegler, C-peptide immunoreactive neurons in human brain. Acta Histochem. 1982, 70:326-30.

Duelli, R. and Kuschinsky, W.Brain glucose transporters: relationship to local energy demand. News Physiol. Sci. 2001, 16:71-76.

Dukes ID, Cleemann L. Calcium current regulation of depolarization-evoked calcium transients in beta-cells (HIT-T15). Am J Physiol. 1993, 264(3 Pt 1):E348-53.

Durand GM, Kovalchuk Y, Konnerth A.Long-term potentiation and functional synapse induction in developing hippocampus. Nature. 1996, 381:71-75.

Dyachok O, Gylfe E. Ca2+-induced Ca2+ release via inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptors is amplified by protein kinase A and triggers exocytosis in pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells. J Biol Chem 2004, 279:45455-61.

Eddlestone GT, Ribalet B, Ciani S. Comparative study of K channel behavior in beta cell lines with different secretory responses to glucose. J Membr Biol. 1989, 109(2):123-34.

Emerson P, Van Haeften TW, Pimenta W, Plummer E, Woerle HJ, Mitrakou A, Szoke E, Gerich J, Meyer C. Different pathophysiology of impaired glucose tolerance in first-degree relatives of individuals with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Metabolism. 2009, 58(5):602-7.

English JD, Sweatt JD. Activation of p42 mitogen-activated protein kinase in hippocampal long term potentiation. J Biol Chem. 1996, 271(40):24329-32.

Farrer LA. Diabetes mellitus in Huntington disease, Clin Genet. 1985, 27:62-67.

Figurov A, Pozzo-Miller LD, Olafsson P, Wang T, Lu B. Regulation of synaptic responses to high-frequency stimulation and LTP by neurotrophins in the hippocampus. Nature. 1996, 381(6584):706-9.

Finkelstein SM, Wielinski CL, Elliott GR, Warwick WJ, Barbosa J, Wu SC, Klein DJ. Diabetes

mellitus associated with cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr. 1988, 112: 373-377.

Flood J.F., A.D. Mooradian and J.E. Morley, Characteristics of learning and memory in streptozocin-induced diabetic mice. Diabetes, 1990, 39:1391-98.

Freedman SD, Kern HF, Scheele GA. Pancreatic acinar cell dysfunction in CFTR(-/-) mice is associated with impairments in luminal pH and endocytosis. Gastroenterology. 2001, 121(4):950-7.

Frolich L, D. Blum-Degen, H-G. Bernstein, S. Engelsberger, J. Humrich, S. Laufer, D. Muschner, A. Thalheimer, A. Turk, S. Hoyer, R. Zochling, K.W. Boissl, K. Jellinger and P. Riederer, Brain insulin and insulin receptors in aging and sporadic Alzheimer's disease. J Neural Transm. 1998, 105:423-38.

Furman B, Ong WK, Pyne NJ. Cyclic AMP signaling in pancreatic islets. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2010, 654:281-304.

Gammeltoft S, Fehlmann M, Van Obberghen E. Insulin receptors in the mammalian central nervous system: binding characteristics and subunit structure. Biochimie. 1985, 67(10-11):1147-53.

Garcia MA, Yang N, Quinton PM. Normal mouse intestinal mucus release requires cystic fibrosis transmembrane regulator-dependent bicarbonate secretion. J Clin Invest. 2009, 119(9):2613-22.

Gardoni F, Kamal A, Bellone C, Biessels GJ, Ramakers GM, Cattabeni F, Gispent WH, Di Luca M.Hippocampal synaptic plasticity in streptozotocin-diabetic rats: impairment of long-term potentiation and facilitation of long-term depression. J Neurochem. 2002, 80(3):438-47.

Gaskin KJ, Durie PR, Corey M, Wei P, Forstner GG. Evidence for a primary defect of pancreatic HCO3-secretion in cystic fibrosis. Pediatr Res. 1982, 16: 554-557.

Gaudieri PA, Chen R, Greer TF, Holmes CS. Cognitive function in children with type 1 diabetes: a meta-analysis. Diabetes Care. 2008, 31(9):1892-7.

Gembal M, Gilon P, Henquin JC. Evidence that glucose can control insulin release independently from its action on ATP-sensitive K+ channels in mouse B cells. J Clin Invest. 1992, 89(4):1288-95.

Gerich JE, Charles MA, Grodsky GM. Characterization of the effects of arginine and glucose on glucagon and insulin release from the perfused rat pancreas. J Clin Invest. 1974, 54(4):833-41.

Gogg S, Smith U, Jansson PA. Increased MAPK activation and impaired insulin signaling in subcutaneous microvascular endothelial cells in type 2 diabetes: the role of endothelin-1. Diabetes. 2009, 58(10):2238-45.

Grillo CA, Piroli GG, Hendry RM, Reagan LP. Insulin-stimulated translocation of GLUT4 to the plasma membrane in rat hippocampus is PI3-kinase dependent. Brain Res. 2009, 1296:35-45.

Haber EP, Procópio J, Carvalho CR, Carpinelli AR, Newsholme P, Curi R. New insights into fatty acid modulation of pancreatic beta-cell function. Int Rev Cytol. 2006, 248:1-41.

Handwerger S, Roth J, Gorden P, Di Sant'Agnese P, Carpenter DF, Peter G. Glucose intolerance in cystic fibrosis. N Engl J Med. 1969, 281: 451-61.

Hamdi I, Green M, Shneerson JM, Palmer CR, Hales CN. Proinsulin, proinsulin intermediate and insulin in cystic fibrosis. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 1993, 39: 21-26.

Hanrahan JW, Wioland MA. Revisiting cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator structure and function. Proc Am Thorac Soc. 2004, 1(1):17-21.

Harris KM, Teyler TJ. Developmental onset of long-term potentiation in area CA1 of the rat hippocampus. J Physiol. 1984, 346:27-48.

Harvey J, Collingridge GL. Thapsigargin blocks the induction of long-term potentiation in rat hippocampal slices. Neurosci Lett. 1992, 139(2):197-200.

Havrankova J., J. Roth and M.J. Brownstein. Concentrations of insulin and insulin receptors in the brain are independent of peripheral insulin levels. J Clin Invest. 1979, 64:636-42.

Havrankova J, J. Roth and M. Brownstein. Insulin receptors are widely distributed in the central nervous system of the rat. Nature. 1978a, 272:827-29.

Havrankova J, SchmechelDE, Roth J, BrownsteinMJ. Identification of insulin in the rat brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1978b, 75:5737-41.

Heart E, Corkey RF, Wikstrom JD, Shirihai OS, Corkey BE. Glucose-dependent increase in mitochondrial membrane potential, but not cytoplasmic calcium, correlates with insulin secretion in single islet cells. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2006, 290:E143–E148

Heidenreich K.A., N.R. Zahniser, P. Berhanu, D. Brandenburg and J.M. Olefsky, Structural differences between insulin receptors in the brain and peripheral target tissues, J. Biol. Chem. 1983, 258:8527-30.

Henquin JC. ATP-sensitive K+ channels may control glucose-induced electrical activity in pancreatic B-cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1988, 156(2):769-75.

Henquin JC. Regulation of insulin secretion: a matter of phase control and amplitude modulation. Diabetologia. 2009, 52(5):739-51.

Henquin, J.C., Meissner, H.P. "Significance of ionic fluxes and changes in membrane potential for stimulus-secretion coupling in pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells" Experientia. 1984, 40: 1043-1052.

Henquin JC, Meissner HP. Effects of amino acids on membrane potential and 86Rb+ fluxes in

pancreatic beta-cells. Am J Physiol. 1981, 240(3):E245-52.

Herchuelz A, Kamagate A, Ximenes H, Van Eylen F. Role of Na/Ca exchange and the plasma membrane Ca2+-ATPase in beta cell function and death. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2007, 1099:456-67.

Hopkins DF, Williams G. Insulin receptors are widely distributed in human brain and bind human and porcine insulin with equal affinity. Diabet Med. 1997, 14(12):1044-50.

Hinds A, Sheehan AG, Machida H, Parsons HG. Postprandial hyperglycemia and pancreatic function in cystic fibrosis patients. Diabetes Res. 1991, 18: 69-78

Holst JJ. The physiology of glucagon-like peptide 1. Physiol Rev. 2007, 87(4):1409-39.

Holz G, Kühtreiber W, Habener J. Pancreatic beta-cells are rendered glucose-competent by the insulinotropic hormone glucagon-like peptide-1(7-37). Nature. 1993, 361:362–5.

Holz G, Leech C, Heller R, Castonguay M, Habener J. cAMP-dependent mobilization of intracellular Ca2+ stores by activation of ryanodine receptors in pancreatic beta-cells. A Ca2+ signaling system stimulated by the insulinotropic hormone glucagon-like peptide-1-(7-37). J Biol Chem. 1999, 274:14147–56.

Hori K, Yasuda H, Konno D, Maruoka H, Tsumoto T, Sobue K. NMDA receptor-dependent synaptic translocation of insulin receptor substrate p53 via protein kinase C signaling. J Neurosci. 2005, 9;25(10):2670-81.

Horvath, A., Szabadkai, G., Varnai, P., Aranyi, T., Wollheim, C.B., Spat, A., Enyedi, P. "Voltage dependent calcium channels in adrenal glomerulosa cells and in insulin producing cells" Cell Calcium. 1998, 23: 33-42.

Hou JC, Min L, Pessin JE. Insulin granule biogenesis, trafficking and exocytosis. Vitam Horm. 2009, 80:473-506.

Hsia AY, Malenka RC, Nicoll RA. Development of excitatory circuitry in the hippocampus. J Neurophysiol. 1998, 79:2013-24

Huang CC, Lee CC, Hsu KS. An investigation into signal transduction mechanisms involved in insulin-induced long-term depression in the CA1 region of the hippocampus. J Neurochem. 2004, 89(1):217-31.

Huang S, Czech MP. The GLUT4 glucose transporter. Cell Metab. 2007, 5(4):237-52

Hug MJ, Tamada T, Bridges RJ.CFTR and bicarbonate secretion by [correction of to] epithelial cells. News Physiol Sci. 2003, 18:38-42.

Hurlbert MS, W Zhou, C Wasmeier, FG Kaddis, JC Hutton and CR Freed, Mice transgenic for an expanded CAG repeat in the Huntington's disease gene develop diabetes, Diabetes. 1999, 48: 649-51.

Hwang TC, Sheppard DN. Gating of the CFTR Cl- channel by ATP-driven nucleotide-binding domain dimerisation. J Physiol. 2009, 587(Pt 10):2151-61.

Iannucci A, Mukai K, Johnson D, Burke B. Endocrine pancreas in cystic fibrosis: an immunohistochemical study. Hum Pathol. 1984, 15: 278-84.

Isaac JT, Nicoll RA, and Malenka RC. Evidence for silent synapses: implications for the expression of LTP. Neuron. 1995, 15: 427-34.

Islam M, Leibiger I, Leibiger B, Rossi D, Sorrentino V, Ekström T, Westerblad H, Andrade F, Berggren P. In situ activation of the type 2 ryanodine receptor in pancreatic  $\beta$  cells requires cAMP-dependent phosphorylation. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1998, 95:6145–50.

Iversen J. Secretion of glucagon from the isolated, perfused canine pancreas. J Clin Invest. 1971, 50(10): 2123-36

Izumi Y, Yamada KA, Matsukawa M, Zorumski CF. Effects of insulin on long-term potentiation in hippocampal slices from diabetic rats. Diabetologia. 2003, 46(7):1007-12.

Jackson PS, Suppes T, Harris KM. Stereotypical changes in the pattern and duration of long-term potentiation expressed at postnatal days 11 and 15 in the rat hippocampus. J Neurophysiol. 1993, 70(4):1412-9.

Jahanshahi P, Wu R, Carter JD, Nunemaker CS. Evidence of diminished glucose stimulation and endoplasmic reticulum function in nonoscillatory pancreatic islets. Endocrinology. 2009, 150(2): 607-15.

Jiang Q, Mak D, Devidas S, Schwiebert EM, Bragin A, Zhang Y, Skach WR, Guggino WB, Foskett JK, Engelhardt JF. Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator-associated ATP release is controlled by a chloride sensor. J Cell Biol. 1998, 143(3):645-57.

Jimenez-Jimenez FJ, JA Molina and C Vargas et al., Normal cerebrospinal fluid levels of insulin in patients with Parkinson's disease, J Neural Transm, 2000, 107:445-9.

Kadowaki T, M. Kasuga, Y. Akanuma, O. Ezaki and F. Takaku, Decreased autophosphorylation of the insulin receptor-kinase in streptozotocin diabetic rats. J Biol Chem. 1984, 259:14208-16.

Kang G, Chepurny OG, Malester B, Rindler MJ, Rehmann H, Bos JL, Schwede F, Coetzee WA, Holz GG. cAMP sensor Epac as a determinant of ATP-sensitive potassium channel activity in human pancreatic beta cells and rat INS-1 cells. J Physiol. 2006, 573(Pt 3):595-609.

Kang G, Chepurny O, Rindler M, Collis L, Chepurny Z, Li W, Harbeck M, Roe M, Holz G. A cAMP and Ca2+ coincidence detector in support of Ca2+-induced Ca2+ release in mouse pancreatic [5] cells. J Physiol. 2005, 566: 173–88.

Kang G, Leech C, Chepurny O, Coetzee W, Holz G. Role of the cAMP sensor Epac as a determinant of KATP channel ATP sensitivity in human pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells and rat INS-1 cells. J Physiol. 2008, 586: 1307–19.

Kang H, Sun LD, Atkins CM, Soderling TR, Wilson MA, and Tonegawa S. An important role of neural activity-dependent CaMKIV signaling in the consolidation of long-term memory. Cell. 2001, 106:771-83.

Kanno T, Suga S, Wu J, Kimura M, Wakui M. Intracellular cAMP potentiates voltagedependent activation of L-type Ca2+ channels in rat islet beta-cells. Pflugers Arch. 1998, 435: 578–80.

Kasahara J, Fukunaga K, and Miyamoto E. Activation of calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase IV in long term potentiation in the rat hippocampal CA1 region. J Biol Chem. 2001, 276: 24044-50.

Kauer JA, Malenka RC, Nicoll RA. NMDA application potentiates synaptic transmission in the hippocampus. Nature. 1988, 334(6179):250-2.

Kerbiriou M, Le Drévo MA, Férec C, Trouvé P. Coupling cystic fibrosis to endoplasmic reticulum stress: Differential role of Grp78 and ATF6. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2007, 1772(11-12):1236-49.

Kern, W., Peters, A., Fruehwald-Schultes, B., Deininger, E., Born, J. and Fehm, H.L. Improving influence of insulin on cognitive functions in humans. Neuroendocrinology. 2001, 74:270-80.

Klip A. The many ways to regulate glucose transporter 4. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab. 2009, 34(3):481-7.

Kodl CT, Seaquist ER. Cognitive dysfunction and diabetes mellitus. Endocr Rev. 2008, 29(4):494-511.

Komatsu M, Schermerhorn T, Straub SG, Sharp GWG: Pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating peptide, carbachol and glucose stimulate insulin release in the absence of an increase in intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$ . Mol Pharmacol. 1996, 50:1047-54.

Kopf, S.R. and Baratti, C.M. The impairment of retention induced by insulin in mice may be mediated by a reduction in central cholinergic activity. Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.1995, 63:220-8.

Koscik RL, Lai HJ, Laxova A, Zaremba KM, Kosorok MR, Douglas JA, Rock MJ, Splaingard ML, Farrell PM. Preventing early, prolonged vitamin E deficiency: an opportunity for better cognitive outcomes via early diagnosis through neonatal screening. J Pediatr. 2005, 147(3 Suppl): S51-6.

Kraut JA, Madias NE. Metabolic acidosis: pathophysiology, diagnosis and management. Nat Rev

Nephrol. 2010, 6(5): 274-85.

Lacy PE, Walker MM, Fink CJ: Perifusion of isolated rat islets in vitro: participation of the microtubular system in the biphasic release of insulin. Diabetes. 1972, 21: 987-98.

Lang J. Molecular mechanisms and regulation of insulin exocytosis as a paradigm of endocrine secretion. Eur J Biochem. 1999, 259: 3–17

Lannert H. and S. Hoyer, Intracerebroventricular administration of streptozotocin causes long-term diminutions in learning and memory abilities and in cerebral energy metabolism in adult rats. Behav Neurosci. 1998, 112:1199-208.

Lanng S, Thorsteinsson B, Pociot F, Marshall MO, Madsen HO, Schwartz M, Nerup J, Koch C. Diabetes mellitus in cystic fibrosis: Genetic and immunological markers. Acta Paediatr. 1993a, 82: 150-154.

Lanng S, Thorsteinsson B, Røder ME, Ørskov C, Holst JJ, Nerup J et al. Pancreas and gut hormone responses to oral glucose and intravenous glucagon in cystic patients with normal, impaired and diabetic glucose tolerance. Acta Endocrinol. 1993b; 128: 207 - 214.

Laron Z. Insulin and the brain. Arch Physiol Biochem. 2009, 15(2):112-6.

Lee. C.-C, C.-C. Huang, M.-Y. Wu, and K.-S. Hsu. Insulin Stimulates Postsynaptic Density-95 Protein Translation via the Phosphoinositide 3-Kinase-Akt-Mammalian Target of Rapamycin Signaling Pathway. Biol. Chem. 2005, 280, 18543-18550.

Lee CC, Kuo YM, Huang CC, Hsu KS. Insulin rescues amyloid beta-induced impairment of hippocampal long-term potentiation. Neurobiol Aging. 2009, 30(3):377-87.

Leech CA, Holz GG 4th, Habener JF. Voltage-independent calcium channels mediate slow oscillations of cytosolic calcium that are glucose dependent in pancreatic beta-cells. Endocrinology. 1994, 135(1): 365-72.

Leiser M, Fleischer N. cAMP-dependent phosphorylation of the cardiac-type alpha 1 subunit of the voltage-dependent Ca2+ channel in a murine pancreatic  $\beta$ -cell line. Diabetes. 1996, 45:1412–8.

Liao D, Hessler NA, and Malinow R. Activation of postsynaptically silent synapses during pairing-induced LTP in CA1 region of hippocampal slice. Nature. 1995, 375: 400-04.

Liao D, Malinow R. Deficiency in induction but not expression of LTP in hippocampal slices from young rats. Learn Mem. 1996, 3:138-149.

Liao D, Scannevin RH, and Huganir R. Activation of silent synapses by rapid activity-dependent synaptic recruitment of AMPA receptors. J Neurosci. 2001, 21: 6008-7.

Liao G.Y. and Leonard, J.P. Insulin modulation of cloned mouse NMDA receptor currents in Xenopus

oocytes. J. Neurochem. 1999, 73:1510-19.

Ligon B, Boyd AE 3rd, Dunlap K. Class A calcium channel variants in pancreatic islets and their role in insulin secretion. J Biol Chem. 1998, 273(22):13905-11.

Litvin TN, Kamenetsky M, Zarifyan A, Buck J, Levin LR. Kinetic properties of "soluble" adenylyl cyclase. Synergism between calcium and bicarbonate. J Biol Chem. 2003, 278(18):15922-6.

Liu, L., Brown III, J.C., Webster, W.W., Morrisett, R.A. and Monaghan, D.T. Insulin potentiates N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor activity in Xenopus oocytes and rat hippocampus. Neurosci. Lett. 1995, 192:5-8.

Li X.L., S. Aou, T. Hori and Y. Oomura. Spatial memory deficit and emotional abnormality in OLETF rats, Physiol Behav. 2002, 75:15-23.

Lledo PM, Hjelmstad GO, Mukherji S, Soderling TR, Malenka RC, and Nicoll RA. Calcium/calmodulin-dependent kinase II and long-term potentiation enhance synaptic transmission by the same mechanism. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1995, 92: 11175-79.

Lohr M, Goertchen P, Nizze H, Gould NS, Gould VE, Oberholzer M, Heitz PU, Kloppel G. Cystic fibrosis associated islet changes may provide a basis for diabetes. An immunocytochemical and morphometrical study. Virchows Arch A Pathol Anat Histopathol. 1989, 414: 179-185.

Lund-Andersen H. Transport of glucose from blood to brain. Physiol Rev. 1979 59(2):305-52.

Lovis P, Gattesco S, Regazzi R. Regulation of the expression of components of the exocytotic machinery of insulin-secreting cells by microRNAs. Biol Chem. 2008, 389:305–312

Lu YF, Hayashi Y, Moriwaki A, Tomizawa K, Matsui H. FK506, a Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent phosphatase inhibitor, inhibits the induction of long-term potentiation in the rat hippocampus. Neurosci Lett. 1996, 23;205(2):103-6.

Luo S, Y Liang and AH Cincotta, Intracerebroventricular administration of bromocriptine ameliorates the insulin-resistant/glucose-intolerant state in hamsters, Neuroendocrinology. 1999, 69:160-6.

Luzi L, DeFronzo RA. Effect of loss of first-phase insulin secretion on hepatic glucose production and tissue glucose disposal in humans. Am J Physiol .1989, 257 (2 Part 1): E241-6.

Lynch G, Kramar EA, Rex CS, Jia Y, Chappas D, Gall CM, Simmons DA. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor restores synaptic plasticity in a knock-in mouse model of Huntington's disease. J Neurosci. 2007, 27(16):4424-34.

Lynch G, Larson J, Kelso S, Barrionuevo G, and Schottler F. Intracellular injections of EGTA block induction of hippocampal long-term potentiation. Nature. 1983, 305: 719-21.

MacDonald MJ, Fahien LA. Glutamate is not a messenger in insulin secretion. J Biol Chem. 2000, 275: 34 025-27.

MacDonald PE, Wang G, Tsuk S et al. Synaptosome-associated protein of 25 kilodaltons modulates Kv2.1 voltage-dependent  $K^+$  channels in neuroendocrine islet B-cells through an interaction with the channel N-terminus. Mol Endocrinol. 2002, 16:2452–61.

Malenka RC, Kauer JA, Perkel DJ, Mauk MD, Kelly PT, Nicoll RA, and Waxham MN. An essential role for postsynaptic calmodulin and protein kinase activity in long-term potentiation. Nature. 1989, 340:554-57.

Malenka RC, Kauer JA, Zucker RS, and Nicoll RA. Postsynaptic calcium is sufficient for potentiation of hippocampal synaptic transmission. Science. 1988, 242:81-4.

Malinow R and Malenka RC. AMPA receptor trafficking and synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Neurosci. 2002, 25:103-26.

Manning Fox JE, Karaman G, Wheeler MB. Alkali pH directly activates ATP-sensitive K+ channels and inhibits insulin secretion in beta-cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2006, 350(2):492-7.

Man, H.Y., Lin, J.W., Ju, W.H., Ahmadian, G., Liu, L., Becker, L.E., Sheng, M. and Wang, Y.T., 2000. Regulation of AMPA receptor-mediated synaptic transmission by clathrin-dependent receptor internalization. Neuron. 2000, 25:649-62.

Marfaing-Jallat P, B. Portha and L. Pénicaud, Altered conditioned taste aversion and glucose utilization in related brain nuclei of diabetic GK rats. Brain Res Bull. 1995, 37:639-43.

Margolis, R.U. and Altszuler, N., 1967. Insulin in the cerebrospinal fluid. Nature. 1967, 215:1375-76.

Marks JL, Porte D Jr, Stahl WL, Baskin DG. Localization of insulin receptor mRNA in rat brain by in situ hybridization. Endocrinology. 1990 Dec;127(6):3234-6.

Matsuda Y, Saegusa H, Zong S, Noda T, Tanabe T. Mice lacking Ca(v)2.3 (alpha1E) calcium channel exhibit hyperglycemia. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2001, 289:791-95

McNay EC. Insulin and ghrelin: peripheral hormones modulating memory and hippocampal function. Curr Opin Pharmacol, 2007, 7(6):628-32.

McNay, E.C. and Gold, P.E. Food for thought: fluctuations in the brain extracellular glucose provide insight into the mechanisms of memory modulation. Behav. Cogn., Neurosci. Rev. 2002.

McNay EC, Ong CT, McCrimmon RJ, Cresswell J, Bogan JS, Sherwin RS. Hippocampal memory processes are modulated by insulin and high-fat-induced insulin resistance. Neurobiol Learn Mem. 2010, 93(4):546-53.

McQuaid TS, Saleh MC, Joseph JW, Gyulkhandanyan A, Manning-Fox JE, MacLellan JD, Wheeler MB, Chan CB. cAMP-mediated signaling normalizes glucose-stimulated insulin secretion in uncoupling protein-2 overexpressing beta-cells. J Endocrinol. 2006, 190(3):669-80.

Mears D. Regulation of insulin secretion in islets of Langerhans by Ca(2+)channels. J Membr Biol. 2004, 200:57–66

Meissner HP. Preissler M.Ionic mechanisms of the glucose-induced membrane potential changes in B-cells. Horm Metab Res Suppl. 1980, Suppl 10:91-9.

Meneilly G.S. and A. Hill, Alterations in glucose metabolism in patients with Alzheimer's disease. J Am Ger So. 1993, 41:710-14.

Messari El S, Ait-Iklef A, Ambroise DH, Penicaud L, Arluison M. Expression of insulin-responsive glucose transporter Glut4 mRNA in the rat brain and spinal cord: an in situ hybridization study. J Chem Neuroanat. 2002, 24:225-42

Miller DW, Keller BT, Borchardt RT. Identification and distribution of insulin receptors on cultured bovine brain microvessel endothelial cells: possible function in insulin processing in the blood-brain barrier. J Cell Physiol. 1994, 161(2):333-41.

Milner AD. Blood glucose and serum insulin levels in children with cystic fibrosis. Arch Dis Child 1969, 44:351-355.

Minicucci L, Cotellessa M, Pittaluga L, Minuto N, d'Annunzio G, Avanzini MA, Lorini R. J Beta-cell autoantibodies and diabetes mellitus family history in cystic fibrosis. Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. 2005, 18(8):755-60.

Mitrakou A, Kelley D, Mokan M, et al. Role of reduced suppression of glucose production and diminished early insulin release in impaired glucose tolerance. N Engl J Med. 1992; 326: 22-29. Mohan K, Miller H, Dyce P, Grainger R, Hughes R, Vora J, Ledson M, Walshaw M. Mechanisms of glucose intolerance in cystic fibrosis. Diabet Med. 2009, 26(6):582-8.

Mizumori M, Akiba Y, Kaunitz JD. Lubiprostone stimulates duodenal bicarbonate secretion in rats. Dig Dis Sci. 2009, 54(10):2063-9.

Mohan V, Alagappan V, Snehalatha C, Ramachandran A, Thiruvengadam KV, Viswanathan M. Insulin and C-peptide responses to glucose load in cystic fibrosis. Diabete Metab. 1985, 11(6):376-9.

Mokuda O, Sakamoto Y. Sodium at high concentrations increases glucose-induced insulin secretion in the perfused rat pancreas. Acta Diabetol. 1998, 35(3):154-7.

Moosmang S, Kleppisch T, Wegener J, Welling A, Hofmann F. Analysis of calcium channels by

conditional mutagenesis. Handb Exp Pharmacol. 2007, 178:469-90.

Morales MM, Capella MA, Lopes AG. Structure and function of the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator. Braz J Med Biol Res. 1999, 32, 1021-28.

Moran A, Diem P, Klein DJ, Levitt MD, Robertson RP. Pancreatic endocrine function in cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr. 1991, 118:715-23.

Moran A. Diagnosis, screening, and management of cystic fibrosis-related diabetes. Curr Diab Rep. 2002, 2:111-15.

Moran A, Doherty L, Wang X, Thomas W. Abnormal glucose metabolism in cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr. 1998, 133: 10-17.

Moran A, Pyzdrowski KL, Weinreb J, Kahn BB, Smith SA, Adams KS et al. Insulin sensitivity in cystic fibrosis. Diabetes. 1994; 43: 1020-26.

Moroo I., T. Yamada, H. Makino, I. Tooyama, P.L. McGeer, E.G. McGeer and K. Hirayama, Loss of insulin receptor immunoreactivity from the substantia nigra pars compacta neurons in Parkinson's disease. Acta Neuropathologica. 1994, 87:343–348.

Moosavi M, Naghdi N, Maghsoudi N, Zahedi Asl S. Insulin protects against stress-induced impairments in water maze performance. Behav Brain Res, 2007, 25;176(2):230-6.

Muller D, Oliver M, Lynch G. Developmental changes in synaptic properties in hippocampus of neonatal rats. Brain Res Dev Brain Res. 1989, 49(1):105-14.

Murata H, Hruz PW, Mueckler M. The mechanism of insulin resistance caused by HIV protease inhibitor therapy. J Biol Chem. 2000, 275:20251-20254.

Murata H, Hruz PW, Mueckler M. Indinavir inhibits the glucose transporter isoform Glut4 at physiologic concentrations. AIDS. 2002, 16(6):859-63.

Nagel G, Hwang T-C, Nastiuk KL, Nairn AC & Gadsby DC. The protein kinase A-regulated cardiac Cl<sup>-</sup> channel resembles the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator. Nature. 1992, 36:81–84.

Nousia-Arvanitakis S, Galli-Tsinopoulou A, Dracoulacos D, Karamouzis M, Demitriadou A. Islet autoantibodies and insulin dependent diabetes mellitus in cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. 2000, 13(3):319-24.

Ohta M, Nelson D, Nelson J, Meglasson MD, Erecińska M. Relationships between energy level and insulin secretion in isolated rat islets of Langerhans. A study at various pH values. Biochem Pharmacol. 1991, 42(3):593-8.
Oie HK, et al. Clonal analysis of insulin and somatostatin secretion and L-dopa decarboxylase expression by a rat islet cell tumor. Endocrinology. 1983, 112: 1070-75.

Okay TS, Oliveira WP, Raiz-Júnior R, Rodrigues JC, Del Negro GM. Frequency of the deltaF508 mutation in 108 cystic fibrosis patients in Sao Paulo: comparison with reported Brazilian data. Clinics (Sao Paulo). 2005, 60(2):131-4.

Orenstein DM, Winnie GB, Altman H. Cystic fibrosis: A 2002 update. J Pediatr. 2002, 140:156-64.

Ouyang Y, Kantor D, Harris KM, Schuman EM, and Kennedy MB. Visualization of the distribution of autophosphorylated calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II after tetanic stimulation in the CA1 area of the hippocampus. J Neurosci. 1997, 17: 5416-27.

Ozaki J, Tanimoto N, Kuse H, Hori M. Comparison of arterial blood gases and acid-base balance in young and aged beagle dogs, with regard to postprandial alkaline tide. J Toxicol Sci. 2000, 25(3):205-11.

Pace CS, Tarvin JT. Influence on anion transport on glucose-induced electrical activity in the B-cell. Diabetes. 1982, 31(7):653-5.

Panten U, Schwanstecher M, Wallasch A, Lenzen S. Glucose both inhibits and stimulates insulin secretion from isolated pancreatic islets exposed to maximally effective concentrations of sulfonylureas. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol. 1988, 338(4):459-62

Park CR. Cognitive effects of insulin in the central nervous system. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2001,25(4):311-23.

Park CR, Seeley RJ, Craft S, Woods SC. Intracerebroventricular insulin enhances memory in a passive-avoidance task. Physiol Behav, 2000, 68(4):509-14.

Park CW, Yoo KY, Hwang IK, Choi JH, Lee CH, Park OK, Cho JH, Lee YL, Shin HC, Won MH. Age-related Changes in the Insulin Receptor beta in the Gerbil Hippocampus. Neurochem Res. 2009

Passafaro M, Piëch V, Sheng M. Subunit-specific temporal and spatial patterns of AMPA receptor exocytosis in hippocampal neurons. Nat Neurosci. 2001, 4(9):917-26.

Pereverzev A, Mikhna M, Vajna R, Gissel C, Henry M, Weiergräber M, Hescheler J, Smyth N, Schneider T. Disturbances in glucose-tolerance, insulin-release, and stress-induced hyperglycemia upon disruption of the Ca(v)2.3 (alpha 1E) subunit of voltage-gated Ca(2+) channels. Mol Endocrinol. 2002, 16(4):884-95.

Petralia RS, Esteban JA, Wang YX, Partridge JG, Zhao HM, Wenthold RJ, Malinow R. Selective acquisition of AMPA receptors over postnatal development suggests a molecular basis for silent

synapses. Nat Neurosci. 1999, 2:31-36.

Plitzko, D., Rumpel, S. and Gottmann, K. Insulin promotes functional induction of silent synapses in differentiating rat neocortical neurons. Eur. J. Neurosci. 2001, 14:1412-15.

Podolsky S and NA Leopold, Abnormal glucose tolerance and arginine tolerance tests in Huntington's disease, Gerontology. 1997, 27:55-63.

Porte D, Pupo AA. Insulin responses to glucose: evidence for a two pool system in man. J Clin Invest 1969, 48:2309-19.

Prentki M, Matschinsky F:  $Ca^{2+}$ , cAMP, and phospholipid-derived messengers in coupling mechanisms of insulin secretion. Physiol Rev. 1987, 67:1185-248.

Pressley JC, ED Louis and MX Tang et al., The impact of comorbid disease and injuries on resource use and expenditures in parkinsonism, Neurology. 2003, 60:87-93.

Piroli GG, Grillo CA, Reznikov LR, Adams S, McEwen BS, Charron MJ, Reagan LP.Corticosterone impairs insulin-stimulated translocation of GLUT4 in the rat hippocampus. Neuroendocrinology. 2007, 85(2):71-80.

Proesmans M, Vermeulen F, De Boeck K. What's new in cystic fibrosis? From treating symptoms to correction of the basic defect. Eur J Pediatr. 2008, 167(8):839-49.

Radpour R, Gourabi H, Dizaj AV, Holzgreve W, Zhong XY. Genetic investigations of CFTR mutations in congenital absence of vas deferens, uterus, and vagina as a cause of infertility. J Androl. 2008, 29(5):506-13

Rakotoambinina B, Delaisi B, Laborde K, Silly C, De Blic J, Lenoir G, Robert JJ. Insulin responses to intravenous glucose and the hyperglycemic clamp in cystic fibrosis patients with different degrees of glucose tolerance. Pediatr Res. 1994, 36, 667-71.

Rana M, Munns CF, Selvadurai H, Donaghue KC, Craig ME; Medscape. Cystic fibrosis-related diabetes in children-gaps in the evidence? Nat Rev Endocrinol. 2010, 6(7):371-8.

Ratzmann KP, Hampel R. Glucose and insulin concentration patterns in cerebrospinal fluid following intravenous glucose injection in humans. Endokrinologie. 1980, 76(2):185-8.

Rave K, Sidharta PN, Dingemanse J, Heinemann L, Roggen K. First-phase insulin secretion has limited impact on postprandial glycemia in subjects with type 2 diabetes: correlations between hyperglycemic glucose clamp and meal test. Diabetes Technol Ther. 2010, 12(2):117-23.

Rebolledo OR, Gutiérrez AM, Gagliardino JJ. Characteristics of the inhibitory effect of alkalosis on insulin secretion. Acta Physiol Lat Am. 1983, 33(1):45-51.

Rebolledo OR, Hernandez RE, Zanetta AC, Gagliardino JJ. Insulin secretion during acid-base alterations. Am J Physiol. 1978, 34(4):E426-9.

Ribalet B, Eddlestone GT, Ciani S. Metabolic regulation of the K(ATP) and a maxi-K(V) channel in the insulin-secreting RINm5F cell. J Gen Physiol. 1988, 92(2):219-37.

Ribalet B, Eddlestone GT, Ciani S. Metabolic regulation of the K(ATP) and a maxi-K(V) channel in the insulin-secreting RINm5F cell. J Gen Physiol. 1988, 92(2):219-37.

Robert JJ, Grasset E, De Montalembert M, Chevenne D, Deschamps I, Boitard C et al. Reserche de facteurs d'intolerance au glucose dans la muscoviscidose. Arch Fr Pediatr. 1992, 49: 17-22.

Robert R, Norez C & Becq F. Disruption of CFTR chloride channel alters mechanical properties and cAMP-dependent Cl<sup>-</sup> transport of mouse aortic smooth muscle cells. J Physio. 2005, 568:483-95.

Roe MW, Lancaster ME, Mertz RJ, Worley JF 3rd, Dukes ID. Voltage-dependent intracellular calcium release from mouse islets stimulated by glucose. J Biol Chem. 1993, 268(14):9953-6.

Rorsman P, Arkhammar P, Bokvist K, Hellerström C, Nilsson T, Welsh M, Welsh N, Berggren PO. Failure of glucose to elicit a normal secretory response in fetal pancreatic beta cells results from glucose insensitivity of the ATP-regulated K+ channels. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1989, 86(12):4505-9

Rowntree RK, Harris A. The phenotypic consequences of CFTR mutations. Ann Hum Genet. 2003, 67:471-485.

Safrin S, Grunfeld C. Fat distribution and metabolic changes in patients with HIV infection. AIDS. 1999, 13(18):2493-505.

Salinari S, Bertuzzi A, Asnaghi S, Guidone C, Manco M, Mingrone G. First-phase insulin secretion restoration and differential response to glucose load depending on the route of administration in type 2 diabetic subjects after bariatric surgery. Diabetes Care. 2009, 32(3):375-80.

Saltiel AR, Kahn CR. Insulin signalling and the regulation of glucose and lipid metabolism. Nature. 2001, 13;414(6865):799-806.

Sandyk R, The relationship between diabetes mellitus and Parkinson's disease, Int J Neurosci. 1993, 69:125-30.

Santos, R.M., Rosario, L.M., Nadal, A., Garcia-Sancho, J., Soria, B., Valdeolmillos, M. "Widespread synchronous [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>1</sub> oscillations due to bursting electrical activity in single pancreatic islets" Pfluegers

Arch. 1991, 418: 417-422.

Satin LS, Tavalin SJ, Kinard TA, Teague J. Contribution of L- and non-L-type calcium channels to voltage-gated calcium current and glucose-dependent insulin secretion in HIT-T15 cells. Endocrinology. 1995, 136(10):4589-601.

Sato Y, Aizawa T, Komatsu M, Okada N, Yamada T. Dual functional role of membrane depolarization/ $Ca^{2+}$  influx in rat pancreatic B cell. Diabetes. 1992, 41:438-43

Schechter R., J. Whitmire, G.S. Wheet, D. Beju, K.W. Jackson, R. Harlow and J.R. Gavin III, Immunohistochemical and in situ hybridization study of an insulin-like substance in fetal neuron cell cultures, Brain Res. 1994, 636:9–27.

Schobotz R, L Hausmann, H Kaffarnik, J Zehner and H Oepen, Fatty acid patterns and glucose tolerance in Huntington's chorea, Res Exp Med (Berl). 1976, 167:203-15.

Schulla V., Renstrom, E., Feil, R., Feil, S., Franklin, I., Gjinovci, A., Jing, X.J., Laux, D., Lundquist, I., Magnuson, M.A., Obermuller, S., Olofsson, C.S., Salehi, A., Wendt, A., Klugbauer, N., Wollheim, C.B., Rorsman, P., Hofmann, F. "Impaired insulin secretion and glucose tolerance in beta cell-selective Ca<sub>v</sub>1.2 Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel null mice" EMBO J. 2003, 22: 3844-3854.

Seeley C.R., R.J., Craft, S. and Woods, S.C. Intracerebroventricular insulin enhances memory in a passive-avoidance task. Physiol. Behav. 2000, 68:509-14.

Shigeto M, Katsura M, Matsuda M, Ohkuma S, Kaku K. First phase of glucose-stimulated insulin secretion from MIN 6 cells does not always require extracellular calcium influx. J Pharmacol Sci. 2006, 101(4):293-302.

Shwachman H, Leubner H, Catzel P. Mucoviscidosis. Adv Pediatr. 1955, 7:249-323.

Soejima K, Landing BH. Pancreatic islets in older patients with cystic fibrosis with and without diabetes mellitus: morphometric and immunocytologic studies. Pediatr Pathol. 1986, 6:25-46.

Silva AJ, Paylor R, Wehner JM, and Tonegawa S. Impaired spatial learning in alpha-calcium-calmodulin kinase II mutant mice. Science. 1992a, 257: 206-11.

Silva AJ, Stevens CF, Tonegawa S, and Wang Y. Deficient hippocampal long-term potentiation in alpha-calcium-calmodulin kinase II mutant mice. Science. 1992b, 257:201-06.

Simpson, I.A., Appel, N.M., Hokari, M., Oki, J., Holman, G.D., Maher, F., Koehler-Stec, E.M., Von Wolff M, Ursel S, Hahn U, Steldinger R, Strowitzki T. Glucose transporter proteins (GLUT) in human endometrium: expression, regulation, and function throughout the menstrual cycle and in early pregnancy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2003, 88(8):3885-92. Simpson IA, Appel NM, Hokari M, Oki J, Holman GD, Maher F, Koehler-Stec EM, Vannucci SJ, Smith QR: Blood-brain barrier glucose transporter: effects of hypo- and hyperglycemia revisited. J Neurochem. 1999, 72:238-47.

Skeberdis, V.A., Lan, J., Zheng, X., Zukin, R.S. and Bennett, M.V., 2001. Insulin promotes rapid delivery of N-methyl-D -aspartate receptors to the cell surface by exocytosis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 2001, 98:3561-66.

Soyfoo MS, Bulur N, Virreira M, Louchami K, Lybaert P, Crutzen R, Perret J, Delporte C, Roussa E, Thevenod F, Best L, Yates AP, Malaisse WJ, Sener A, Beauwens R. Expression of the electrogenic Na+-HCO3--cotransporters NBCe1-A and NBCe1-B in rat pancreatic islet cells. Endocrine. 2009, 35(3):449-58.

Sprague RS, Ellsworth ML, Stephenson AH, Kleinhenz ME & Lonigro AJ. Deformation-induced ATP release from red blood cells requires CFTR activity. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 1998, 275:H1726–32.

Stalvey MS, Flotte TR. Endocrine parameters of cystic fibrosis: back to basics. J Cell Biochem. 2009, 108(2):353-61.

Stalvey MS, Muller C, Schatz DA, Wasserfall CH, Campbell-Thompson ML, Theriaque DW, Flotte TR, Atkinson MA. Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator deficiency exacerbates islet cell dysfunction after beta-cell injury. Diabetes. 2006, 5(7):1939-45.

Stein LJ, Dorsa DM, Baskin DG, Figlewicz DP, Ikeda H, Frankmann SP, Greenwood MR, Porte D Jr, Woods SC.Immunoreactive insulin levels are elevated in the cerebrospinal fluid of genetically obese Zucker rats. Endocrinology. 1983, 113(6):2299-301.

Straub SG, Daniel S, Sharp GW. Hyposmotic shock stimulates insulin secretion by two distinct mechanisms. Studies with the betaHC9 cell. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2002a 282(5):E1070-6.

Straub SG, Sharp GW. Glucose-stimulated signaling pathways in biphasic insulin secretion. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2002b, 18(6):451-63.

Straub SG, Sharp GWG: A wortmannin-sensitive signal transduction pathway is involved in the stimulation of insulin release by VIP and PACAP. J Biol Chem. 1996c, 271:1660–1668.

Suga S, Kanno T, Nakano K, Takeo T, Dobashi Y, Wakui M. GLP-I (7-36) amide augments Ba2+ current through L-type Ca2+ channel of rat pancreatic  $\beta$ -cell in a cAMP-dependent manner. Diabetes. 1997, 46:1755–60.

Takahashi E, Ito M, Miyamoto N, Nagasu T, Ino M, Tanaka I. Increased glucose tolerance in N-type Ca2+ channel alpha(1B)-subunit gene-deficient mice. Int JMolMed. 2005,

15:937-944

Tarasov A, Dusonchet J, Ashcroft F. Metabolic regulation of the pancreatic beta cell ATP-sensitive K<sup>+</sup> channel: a pas de deux. Diabetes. 2004, 53(Suppl 3):S113-22.

Takahashi M., T. Yamada, I. Tooyama, I. Moroo, H. Kimura, T. Yamamoto and H. Okada, Insulin receptor mRNA in the substantia nigra in Parkinson's disease. Neurosci Lett. 1996, 204:201-04. Takumi Y, Ramirez-Leon V, Laake P, Rinvik E, Ottersen OP. Different modes of expression of AMPA and NMDA receptors in hippocampal synapses. Nat Neurosci. 1999 2:618-24.

Tang YP, Shimizu E, Dube GR, Rampon C, Kerchner GA, Zhuo M, Liu G, and Tsien JZ. Genetic enhancement of learning and memory in mice. Nature. 1999, 401:63-9.

Tousson A, Van Tine BA, Naren AP, Shaw GM & Schwiebert LM. Characterization of CFTR expression and chloride channel activity in human endothelia. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 1998, 275, C1555-64.

Tresguerres M, Parks SK, Salazar E, Levin LR, Goss GG, Buck J. Bicarbonate-sensing soluble adenylyl cyclase is an essential sensor for acid/base homeostasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2010, 107(1):442-7.

Tsuboi T, da Silva Xavier G, Holz G, Jouaville L, Thomas A, Rutter G. Glucagonlike peptide-1 mobilizes intracellular Ca2+ and stimulates mitochondrial ATP synthesis in pancreatic MIN6  $\beta$ -cells. Biochem J. 2003, 369:287–99.

Unger J., T.H. McNeill, R.T. Moxley, III, M. White, A. Moss and J.N. Livingston, Distribution of insulin receptor-like immunoreactivity in the rat forebrain. Neuroscience. 1989, 31:143-57.

Vajna, R., Klockner, U., Pereverzev, A., Weiergraber, M., Chen, X., Miljanich, G., Klugbauer, N., Hescheler, J., Perez-Reyes, E., Schneider, T. "Functional coupling between 'R-type' Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels and insulin secretion in the insulinoma cell line INS-1" Eur. J. Biochem. 2001, 68: 1066-1075

van der Heide LP, Kamal A, Artola A, Gispen WH, Ramakers GM. Insulin modulates hippocampal activity-dependent synaptic plasticity in a N-methyl-d-aspartate receptor and phosphatidyl-inositol-3-kinase-dependent manner. J Neurochem. 2005, 94(4):1158-66.

van der Heide LP, Ramakers GM, Smidt MP. Insulin signaling in the central nervous system: learning to survive. Prog Neurobiol, 2006,79(4):205-21.

Vannucci, S.J., Koehler-Stec, E.M., Li, K., Reynolds, T.H., Clark, R. and Simpson, I.A. GLUT4 glucose transporter expression in rodent brain: effect of diabetes. Brain Res, 1998, 797:1-11.

Vannucci, S.J. and Smith, Q.R. Blood-brain barrier glucose transporter: effects of hypo- and hyperglycemia revisited. J. Neurochem. 1999, 72:238-47

Varadi A, Rutter GA. Ca2+-induced Ca2+ release in pancreatic islet beta-cells: critical evaluation of the use of endoplasmic reticulum-targeted. Endocrinology. 2004, 145(10):4540-9.

Vaziri ND, Byrne C, Ryan G, Wilson A. Preservation of urinary postprandial alkaline tide despite inhibition of gastric acid secretion. Am J Gastroenterol. 1980, 74(4):328-31.

Vila G, Krebs M, Riedl M, Baumgartner-Parzer SM, Clodi M, Maier C, Pacini G, Luger A. Acute effects of hydrocortisone on the metabolic response to a glucose load: increase in the first-phase insulin secretion. Eur J Endocrinol. 2010, 163(2):225-31.

Voll, C.L., Whishaw, I.Q. and Auer, R.N., 1989. Postischemic insulin reduces spatial learning deficit following transient forebrain ischaemia in rats. Stroke. 1989, 20:646-51.

Wang HB and Storm D R. Ca<sup>2+</sup>-stimulated Adenylyl Cyclases and Hippocampal Neuroplasticity. Cellscience reviews. 2005, 2:73-91.

Wang CZ, Yano H, Nagashima K, Seino S. The Na+-driven Cl-/HCO3- exchanger. Cloning, tissue distribution, and functional characterization. J Biol Chem. 2000, 275(45):35486-90.

Wang J., T. Takeuchi, S. Tanaka, S.K. Kubo, T. Kayo and D. Lu et al., A mutation in the insulin 2 gene induces diabetes with severe pancreatic beta-cell dysfunction in the Mody mouse, J Clin Invest. 1999, 103:27–37.

Wheat VJ, Shumaker H, Burnham C, Shull GE, Yankaskas JR, Soleimani M. CFTR induces the expression of DRA along with Cl(-)/HCO(3)(-) exchange activity in tracheal epithelial cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2000, 279(1):C62-71.

Whitcomb DC, Ermentrout GB. A mathematical model of the pancreatic duct cell generating high bicarbonate concentrations in pancreatic juice. Pancreas. 2004, 29(2):e30-40.

White M.F., The insulin signalling system and the IRS proteins, Diabetologia. 1997, Suppl. 2(40):S2-17.

White M.F.. The IRS-signalling system: a network of docking proteins that mediate insulin action, Mol. Cell. Biochem. 1998, 182:3-11.

Winocur G, Greenwood CE, Piroli GG, Grillo CA, Reznikov LR, Reagan LP, McEwen BS. Memory impairment in obese Zucker rats: an investigation of cognitive function in an animal model of insulin resistance and obesity. Behav Neurosci, 2005, 119(5):1389-95.

Worley JF, McIntyre MS, Spencer B, Mertz RJ, Roe MW, Dukes ID. Endoplasmic reticulum calcium store regulates membrane potential in mouse islet beta-cells. J Biol Chem. 1994, 269(20):14359-62.

Ximenes HM, Kamagate A, Van Eylen F, Carpinelli A, Herchuelz A. Opposite effects of glucose on plasma membrane Ca2+-ATPase and Na/Ca exchanger transcription, expression, and activity in rat pancreatic beta-cells. J Biol Chem. 2003, 278(25):22956-63.

Xu WM, Shi QX, Chen WY, Zhou CX, Ni Y, Rowlands DK, Yi Liu G, Zhu H, Ma ZG, Wang XF, Chen ZH, Zhou SC, Dong HS, Zhang XH, Chung YW, Yuan YY, Yang WX, Chan HC. Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator is vital to sperm fertilizing capacity and male fertility. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2007, 104(23):9816-21.

Yamada K, Mizuno M, Nabeshima T. Role for brain-derived neurotrophic factor in learning and memory. Life Sci. 2002, 70(7):735-44.

Yamanouchi T, Inoue T, Ogata E, Kashiwabara A, Ogata N, Sekino N, Yoshimura T, Ichiyanagi K, Kawasaki T. Post-load glucose measurements in oral glucose tolerance tests correlate well with 1,5-anhydroglucitol, an indicator of overall glycaemic state, in subjects with impaired glucose tolerance. Clin Sci (Lond). 2001, 101(3):227-33.

Yung B, Hodson ME. Diabetes in cystic fibrosis. J R Soc Med. 1999, 92: 35-40.

Zamanillo D, R Sprengel, Ø Hvalby, et al. Importance of AMPA Receptors for Hippocampal Synaptic Plasticity But Not for Spatial Learning. Science. 1999, 284;1805-11.

Zadran S, Qin Q, Bi X, Zadran H, Kim Y, Foy MR, Thompson R, Baudry M. 17-Beta-estradiol increases neuronal excitability through MAP kinase-induced calpain activation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009 Dec 22;106(51):21936-41.

Zirbes J, Milla CE. Cystic fibrosis related diabetes. Paediatr Respir Rev. 2009, 10(3):118-23.

Zhang S, Kim K-H. Essential role of acetyl-CoA carboxylase in the glucose-induced insulin secretion in a pancreatic B-cell line. Cell Signalling. 1998, 10: 35-42.

Zhao, W., Chen, H., Xu, H., Moore, E., Meiri, N., Quon, M.J. and Alkon, D.L, 1999. Brain insulin receptors and spatial memory. Correlated changes in gene expression, tyrosine phosphorylation, and signaling molecules in the hippocampus of water maze trained rats. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274:34893-902.